

SWYXIT! USER DOCUMENTATION

As of: April 2025



Legal information

© 4/25 Enreach GmbH. All rights reserved.

Trademarks: Swyx, SwyxIt! and SwyxON are registered trademarks of Enreach GmbH.

All other trademarks, product names, company names, trademarks and service marks are the property of their respective owners.

The contents of this documentation are protected by copyright. Publication in the World Wide Web or in other services of the Internet does not constitute a declaration of consent for other use by third parties. Any use not permitted under German copyright law requires the prior written consent of Enreach GmbH.

The information in this documentation has been carefully checked for correctness, but may contain errors due to constant updating and changes.

Enreach GmbH assumes no responsibility for printing and writing errors.

Despite careful control of the content, Enreach GmbH accepts no liability for the content of external links and does not adopt it as its own. The operators of the linked sites are solely responsible for the content of their sites.

Enreach GmbH

Robert-Bosch-Straße 1 D-44803 Bochum office@enreach.de www.enreach.de/en

NEW FUNCTIONS

This section provides an overview of the new features presented by SwyxWare.

Swyxlt! 14.10

Function	Explanation
Call forwarding via drag & drop	You can now forward calls to a line key, a speed dial or a list entry using drag & drop.
Start chat from speed dial or the phone book	You can now start a chat with a contact from one created speed dial or from a phone book entry, see <i>To start a chat via the Speed dial</i> , page 24 and <i>To start a chat from the Phonebook</i> , page 24.
Jump list	You can quickly access various sections of Swyxlt! via the app icon in the taskbar.
Voice message transcrip- tion	As of version 14.10, Swyxlt! enables the transcription of voice messages. With the appropriate licence and configuration, the user can view the text version of received voice messages in their Voice Box or in the voicemail, see <i>7.2 Voice message transcription</i> , page 59.
Automatic theme change	As of version 14.10, if configured, Swyxlt! automati- cally adopts the set operating system theme (light or dark), see <i>10.1.1 Design</i> , page 102.
Integrated call control	You can also manage your calls directly via the Line display on the Swyxlt! interface without an external call control window.

Swyxlt! 14.01

Function	Explanation
Sending e-mails from the Call Journal	As of version 14.01, you can send emails directly from the Call Journal in Swyxlt! and Swyx Connector for Microsoft Teams, see <i>To send an e-mail from the call journal</i> , page 26.

	Function	Explanation
	Double-click to start a call	By double-clicking on a list entry (Phonebook, Call Journal, Voice Box, Call Recordings, VisualContacts), you can dial a phone number directly.
	Redial	In the input field, you can redial numbers that have already been dialled and call up the redial list. See <i>8.8 Redial</i> , page 76 and <i>Redial list</i> , page 30.
	Taskbar icons for voice messages and missed calls	From version 14.01, the Swyxlt! icon in the taskbar also signals missed calls and Voice messages, see <i>A.1 Taskbar icons</i> , page 156.

CONTENTS

New Functions 1			
Introducti	on 7		
milloudot			
What is m	neant by ?		
1.1	Subscriber9		
1.2	Group		
1.3	Call Signaling9		
1.4	Status Signaling9		
1.5	Number (phone number) 10		
1.6	Call permissions 10		
1.7	Line 10		
1.8	Trunk and Trunk Groups10		
1.9	User 11		
1.10	Active Connection11		
1.11	Connection on Hold 11		
1.12	Call waiting11		
1.13	Conference 11		
1.14	Call Swap		
1.15	Acoustic Signals		
1.16	Call Routing		
1.17	Voice Box		
1.18	Remote Inquiry		
1.19	CTI 13		
1.20	Callback request		
1.21	Wrap Up Time13		
Logon an	d Logoff		
2.1	Logging onto SwyxServer via Welcome email		

	2.2	Logging on to SwyxServer using your Windows user data	15
	2.3	Logging in to SwyxServer with SwyxWare user data	15
	2.4	Login via identity provider	16
	2.5	Changing your password	16
		2.5.1 Complex passwords	16
		2.5.2 Limited number of log-in attempts	17
	2.6	Reset password	17
	2.7	Switch user	18
	2.8	Show Message Log	18
	2.9	User Rights	19
٩٩١	r inter	face	21
030	3 1	Menu Bar	2 1
	3.2	Audio area	2 1
	3.3	Further call ontions	22
	3.4	Speed dials	22
	3.5	Phonebook	24
	3.6	Call journal	25
	3.7	Voice Box	27
	3.8	Call recordings	28
	3.9	VisualContacts	29
	3.10	Messenger	30
	3.11	Input field	30
	3.12	Lines	30
		3.12.1 Selecting a specific line for one call	30
		3.12.2 Switch between Lines	31
	3.13	Call Control Window	31
		3.13.1 General Context Menu	32
		3.13.2 The File Menu	32
		3.13.3 The Edit Menu	33
		3.13.4 The Lines Menu	33
		3.13.5 The Functions Menu	34

		3.13.6 Menu lists	36
		3.13.7 The Settings Menu	36
		3.13.8 The Help Menu	37
Tele	ephoni	ing with SwyxIt! - First Steps	38
	4.1	Starting SwyxIt!	38
	4.2	Calling a Subscriber	38
	4.3	Answering a call	39
	4.4	Ending a call	39
	4.5	Starting an inquiry call	40
	4.6	Switching between several subscribers	40
	4.7	Connecting two subscribers to one another	41
	4.8	Transfering a call without Inquiry	41
	4.9	Directly forwarding a call	42
Line	S		43
	5.1	Telephony Functions	43
		5.1.1 Calling	43
		5.1.2 Accepting or rejecting a call	44
		5.1.3 Hold	44
		5.1.4 Switch between Lines	44
		5.1.5 Call Transfer	45
		5.1.6 Connect without Inquiry (Blind Call Transfer)	45
		5.1.7 Disabling Lines (Wrap-up Time)	46
		5.1.8 Using a specific line (Signaling of the respective number)	47
		5.1.8.1 Selecting a specific line for one call	47
		5.1.8.2 Defining a Default Line for Outgoing Calls	47
	5.2	Functions of the Line Button	48
		5.2.1 Line State	48
		5.2.2 Configuring a Line Button	49
Forv	wardin	ng	51
	6.1	Call Forwarding Unconditional	51

		6.1.1	Forwarding button	51	
		6.1.2	Standard forwarding and temporary forwarding		
		6.1.3	Changing Call Forwarding Unconditional from a different d	levice 53	
	6.2	Delaye	ed Call Forwarding	54	
	6.3	Call Fo	prwarding Busy	55	
	6.4	Mobile	e Extensions	56	
Voic	e Box	and R	emote Inquiry	57	
	7.1	Record	ding, Listening to and Editing Voice messages	57	
		7.1.1	Listening to Voice Messages	57	
		7.1	.1.1 Voice message options in your E-mail Program	58	
		7.1.2	Editing Recorded Message	58	
	7.2	Voice	message transcription	59	
	7.3	The Re	ecording Wizard	60	
	7.4	Config	juring the Standard Voice Box	61	
	7.5	Remot	te inquiry	62	
		7.5.1	Changing Forwarding Unconditional by Remote Inquiry	65	
Swy	SwyxIt! Functions in Detail67				
	8.1	Overvi	ew of the functions of SwyxIt!	67	
	8.2	Speak	er and Microphone	69	
		8.2.1	Adjusting Volume	69	
		8.2.2	Muting Microphone	70	
	8.3	Audio-	Modes	70	
		8.3.1	Making Calls in Different Audio Modes	71	
	8.4	Disabl	ing Secondary Call	72	
	8.5	Hiding	your number	72	
	8.6	Startin	ng the search function in input field	73	
	8.7	Call jo	urnal	73	
		8.7.1	All Calls	75	
		8.7.2	Missed call	75	
		8.7.3	Callback Requests	75	

	8.7.4	Configuring the call journal	75
8.8	Redia	l	
8.9	Speed	I Dial and Status Signalling	77
	8.9.1	Configuring Speed dials	77
	8.9.2	Status Signalling	
	8.9.3	Extended Status Information (Rich Presence)	
	8.9.4	Status synchronization with Microsoft Teams	
8.10	Call n	otification and Pickup	
	8.10.1	Configuration of Call notification	
8.11	Collab	ooration by mouse click	
	8.11.1	Requirements	
	8.11.2	Start Collaboration	
	8.11.3	Particularities in case of Collaboration with TeamViewer	
	8.11.4	Defining the Default Application for Collaboration	
8.12	Conve	ersation recording	
	8.12.1	Recording Conversations	
	8.12.2	Configuring Conversation Recording	
8.13	Projec	ot Codes	
8.14	Callback request		
	8.14.1	Callback on busy	
	8.14.2	Callback request for unanswered call	
8.15	Dial fr	om Any Application	91
8.16	Confe	rence	
	8.16.1	Starting a Conference	
	8.16.2	Starting inquiry calls and adding subscribers	
	8.16.3	Leaving or Ending a Conference	
	8.16.4	Conference Rooms	
	8.16.5	Silent conference participation	
8.17	Call Ir	Itrusion	
	8.17.1	Multiple Call Intrusions	
	8.17.2	Configuration of a Speed Dial for the Call Intrusion	
8.18	Sendi	ng feedback	

Swyx Messenger			
9.1	Options in Swyx Messenger		
9.2	Single chats in Swyx Messenger		
9.3	Group chats in Swyx Messenger		
Swyxlt! C	Configuration		
10.1	App settings		
	10.1.1 Design		
	10.1.2 Resolution of the call control window		
	10.1.3 Switch between Swyxlt! and Swyxlt! Classic		
10.2	User Profile		
	10.2.1 General		
	10.2.2 Lists		
	10.2.3 Conversation recording		
	10.2.4 Speed Dials		
	10.2.5 Shortcuts		
	10.2.6 Lines		
	10.2.7 Ringing		
	10.2.7.1Number Dependent Ringing Sounds		
	10.2.7.2Secondary Call Signaling Only Visually		
	10.2.7.3Silent "Ringing"		
	10.2.8 Keyboard		
	10.2.9 SwyxPhone		
	10.2.10Devices		
	10.2.11Voice Box		
	10.2.12Encryption	115	
10.3	Local Settings	115	
Swyxlt! S	tatus signalling of Microsoft Office contacts		

,			
	11.1	Installing the Office Communication Add-In	124
	11.2	Office Communication Add-In features	124

Microsof	t Outlook – Telephoning with SwyxIt! 127	7
12.1	Telephone Number Formats in Outlook 127	7
12.2	SwyxIt! and Microsoft Outlook127	7
	12.2.1 Configuration 128	3
	12.2.2 Calling subscribers directly from Outlook Contacts)
	12.2.3 Call from an e-mail131	1
	12.2.4 Call from a Calendar entry131	1
	12.2.5 Using Outlook Contacts for Incoming Calls	2
	12.2.6 Displaying and creating Outlook Contacts during a call	2
	12.2.7 Creating and displaying Outlook journal entries	3
	12.2.8 Creating a journal entry during a call	3
	12.2.9 Swyx Voicemail Player 133	3
12.3	Name Resolution From Outlook Contacts134	1
VisualCo	ntacts and DATEV 136	2
12 1	Dequirements for the use of Swwy VisualContacts	, 7
13.1	Installation and Sature of Swyx VisualContacts	7
13.2	13.2.1. Requirements	7
	13.2.1 1 Specify I DAP server parameters 138	R
13 3	Swyx VisualContacts	3
	13.3.1 User interface 13 8	3
13 4	Searching for contacts)
13.5	Display of the contacts in parallel to the call)
	13.5.1 Multiple calls)
Phone Co	ontrol via PC with SwyxCTI and SwyxCTI+141	1
14.1	SwyxIt! controls a SwyxPhone or a certified SIP phone 142	2
14.2	CTI SwyxIt! on the terminal server controls a local SwyxIt!	3
14.3	SwyxIt! controls a Third Party device	1
14.4	SwyxIt! controls an external phone 145	5
14.5	Configuring ring tones in CTI SwyxIt!	3
14.6	Ending CTI mode	7

	14.7	Changing the CTI+ mode of an external telephone after logging off, shutting down and restart of SwyxIt!	8
Inst	alling	and Uninstalling SwyxIt!14	9
	15.1	Requirements	9
	15.2	Preparation for Installation	0
		15.2.1 Install SwyxIt! Handset	0
		15.2.2 Install SwyxIt! Headset	0
		15.2.3 Operating the Swyxlt! Handset / Swyxlt! Headset without Additional Speakers	0
	15.3	SwyxIt! – Installation of the Software	0
		15.3.1 Installing	0
		15.3.2 Custom Setup Installation	1
		15.3.3 Update or modify SwyxIt! version	3
		15.3.3.1Auto-update15	3
		15.3.3.2Updating through installation15	3
		15.3.4 Uninstalling15	4
	15.4	Installing SwyxIt! outside the company network15	4
	15.5	Trace files for troubleshooting	4
Tas	kbar a	nd Windows tray15	6
	A.1	Taskbar icons	6
		A.1.1 Jump list	6
	A.2	Windows tray icons15	7
Swv	vItl Ha	andsets 15	8
0119	R 1	Standard behavior of SwyxItl Handsets 15	a
	B.1	Swyxlt Handset Functions in Detail	a
	0.2	B 2 1 Signaling via the LED at the top of the SwyxIt! Handset P280 15	9
		B 2 2 Signaling via the LED at the Top of Swyxlt! Handset P300 16	0
		B.2.3 Headset button (only Swyxlt! Handset P280)	0
		B.2.4 "Plus/Minus" Button	1
		B.2.5 "Mute" Button	2

B.3	Assigning an Audio Mode to the SwyxIt! Handset 162
Devices.	
C.1	Overview of available devices
	C.1.1 Handsets
	C.1.2 Desktop phones
	C.1.3 Wireless DECT phones 165
C.2	Configuration of the Terminal Devices in SwyxIt! 166
C.3	Terminal Devices from Third Party Manufacturers
	C.3.1 SIP Devices
	C.3.2 IP a/b adapter 167
Operate S	SwyxIt! in a Terminal Server Environment 168
D.1	CTI SwyxIt! on a Terminal Server 168
D.2	TAPI for Windows Terminal Services
Technica	l Terms 170
Function	codes 176

INTRODUCTION

With Swyxlt! you use a software based telephony system which offers extensive advantages.

SwyxWare offers a scalable functional range - this allows you to purchase different option packs depending on your communication needs. You then have a system that you can adapt very simply to your new situation as your requirements change.

What is SwyxIt!?

SwyxIt! is software which - together with SwyxServer in the company's PC network - is able to turn your PC into a high-performance telephone. In addition, SwyxIt! provides you with performance and function properties with which you can execute your communication much more easily, more quickly, and more precisely.

You will find an overview of the many functions supported when using SwyxIt! as terminal equipment for your SwyxServer in 8.1 Overview of the functions of Swyxlt!, page 67.

You can find out more about new products from Enreach on the Internet at www.enreach.com.

Swyxlt! Manual

This documentation is planned for Swyxlt! users. It is provided as Online Help and in PDF form. It explains all the important topics for the use of your Swyxlt! Client.

SwyxExtended Call Routing Manual

In this documentation, you will find descriptions of the SwyxIt! components, which provide you with professional call handling. These include:

- the Call Routing Manager
- der Grafische Skript Editor

This documentation assumes that you are familiar with the basic functions of Swyxlt!, as they are described in the Swyxlt! documentation.

SwyxFax Client Manual

The "SwyxFax Client" manual describes the functions for sending and receiving faxes via your computer, see help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/ Administration/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/SwyxFax -Server \$

Conventions for the Descriptions

In this documentation, click always means: You click the left mouse button once.

Double-click: You quickly click twice with the left mouse button.

If the right mouse button is required for an operating step, it will be indicated explicitly in the text:

"Click with the right mouse button..."

Menu Operation

Instructions which refer to the selection of certain menu entries will be presented as follows:

Lists | Phonebook...

refers to the menu item Phonebook..., which you will find in the Lists menu.

The context menu for an element opens when you click with the right mouse button on the element.

Special design elements



This symbol indicates safety advice: ignoring the advice can lead to material damage or loss of data.



This represents an advice which should be observed in order to avoid possible license infringements, misunderstandings, malfunctions and delays in software operation.



This indicates information which should not be skipped.



This highlights handy tips, which could be helpful for running the software.

These are instructions,

...which prompt the user to perform an action that can also be performed in several steps (1., 2. etc.).

Online Help

To start the Help system, click 😥 on the user interface and then

Help.Alternatively, press the function key F1.

New Functions

If an update is available, the icon is displayed on the user interface. After clicking on the icon, new functions can be viewed under What's new?

For information on the current version of your SwyxIt!client, click on



Further Information

For current information on the products, please see our homepage: www.enreach.com

Further online help

Product	WWW-Link
SwyxWare Administration	help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/Administration/ Swyx/en-US/index.html
SwyxIt! Classic	help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/Client/Swyx/en-US/ index.html
SwyxFax Client	help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/FaxClient/Swyx/en- US/index.html
Call Routing Manager	help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/CRM/Swyx/en-US/ index.html
Grafischer Skript Editor	help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/GSE/Swyx/en-US/ index.html

This chapter defines in detail the terminology commonly used throughout the SwyxWare documentation.

You will find additional technical terms used in connection with the "Voice-over-IP" technology in *App. E: Technical Terms*, page 170.

1.1 SUBSCRIBER

Persons who take part in a phone conversation are called subscribers. Here we differentiate between

- internal subscribers and
- external subscribers.

Internal subscribers are subscribers within the company, possibly at different company locations. External subscribers can be reached either via the public telephone network or via the Internet (Internet Telephony).

1.2 GROUP

Subscribers are combined into a logical unit called a group. The administrator is responsible for creating groups and assigning members to groups. Thus, you can combine all of the company's sales employees into a group called "Sales", for example. The group itself is assigned its own extension number (group extension).

When a group extension call is received, the telephone will ring for all members of the group (group call). The telephone call can then be taken by any group member. The administrator can also define groups with a specific call allocation. In this case, according to the definition the call is first forwarded to a specific member of the group - if it is not accepted there, e.g. because the employee is not at his desk or is already on the phone, the call is forwarded to the next member of the group. The administrator can define an order in which the group members are dialled, but can also specify random call allocation.

1.3 CALL SIGNALING

In call signalling, incoming calls for one subscriber (A) are also displayed to another subscriber (B). Subscriber B has the option of picking up these calls. The system administrator uses the relationships of the subscribers to each other to define signalling.

The calls are displayed for subscriber B in the Windows taskbar. The Pick up button is active. If subscriber B has assigned the destination subscriber's (A) number to a Speed Dial, this will blink. Then, if the call is not picked up within 10 seconds, a single warning tone is produced. The telephone call can be picked up by subscriber B immediately or after the warning tone (*8.10 Call notification and Pickup*, page 84).

Call signalling prevents calls from being "lost" (if, for example, Subscriber A's standard Voice Box or call forwarding have not been activated).

You can enable/disable the warning tone and the taskbar display yourself in your user profile, but the call signalling will continue to be displayed in Swyxlt!.

1.4 STATUS SIGNALING

The status of another internal subscriber (e.g. ringing, speaking, logged on, away) is signalled on the Speed Dial which has been assigned his number (*8.9 Speed Dial and Status Signalling*, page 77).

The system administrator uses the relationships of the subscribers to each other to define signalling.

1.5 NUMBER (PHONE NUMBER)

A number is a sequence of digits or a SIP URI. Numbers are differentiated between

- internal and
- external numbers

Internal numbers are used for calling internal subscribers or groups, who are usually located within your company and are known to Swyx-Server.

External numbers are directed to other subscribers in the public telephone network. They are called using your normal number. The appropriate public line access code must always be dialled (e.g. "0"). External subscribers in a public IP network (Internet) can also be called using their Internet address, SIP URI or domain name (for example, Carol-Jones.company.com).

Examples of Valid Numbers

Number	Meaning
123	Internal number of a subscriber within a company in which SwyxServer is used.
09776123	The number of a subscriber who can be reached via the public telephone network (local call, the 0 is the public line access in this example).
002319776123	The number of a subscriber who can be reached via the public telephone network (long distance call, the first 0 is the public line access in this example). Please note that you must always use the area code in order for the call to be delivered.
0001324345456	International call (the first 0 is the public line access in this example).
thomas.meier@firma.de	SIP-URI. This is constructed similarly to an e-mail address, and consists of a user name and the realm (name range, rather like a domain).

1.6 CALL PERMISSIONS

The administrator has the option of configuring rights for outgoing calls of groups or users. This means that certain phone numbers (e.g. for local, long distance or international calls) are blocked for the indicated user or group. If a blocked number is dialled, an error message will appear. Please contact your administrator for further information.

1.7 LINE

In SwyxWare, the term "Line" refers to a potential telephone connection which can be used to place your telephone calls.

It is now possible, for example, to determine in just a few steps how many lines you need at your place of work without actually having to install a new physical line and a new telephone.

1.8 TRUNK AND TRUNK GROUPS

"Trunk" denotes a connection to another network, e.g. the public telephone network. A connection to another network can be e.g. an "ISDN trunk", a connection to the Internet an "SIP trunk". Connections (trunks) of the same type can be combined to form groups. The trunks of a trunk group then have the same properties - the trunk groups can therefore be seen primarily as capacity expansions.

Different trunk groups can be differently prioritized by the administrator. The result is e.g. that calls are handled with preference given to a cost-efficient connection (e.g. an SIP trunk directly to the Internet). If this is not available, a lower-priority path is selected, e.g. an ISDN trunk to the normal telephone network, seehelp.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/ Administration/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/Trunks_Trunk-Groups_\$.

1.9 USER

A user is a person, a group or a location (for example, a conference room), for whom/which an account has been set up on the SwyxServer. Each account on the SwyxServer is assigned a user name, a PIN (Personal Identification Number), and usually a Windows user account (even several, if necessary). The PIN is required for remote inquiry and user authentication when using the SwyxPhone, the desk telephone of the SwyxWare product family.

When Swyxlt! is started, your current Windows user account will automatically be used to check your access authorization and to identify your user account on SwyxServer. If SwyxServer does not find a Swyx-Server account for your Windows user account, then Swyxlt! will be exited and an error message will appear. If several SwyxServer accounts exist for your Windows user account, you will be prompted by Swyxlt! to choose one of these accounts.

Each user's individual settings will be stored centrally on SwyxServer (for example, entries in the Personal Phonebook, forwarding definitions, or the assignment of extension numbers to lines).

If you share a SwyxPhone with someone, the system administrator must set up one user account for both of you together. In such a case, you must discuss the password and the settings with your partner so that you are both able to change the configuration.

1.10 ACTIVE CONNECTION

An active connection is the period during a telephone call in which you can hear your conversation partner and your partner can hear you.

1.11 CONNECTION ON HOLD

A connection on hold is a telephone call you have placed but which you have interrupted for a short time.

The subscriber put on hold hears music on hold. The call on hold can be reactivated. If you have a second call on another line at the same time, the connection that was active until now will become a connection on hold.

In this way, you can conveniently take several calls "simultaneously" and easily switch between the individual callers (Call Swap).

Example:

Another call comes in for you while you are having a telephone conversation. The new call is displayed as incoming call. If you take this call, the call which was just active will be put on hold and the incoming call becomes active.

1.12 CALL WAITING

If you are in the middle of a telephone conversation and another call comes in, this call will be shown and a call waiting tone (not actually ringing) will be played in the active conversation. This procedure is known as Call Waiting. You can now decide whether you would like to put the current call on hold in order to take the second call or whether you would like to continue your call without interruption. If you take this call, the call which was just active will be put on hold and the incoming call becomes active.

1.13 CONFERENCE

A conference is a call between at least three subscribers. You can start a conference if you have created at least two connections. Each subscriber can add additional callers to an existing conference.

Alternatively, the system administrator can create a conference room, which the conference participants can call independently of one another.

See 8.16 Conference, page 92.

1.14 CALL SWAP

Call swapping is when you switch between an active call and one or more calls on hold. When you do this, the currently active call will be put on hold and a call previously on hold will become active (*1.10 Active Connection*, page 11 and *1.11 Connection on Hold*, page 11).

1.15 ACOUSTIC SIGNALS

The following table provides a brief overview of the most important acoustic signals and their meaning.

Signal Sound	Meaning
Ringing	This sound is produced for incoming calls. You can choose different ring tones for different calls (e.g. from certain numbers or internal and external calls).
Idle tone	This sound is heard before a connection is made.
Stuttered Dial Tone	You have a new voice message.
Busy Signal	Produced after dialling a subscriber whose line is busy.
Call Waiting Signal	Generated for a subscriber whose line is busy, who is telephoning when a further call is received which can be picked up on another line. However, this requires that the "Disable Secondary Call" function has not been activated.
Call Signaling	This sound is played when the destination subscriber has not picked up the call and the Timer (10 seconds) has expired. Acoustic signalling in the form of an attention tone takes place only once if call signalling is activated.
Callback Signal	This tone is generated when you leave a "Callback on busy" request. The other subscriber has ended his call. If you confirm the callback, a connection will be initiated.
Direct Call Signal	This tone is produced at the beginning of a direct call. Another internal subscriber, to whom you signal your status, has initiated a direct call connection to you and the telephone activates the speaker. If you would like to answer the subscriber, please lift the handset.

1.16 CALL ROUTING

Call Routing refers to the treatment of incoming calls according to predefined rules, for example, the forwarding of incoming calls to another subscriber.

Call Routing Manager provides you with an extremely powerful instrument in Swyxlt! which will significantly improve the availability in your company while greatly reducing the number of "lost calls". The Call Routing Manager is equipped with a Regel-Assistenten to help you change or redesign rules.



Please remember that the administrator must grant you the right to create rules with the Call Routing Manager.

Der Grafische Skript Editor provides other options for call handling and it allows you to graphically display even a complex set of rules. Rules created in this manner can only be used if the option pack 'Extended Call Routing' has been installed on the SwyxServer. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/CRM/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/ help/user_rights_\$.

1.17 VOICE BOX

SwyxWare provides its users with a personal answering machine.

The caller's voice message is recorded and can be accessed from the Voice Box tab. If configured accordingly, it can be sent to an e-mail address; this e-mail will be referred to as voicemail in the following.

The Voice Box functionality goes far beyond the performance of a traditional answering machine. It allows you, for example, to use caller-, time-, and date-specific announcements, to forward voice messages in the form of an e-mail to another address, or even to make them available to an entire distribution list – with just a single click of the mouse. Alternatively, you can listen to and manage the messages left for you from your Swyxlt!, your SwyxPhone or from another telephone line per remote inquiry.

1.18 REMOTE INQUIRY

Remote Inquiry allows you to listen to your voice messages from any telephone. When you are called on your SwyxWare number, you identify yourself to SwyxWare with your PIN and only then you can listen to, repeat, or delete the new voice messages and afterwards all existing voice messages. In addition, you can change the destination of the Call Forwarding Unconditional or record a new announcement.

1.19 CTI

CTI is the abbreviation for Computer Telephony Integration and implies the combination of telecommunication with electronic data processing. When using SwyxIt! in CTI mode (CTI SwyxIt!), you can dial the number of your conversation partner directly from your (Outlook or Lotus/IBM/ HCL Notes) contacts.

You have the following options here:

- CTI SwyxIt! controls a SwyxPhone
- CTI SwyxIt! on a Terminal Server controls SwyxIt!
- CTI SwyxIt! controls a telephony device (Option CTI+)
- CTI SwyxIt! controls an external phone via its number (Option CTI+)

1.20 CALLBACK REQUEST

SwyxWare offers the option of leaving callback requests on other internal subscribers' phones. The subscriber can then call back later. If the subscriber you are calling is busy, you can start a Callback on busy. In this case a new call is suggested as soon as the subscriber is available again.

1.21 WRAP UP TIME

You can specifically block a line for further incoming calls, e.g. in order to have enough time to process a customer inquiry after a call from a customer.

2 LOGON AND LOGOFF



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

When you start Swyxlt!, the system automatically logs on to SwyxServer:

It checks whether you are authorized to use SwyxIt!.

- If authorization is confirmed, then your personal SwyxIt! settings are transferred to the PC which you are currently using.
- If you are logged off, if your password needs to be changed or if no server is found in the automatic search, a logon dialog is displayed in which you can enter all necessary details.

When you closeSwyxlt!, you will automatically be logged off from Swyx-Server. Incoming calls will then no longer be transferred to you. They will be handled by SwyxServer independently according to your settings, for example, incoming calls will be forwarded to your Voice Box.

If there are calls which are still being processed when you begin the logoff procedure, SwyxIt! will ask you whether these calls should be disconnected.

In order to be accessible via Swyxlt! as soon as you have started your PC, add the Swyxlt! shortcut in the "Autostart" directory. Swyxlt! will then run automatically a startup.

If you have activated a screen saver on your PC, it disappears when you receive an incoming call.

If a password is required to exit your screen saver, you must first enter the password when there is an incoming call and you can make a call via SwyxIt!. If you have installed a SwyxIt! Handset and the telephone rings, all you have to do is pick up the handset and proceed with the telephone call without having to enter the password. The SwyxIt! user interface is only available on the PC after you have entered the password.

Logging onto SwyxServer via Welcome email

Logging in to SwyxServer with SwyxWare user data

To log in to SwyxIt! with your SwyxWare user data

Changing your password

2.1 LOGGING ONTO SWYXSERVER VIA WELCOME EMAIL

If you have received a welcome email from your administrator, you can log onto SwyxServer by clicking on the URL.

To log onto SwyxServer via welcome email

- Click on the Configure your Swyx Desktop Client button in the welcome email you received from your administrator. The administrator may have preset the following parameters for you:
 - Login credentials (User name, User Principal Name (UPN), password)
 - Server address for the connection within the company network
 - Server address for the connection outside the company network
 - RemoteConnector connection mode: Automatic, see *To define connection settings for SwyxRemoteConnector*, page 121
 - ✓ A dialog window opens in which you can accept or reject the transfer of the configuration parameters to SwyxIt!.
- 2 Confirm with Yes.
- **3** If applicable, confirm the acceptance of the security certificate with Yes.
- 4 If applicable, confirm the overwriting of the previous Password with Yes.
- 5 Enter your password if applicable and press OK.

14

✓ The data will be saved and you will be logged on to SwyxIt!.



İ

The password is stored encrypted in the registry. You can change it later, see *To change your password*, page 16.

See also *To specify the connection settings*, page 120 and *To define connection settings for SwyxRemoteConnector*, page 121.

2.2 LOGGING ON TO SWYXSERVER USING YOUR WINDOWS USER DATA

Login with the Windows user data only works within the company network or via VPN connection.

Before you start SwyxIt!, you must already be logged in as a user in your Windows network. This usually takes place as soon as you start your PC when you enter your user name and password. Alternatively, you can also log in to SwyxServer by entering your user name and password (*To log in to SwyxIt! with your SwyxWare user data*, page 16).

You can start SwyxIt! after logging on to the network. Enable the option Always use chosen user name in SwyxIt! in order to automatically use the selected user account each time SwyxIt! is started. To change these settings, see *10.3 Local Settings*, page 115.

This function is not available for SwyxON.

2.3 LOGGING IN TO SWYXSERVER WITH SWYXWARE USER DATA

Alternatively to your Windows user account, you can log in to Swyxlt! using your SwyxWare user data. For this you need the relevant logon data, which you can obtain from your administrator.

Depending on the system and user configuration, you can use following login names:

- User Principal Name (UPN): "john.jones@example.com"
- **Display name:** "John Jones". The display name is still supported for compatibility reasons, but we recommend no longer to use it.

You can change your **password** via the call control window in the **File** menu, see *2.5 Changing your password*, page 16.

🔕 SwyxWare Login	×
G, enreac	h
Please enter your user na	me and your password.
Server name:	do- v
Use Windows account OUse User Name / Pass	for authentication word
User name:	Jones, John 🗸
Password:	•••••
Remember password	Forgot Password
	OK Cancel

To change your password Complex passwords Limited number of log-in attempts

To log in to Swyxlt! with your SwyxWare user data

When you start SwyxIt! for the first time after installation, a logon dialog is displayed. You can also call this up from the menu if necessary.

1 Enter the name of your server under Server name. This is stored, and will be preset for the next logon.

The server name that you have received from your administrator can be a name in text form or an IP address.

- 2 Enter your UPN or your user name under User name. This is stored, and will be preset for the next logon.
- 3 Enter your password under Password.
- 4 If you want SwyxIt! to save your password, activate the checkbox Remember password. The logon to the server then takes place automatically in future, and the logon dialog is no longer displayed.
- **5** Confirm the dialog field with **OK**.

 \checkmark You are logged in to the server.

In the event that your logon was not successful, the logon dialog is displayed with a prompt for the necessary correction. In this case, check whether the login data is correct, and a valid network connection exists.

2.4 LOGIN VIA IDENTITY PROVIDER

If your administrator has enabled the feature for you, you can log in to Swyxlt! using an identity provider.

To log in to Swyxlt! with an identity provider

- 1 Open the SwyxIt! client.
 - ✓ A login dialog appears.
- 2 Select Use... | OK.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The login dialog of the identity provider appears.
- 3 Enter the credentials configured by your administrator in SwyxWare. or
- 3 If applicable, log in with your Google account.
 - ✓ You are logged on to SwyxIt!.

2.5 CHANGING YOUR PASSWORD

You can change your password via the call control window. This option is only available when you are logged in to SwyxWare with a SwyxServer user name and password. If you are logged in to SwyxServer with your Windows account, you cannot change the password.

To change your password

- 1 Double-click in the tray (taskbar) on ✓ The Call Control Window opens.
- 2 Click with the right mouse button next to the Enreach logo.✓ The general context menu opens.
- **3** Select File | Change password.
 - \checkmark The dialog field to change your password appears.
- 4 Enter your old then the new password, and then re-enter the new password.
- 5 Close the change operation by clicking on OK.✓ The password is changed.

If you activated automatic logon (**Remember password** activated in the logon screen), the password change is also applied here and there is no need to enter it separately.

2.5.1 COMPLEX PASSWORDS

Your SwyxWare administrator may oblige you to use a complex password. In this case, you must select a complex (strong) password each time you change your password.

Complex passwords for SwyxServer must meet the following requirements:

• The password consists at least of eight characters.

- The password consists of any characters of at least three of the four following categories:
 - upper-case letters such as: [A-Z]
 - lower-case letters such as: [a-z]
 - Numbers [0-9]

- Special characters like e.g. periods, commas, brackets, blanks, hash tags (#), question marks (?), percent signs (%), ampersands (&).

Alphabetic characters (such as: β , \ddot{u} , \ddot{a} , \dot{e} , \hat{o}) and non-Latin characters (such as: ϕ , π , β) are no special characters and are regarded as letters.



For security reasons, it is not possible to reuse the previous password when changing the password.

You can change your complex password anytime you are logged in to the system. See *2.5 Changing your password*, page 16.

2.5.2 LIMITED NUMBER OF LOG-IN ATTEMPTS

The number of SwyxServer log-in attempts can be limited by the administrator. In this case, you have only a limited number of attempts to log in to SwyxServer.



For security reasons, the number of remaining attempts is not displayed.

If you have reached the maximum number of log-in attempts, the following error message appears: Your user account is blocked. Please contact your administrator.

You are not able to use SwyxWare with SwyxIt!, SwyxFax Client, or another terminal device until your administrator has reactivated your account.



The number of failed log-in attempts will be reset after a successful login.



The number of failed log-on attempts is irrelevant, when the administrator has established a forced password change, and the user attempts to log-on with his/her previous password.

2.6 RESET PASSWORD

If you forget your password, you can reset it.

Requirements

To reset the password, the following settings of the SwyxServer and the SwyxWare user are required:

- 1 Configuration of the email server
- 2. Configuration of email address the user
- **3.** Configuration in Swyx Control Center: SCC URL, see also help.enreach.com/controlcenter/14.10/web/Swyx/en-US/#context/ help/GeneralSettings-System-Login

To set your password

- Click on the login screen of SwyxIt! on Forgot password.
 You will be redirected to the Swyx Control Center dialog.
- 2 Enter your email address or your SwyxWare username and click on Reset Password.
 - ✓ The page **Reset Password** opens.
- **3** Enter your new password in the field **New Password** and repeat your entry in the field **Confirm new password**. For minimum password requirements, see *2.5.1 Complex passwords*, page 16.
- 4 Click on Change password.
 - ✓ The password is changed.



İ

It is not possible to reuse the last three passwords if the option Force complex user password and password history is enabled for the user.

If you are logged in, you can change your password at any time, see 2.5 Changing your password, page 16.

Password reset by the administrator

A user's password can also be reset by the administrator. The password will then be deleted and the user will no longer be able to log on to SwyxServer. The user's existing login session will be automatically terminated within one hour. The user will receive an email with the URL to the Swyx Control Center dialog (SCC URL) where he can reset his password.

The password reset link is only valid for 24 hours.

If the user has not changed his password before the validity period has expired, the password must be reset again. A new email with the link will be sent, or the administrator can send the generated SCC URL with the user token directly to the user.

2.7 **SWITCH USER**

With SwyxIt! you have the option of logging on to SwyxServer under another user name.

To change the logged-on user

- 1 Double-click in the tray (taskbar) on 으 ✓ The Call Control Window opens.
- 2 Click with the right mouse button next to the Enreach logo. ✓ The general context menu opens.
- **3** Select File | Switch user from the menu.
 - ✓ The dialog field for the SwyxWare logon is displayed.

- 4 Specify whether you want to log in with a Windows account or using a SwyxWare user name and a password, see 2.2 Logging on to SwyxServer using your Windows user data, page 15 and To log in to SwyxIt! with your SwyxWare user data, page 16. Note that you can only log in with a Windows account if your SwyxWare user name is assigned to the relevant Windows user account. This will not be the case if you are at a colleague's desk. for example.
- 5 If you have selected the option Use User Name / Password, enter the user name or UPN and the password.
- 6 Click on OK.
- 7 If you are logging in with your Windows account, select the SwyxWare user under which you want to log in.
 - ✓ You will now be logged in to the SwyxServer under the new user account.

SHOW MESSAGE LOG 2.8

The message log contains messages about successful or unsuccessful logons. You can check here whether the logon was successful, especially when you have several accounts with different providers.

To call the message log

- 1 Double-click in the tray (taskbar) on 으
- - ✓ The Call Control Window opens.
- 2 Click with the right mouse button next to the Enreach logo. ✓ The general context menu opens.
- **3** Select Help | Show Message Log from the menu.
 - ✓ The window with the messages is opened. Here, you can view details for the SwyxServer log-in (e.g. server name, user name).
- 4 You have the following options:
 - You can use the **Reload** button to refresh the messages.
 - You can use the **Delete** button to delete the displayed messages.

2.9 USER RIGHTS

A SwyxWare user can have different user rights. Certain restrictions on outgoing calls can be defined, and on the other hand, the use of certain functionalities can be denied.

You can obtain more information from your administrator.

Call Permission

There are different levels for call restriction, which the administrator can variably organize, e.g.

- Internal calls only calls within the SwyxWare
- Local calls only calls without prefix
- Long distance calls Calls within the country; without international prefix
- International calls

all calls with international prefix

In addition, the Administrator can disable specific numbers or area codes (e.g. codes with increased rates).

You can obtain more information from your administrator.

Available Functions

There are various SwyxIt! functions which the administrator can allow or disable for users. These functions can be assigned via function authorizations or a specific administrator profile. You can obtain more information from your administrator.

• Change forwardings

A user is allowed to modify the call forwardings (Unconditional, No reply, Busy), i.e. the user can either set a number, to which the call is to be forwarded or determine that all calls will be forwarded directly to the Voice Box.

See also 6 Forwarding, page 51.

• Use Call Routing Manager(CRM)

With the help of the Regel-Assistenten, the user himself can create a set of rules for call handling here. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/ 14.00/CRM/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/CRM_start_\$.

• Use Grafischer Skript Editor (GSE)

In addition to the Regel-Assistenten of the Call Routing Manager, you are also offered a graphical representation of the rules here. Der Grafische Skript Editor is a component of the Option Pack SwyxECR. Siehe auch help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/GSE/Swyx/en-US/ index.html#context/extended_call_routing_\$.

Start Collaboration

The Collaboration function allows the user to share his or her desktop during a telephone conversation via Swyxlt!. The share takes place on the Swyxlt! user interface, in the menu Functions | Collaboration. When the desktop is shared, the user can allow the conversation partner to access his or her computer.

See also 8.11 Collaboration by mouse click, page 85.



The Collaboration function can only be executed between Swyxlt! users. Collaboration with a SwyxPhone is not possible. Both subscribers must have installed TeamViewer from version 8 on (for better usability from version 9 on) on their computers and must have the right to share applications. A user can only permit one application share at a time.

• Change Local Settings

In the local configuration, users can define, which server they log in to, and if the log-on is made via the local network or SwyxRemote-Connector. Further local configuration affect the username, the Email-Client by SwyxIt! and the used speech compression.

The local settings for the voice terminals are made on another tab. These setting are valid for the local computer and are normally not changed again after installation.

The local configuration cannot be performed in the SwyxWare Administration. For this reason it is possible to change the local configuration directly on the user's computer when SwyxIt! is logged off. The altered local settings become effective as soon as SwyxIt! logs on again.

See also 10.3 Local Settings, page 115.

• Change user settings

Here it is possible to define all settings, which concern the user and those which the user finds on all telephony clients when he logs on to SwyxServer. These include, e.g. Speed Dials, shortcuts, ringing sounds, etc. These settings can also be made in the SwyxWare Administration under user settings.

See also 10.2 User Profile, page 103.

 Record Conversation in Swyxlt! The user can record calls that he makes with Swyxlt!. This feature is included in the option pack SwyxRecord. See also 8.12 Conversation recording, page 87.

• Video calls

The user can initiate and receive video calls.

- Change number and numbers of the lines The user can define the number of lines as well as the phone number for each line.
- Change settings for the encryption
- CTI+ (external phone via telephone number) With CTI+, the user can control an external telephone via its phone number

3 USER INTERFACE

Various functions Swyxlt!are available to you on the user interface.

For further information concerning the basic telephony functions of SwyxIt!, see *4 Telephoning with SwyxIt! - First Steps*, page 38.

For detailed information on the functions of Swyxlt!, see *8 Swyxlt! Functions in Detail*, page 67.

For further information concerning the settings of SwyxIt!, see 10 *SwyxIt! Configuration*, page 102.

G Swyxit! (Beta)				0	🖻 🕸 🚱	- 🗆 ×
Headset Handset	다. Handsfree	CTI Forwarding	Generation Sectors	% econdary	ତୁ ଏ୬ Microphone	•
•		Speed Dials				
Speed Dials		Q, Search		+	Add All	Available
Phonebook		Antoine No state	:	×	Anouk Available Im HO	:
🔗 Call Journal		A Matthieu			Petit Marc	
OO Voice Box	0	No state	:		Available TL Retro und Planning	:
Call Recordings		André	:		Jones, John	1
VisualContacts		No state		-	Available Im HO	
💭 Messenger		Available	:	Q	IT Helpdesk No state	ł
Number or contact	6	Matteo Available	:	0	Anna	:
🎰 Line 2	288	- Avanabic			- Logged on	

Audio areaFurther call optionsSpeed dialsPhonebookCall journalVoice BoxCall recordingsVisualContactsMessengerInput fieldLinesCall Control Window

3.1 MENU BAR

The menu bar allows an easy and quick access to many important functions. The functions are displayed without labeling in a reduced window.

Symbol	Function
Â,	Speed dials
<u>_</u>	Phonebook
\bigcirc	Call journal
مە	Voice Box

21

Symbol	Function
۲	Call recordings
8	VisualContacts
ţ	Messenger

3.2 AUDIO AREA





3.3 FURTHER CALL OPTIONS



	No Explanation
1	Phone Control via PC with SwyxCTI and SwyxCTI+
2	Forwarding button
3	Hiding your number
4	Disabling Secondary Call

3.4 SPEED DIALS

The numbers of frequently called conversation partners can be assigned to Speed Dials. The Speed Dials allow you to dial your contacts quickly with a single click. The status of the subscriber is also signalled on the Speed Dial.

When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.



i

Personal data cannot be deleted automatically. In order to meet the valid data protection regulations, it may be necessary to delete the entries manually.

Q Search			+ Ad	d All Available	e)
Antoine No state	•	Anouk : Available Im HO	8	A. Matthieu No state	:
Petit, Marc Logged off TL Retro und Planning	•	André : No state	2	Jones, John Available Im HO	÷
Marie Logged off	:	IT Helpdesk : No state	8	Matteo Logged off	:
Contract Anna Speaking	:	Thomson, Bart Logged off Status text 06. Mai		Pierre Logged off You are reading my status text!	:

Options on the Speed Dial



By clicking on the **Available** tab, you can filter speed dial for logged on and available contacts.

To add a Speed dial



- The Speed dials are displayed.
- 2 Click on Add.
 - ✓ A pop-up window appears where you can configure the Speed dial. See 8.9.1 Configuring Speed dials, page 77.

To edit a Speed dial

- Click on in the menu bar.
 ✓ The Speed dials are displayed.
- 2 Click on the Speed dial.
- 3 In the pop-up window, click on 🖉 .
 - A pop-up window appears where you can edit the speed dial, see 8.9.1 Configuring Speed dials, page 77.

For further information concerning Speed dials see *8.9 Speed Dial and Status Signalling*, page 77.

To start a call via the Speed Dial

- Click on in the menu bar.
 ✓ The Speed dials are displayed.
- 2 Click on the desired Speed dial. ✓ The call is initiated.

or

- Click on in the menu bar.
 ✓ The Speed dials are displayed.
- 2 Click on the Speed dial.

3 In the pop-up window, click on
✓ The call is initiated.

To start a chat via the Speed dial

- Click on in the menu bar.
 ✓ The Speed dials are displayed.
- 2 Click on the Speed dial.
- - Swyx Messenger opens and you can use the instant messaging function.

For more information, see 9 Swyx Messenger, page 97.

3.5 PHONEBOOK

Frequently used numbers are stored in the Phonebook. You can then dial these numbers directly from the Phonebook. You can filter the phone book according to various criteria by clicking on the relevant button:

- All: all contacts are displayed here.
- Users: here you can see all SwyxWare users, see Status signalling.
- Group: here you can see all SwyxWare Group.
- Global: Here you can see all global SwyxWare server phonebook entries without SwyxWare users and groups.
- **Personal**: Your personal phonebook entries are displayed on this tab.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.



Personal data cannot be deleted automatically. In order to meet the valid data protection regulations, it may be necessary to delete the entries manually.

Status Signaling

The phone book provides you with information on whether

- the subscriber can currently not be reached, is absent or logged off, or does not want to be disturbed.
- the subscriber's line is busy.

To start a call from the phone book

- 1 Click on 🕓 in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The phonebook appear.
- 2 If necessary, select a tab (All, Users, Groups, Global or Personal).
- or
- 2 Enter a name or number in the search field.
 - ✓ The contacts are filtered.
- $\label{eq:constraint} \textbf{3} \quad \text{Move the mouse pointer over the line of the corresponding contact}$

and click on 🗞 under Action.

or

or

3 Double-click on the desired entry.✓ The call is initiated.

To start a chat from the Phonebook

- 1 Click on 💊 in the menu bar.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The phonebook appear.
- 2 If necessary, select a tab (All, Users, Groups, Global or Personal).

- 2 Enter a name or number in the search field.✓ The contacts are displayed.
- 3 Move the mouse pointer over the line of the corresponding contact

and click on 🗊 under Action.

✓ Swyx Messenger opens and you can use the instant messaging function.

For more information, see 9 Swyx Messenger, page 97.

3.6 CALL JOURNAL

The call journal offers an overview of your calls. The list directly shows important information for the calls listed in the call journal; and various options are available for handling the calls. For example, you can call a subscriber or send an e-mail directly from the lists.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.



Personal data cannot be deleted automatically. In order to meet the valid data protection regulations, it may be necessary to delete the entries manually.

You can filter the calls by clicking on one of the tabs. Depending on the size of the window, you may need to open the drop-down list and click on the relevant entry:

- All: all calls except callbacks.
- Missed: incoming calls that were not picked up.
- Incoming: all incoming calls.
- Outgoing: all calls made by you.
- Callbacks: outgoing calls which were not picked up by the called subscriber, and for which you have left a callback request.

Information on the calls

Further information about the calls is shown in the call journal:

Label	Explanation
Name	Name of the caller
Phone number	Phone number of the caller
Date/Time	Time of the call
Connected to	Here you can see who answered the call for you.
Call for	Here you can see which number the caller originally dialled, i.e. if the call was forwarded or not.
Status	An icon next to a call indicates for example whether it has been accepted or forwarded.
Duration	The duration of the call is specified here.
Action	 Options to react to the call: Source You can call the caller back. You can send an e-mail to the caller.

• (J) You can send call information to DATEV.

Status of the Calls

You can see the status of all incoming calls in the call journal.

Symbol	Explanation
2	Incoming call (answered)
7	Outgoing call
∞ →	Incoming call (forwarded to Voice Box)

User interface Call journal

Symbol	Explanation
⊼∕	Missed call
- >>	Incoming call (forwarded)
S ∡	The caller has left a Callback Request.

To start a call from the call journal

- 1 Click on 😧 in the menu bar.
 - \checkmark The Call journal appears.
- 2 If necessary, select a tab (All, Missed, Incoming, Outgoing or My Callback Requests).
- 3 Move the mouse pointer over the desired entry and click & under Action.
- or
- 3 Double-click on the desired entry.✓ The call is initiated.

To send an e-mail from the call journal

- - $\checkmark\,$ The Call journal appears.
- 2 Move the mouse pointer over the desired entry and click 🗠 under Action.
 - The standard app for e-mails is started and a new e-mail is generated that already contains the contact's data (name, number, time of the call).

To answer a callback request

- Click on ♀ in the menu bar.
 ✓ The Call journal appears.
- 2 Click on Missed.
 - \checkmark The list of your missed calls appears. Callback requests are

marked with \bigotimes .

3 Move the mouse pointer over the desired entry and click & under Action.

or

3 Double-click on the desired entry.✓ The call is initiated.

To display your own callback requests

- 1 Click on \bigcirc in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The Call journal appears.
- 2 Click on My Callback Requests.
 - The list of your own callback requests appears.

To delete entries from the Call journal

- 1 Click on \bigcirc in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The Call journal appears.
- 2 Click on ¹ and confirm with Delete. ✓ The entries in the call journal are deleted.



When deleting entries, the current filter setting is taken into account, i.e. only the entries currently displayed are deleted.

3 Click on one or more entries and then on $\overline{\mathbb{U}}$ to delete only the selected entries.

See 8.7 Call journal, page 73.

3.7 VOICE BOX

If the caller couldn't reach you, he can leave a voice message. If you have received a voice message, this will be indicated on the Voice Box button.

Clicking on Voice Box opens the overview of your voice messages and you can listen to them directly in SwyxIt!. You can find your personal voice messages under Personal. If you are a member of a group and a voice message is received for this group, a tab with the name of the group appears next to Personal. Depending on the size of the window and the number of your groups, you may need to open the drop-down list to select a group.

Swyxlt! enables the transcription of voice messages. With the appropriate licence and configuration, the user can view the text version of received voice messages in their Voice Box or in the voicemail. Existing

transcriptions are indicated with $\mathcal{N} \models$.

Information on the Voice messages

Further information about the calls is shown vour Voice messages overview:

Status	Explanation
Name/Number	Name/phone number of the caller
Date/Time	Time of the call
Call duration	The duration of the voice message left is specified here.

To play a voice message

- 1 Click on **oo** in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 If necessary, select the tab with the name of the group in which you want to play the message.
 - The overview of your voice messages appears. The voice messages that have not been played yet are highlighted in bold.
- 3 In the line of the message you want to play, click on ▶.
 - The message will be played and will no longer be highlighted in bold.

To delete a voice message

- 1 Click on **O** in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 If necessary, select the tab with the name of the group in which you want to delete the message.
- 3 Click on $\overline{\mathbb{U}}$ to delete all displayed voice messages.
- or
- 3 Click on one or more entries and then on \overline{U} to delete only the selected voice messages.
- 4 Confirm the deletion by clicking on Delete.✓ The selected voice messages are deleted.

To start a call from the Voice Box

- 1 Click on **OO** in the menu bar.
- 2 If necessary, select the tab with the name of the group.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.

3 Move the mouse pointer over the desired entry and click on ~ ~ .

or

3 Double-click on the desired entry.✓ The call is initiated.

To display the transcription of a voice message

- 1 Click on **OO** in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 If necessary, select the tab with the name of the group in which you want to play the message.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 3 Move the mouse over the desired voice message and click on **** ✓ The transcription of the voice message is displayed.

Show utilization

You can display the current utilization of your Voice Box. The color of the utilization symbol indicates the current utilization level:

Symbol	Utilization
G	0%-79%
C	80%-94%
C	95%-100%



The Voice Box utilization is only displayed for your own Voice Box. If this has reached the maximum utilization, you may have to release storage space

manually, depending on the settings. You can recognize by the symbol **that the voice box limit has been reached**.



In the group Voice Box, the memory is automatically released at maximum utilization.

For more information, see 7 *Voice Box and Remote Inquiry*, page 57 and *10.2.11 Voice Box*, page 114.

To view the utilization of your Voice Box

- 1 Click on **OO** in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 Click on 🕑.
 - A pop-up window will appear with the information about your available and used memory.

3.8 CALL RECORDINGS

With the appropriate authorizations, you can record calls in SwyxIt!. You can play your recordings directly with SwyxIt!.

You have the following options on the Call recordings tab:

- display and listen to the recordings
- dial the conversation partner

Information on the Call recordings

Further information about the calls is shown:

Status	Explanation
Name/Number	Name/phone number of the caller
Date/Time	Time of the call
Call duration	The duration of the call recording is specified here.

To listen to your Call recordings

- 1 Click on 🔘 in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your Call recordings appears.
- 2 Move the mouse pointer over the desired call recording and click on

 - ✓ The Call recording is played.

To delete a Call recording

- 1 Click on 🔘 in the menu bar.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The overview of your Call recordings appears.
- 2 Click on $\overline{\textcircled{U}}$ to delete all displayed Call recordings. or
- 2 Click on one or more entries and then on 1 to delete only the selected call recordings.
- 3 Confirm the deletion by clicking on Delete. ✓ The selected Call recordings are deleted.

For more information, see 8.12 Conversation recording, page 87.

To start a call from the Call Recordings

- 1 Click on 💿 in the menu bar.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The overview of your Call recordings appears.

2 Move the mouse pointer over the desired entry and click on $\,\,^{\&}$.

or

- 2 Double-click on the desired entry.
 - \checkmark The call is initiated.

3.9 VISUALCONTACTS

Swyx VisualContacts offers you the chance to access contact data such as names, addresses, numbers, images and customer-specific information, efficiently and individually.

The Swyx VisualContacts functions are displayed under the following prerequisites:

- The Swyx VisualContacts plugin is installed
- You have a valid Swyx VisualContacts license

In the settings you can define for which types of calls the automatic search should be started. For a type of call for which the automatic search has been set, the entries found for the corresponding caller are automatically displayed.

Automatic search can be set for the following call types:

- Incoming calls
- Outgoing calls
- External calls
- Internal calls

For more information, see 13 VisualContacts and DATEV, page 136.

To search for contacts

- 1 Click on **a** in the menu bar.
- In the field Search enter the search term or a phone number.
 The search starts automatically.

3 Click on the arrow to the right of the desired entry to access all the information stored in this contact (names, addresses, phone numbers, pictures, customer-specific information, etc.).

3.10 MESSENGER

SwyxIt! provides you with a extensive instant messaging function. The use of this messenger must be activated by your administrator during installation.

To open Swyx Messenger

- 1 Click on 💭 in the menu bar.
 - Swyx Messenger opens and you can use the instant messaging function.

For more information, see 9 Swyx Messenger, page 97.

3.11 INPUT FIELD

You can enter numbers and start the dialling process via the input field.



If the menu bar is collapsed, the input field is not displayed.

To start a call via the input field

- 1 If necessary, click on > to open the menu bar. or
- 1 Click 🧐 to open the input field.
- 2 Enter a number or a name in the input field.

3 Click Solution to start the call.
✓ The call is initiated.

Redial list

Redial allows you to call previously dialled numbers once again. The numbers you have dialled are listed in the Redial List. The last ten numbers dialled are displayed without double entries. See also *8.8 Redial*, page 76.

To open the redial list

- 1 If necessary, click on >>> to open the menu bar.
- 2 Click with the right mouse button on in the menu bar.
 ✓ The list of the last dialled phone numbers is displayed.
- **3** Click on an entry to call the subscriber's number.

3.12 LINES

A

On the user interface and the call control window, the lines are represented by line keys .



For more information, see 5 Lines, page 43.

3.12.1 SELECTING A SPECIFIC LINE FOR ONE CALL

If you start a call and have not defined a standard line, the call is always started on the next free line. However, if you have assigned a specific number (e.g. a group number) to a line, you can choose a specific line for the next call and thereby signal a specific number to the destination subscriber. For information about assigning a number to a line button, see *5.2.2 Configuring a Line Button*, page 49.

To select a line for the calls

- 1 If necessary, click on >>> to open the menu bar.
- 2 Click on 🔊 .
 - ✓ The existing lines are displayed.
 - Line 1
 - Line 2
- 3 Select the line from which calls are to be made.✓ The line is activated and used for calls.

3.12.2 SWITCH BETWEEN LINES

You can switch between your lines. If you have a call on a line and switch to another line, your call will be held. The subscriber will hear music on hold.

The term Call Swap is also used to describe switching between lines.

To switch between lines (Call Swap)

If you have many connections, you can switch between the active connection and the connection(s) on hold.

- 1 To do so, click on the line you want to switch to.
 - The active connection is now put on hold and the call previously on hold becomes active.

See also To swap between an active call and a call on hold, page 40.

To call a subscriber using a specific line

- 1 If necessary, click on 🜔 to open the menu bar.
- Click on (P) and select the line you would like to use to place a call.
 The line is activated.
- 3 Enter the number in the input field using the keyboard, and click on



 $\checkmark\,$ The number will be dialled at once.

Or

- 1 Restore the call control window.
- 2 Enter the number in the input field (using the keyboard).
- **3** Click on the line you would like to use to place a call.
 - ✓ The call will be started.

3.13 CALL CONTROL WINDOW



During a call, you can open the external call control window where you can manage the call and use various functions of SwyxIt!.

You can also call up the call control window outside of an active call. Click on the title bar to open menus for controlling and configuring Swyxlt!.

To call the Call Control Window

- 1 During a call, click on the button 🚺 .
 - \checkmark The Call Control Window opens and you can use more functions.

or

- 1 Double-click in the tray (taskbar) on 🦲
 - ✓ The Call Control Window opens.

3.13.1 GENERAL CONTEXT MENU

	File	•
	Edit	•
	Lines	•
	Functions	×
	Lists	•
	Settings	•
	Help	•
-	Line 231	
	Exit	
0	About SwyxIt!	

In addition to the general context menu, there are also specific context menus relating to the individual elements, e.g. to the Speed dials or lines. Information on the specific context menus can be found in the relevant element sections.

To open the general context menu

- Double-click in the tray (taskbar) on
 ✓ The Call Control Window opens.
- 2 Click with the right mouse button next to the Enreach logo.✓ The general context menu opens.

The File Menu The Edit Menu The Lines Menu The Functions Menu Menu lists The Settings Menu The Help Menu

3.13.2 THE FILE MENU

The File menu contains the following information

Logon	
Logoff	
Switch User	
Change Password	
Speed Dials / Shortcuts	•
Personal Phonebook	►
Skin	×
Minimize	
Exit	

Menu Command	Explanation
Logging on	Logging on to SwyxServer. The user name and password you entered when you started Windows is used again when you log in (Windows authentication). However, you can also log in with SwyxWare user data. You can place a call after logging in. If you work with several SwyxWare user accounts during the Windows authentication, you can choose the relevant account when logging on. See <i>2 Logon and Logoff</i> , page 14.
Log off	Logging off from SwyxServer. The connection to the server is terminated, SwyxIt! is deactivated. This prevents non-authorized use. You can no longer make a call after logging off.
Change user	With this menu option you can change the user account with which you are logged in. If you work in Windows authentication with several SwyxWare user accounts, you can choose a different account when logging on. If you log in with SwyxWare user data, you can also place calls at another workstation via your SwyxWare account independently of the Windows logon. See also <i>2.7 Switch user</i> , page 18.
Changing your password	If you don't use your Windows log-on for logging on to SwyxServer, you can change your password here for logging on to the server (<i>2.5 Changing your password</i> , page 16). This option is only available when you are logged in with SwyxWare user data.
Speed Dial / Shortcut buttons	Import The external loading of Speed dials/ Shortcuts, which have already been defined. Assigned buttons will be overwritten. Exporting The external storage of those Speed Dial / Shortcut assignments which you have created.

Menu Command	Explanation	
Personal Phone- book	Import Importing a comma-separated file (CSV) with phonebook entries. The import file is checked for faulty entries, and you have the chance to make corrections. You can also specify whether previ- ously existing entries should be overwritten or preserved.	
	Exporting External storage of all or certain entries in the phonebook as a comma-separated file (.csv).	
Minimize	Minimizing Swyxlt!. Depending on the settings in the user settings, Swyxlt! will be found in the taskbar or only as an icon in the tray.	
Exit	Terminate SwyxIt!.	

3.13.3 THE EDIT MENU

This menu contains the standard functions **Copy**, **Paste** and **Remove**.

	Сору	Strg+C
Ē	Paste	Strg+V

Menu Command	Explanation
Сору	Copies the highlighted Text/Element onto the Clipboard.
Insert	Inserts the Text/Element from the Clipboard.
Delete	Removes the highlighted Text/Element.

3.13.4 THE LINES MENU

The commands in this menu are used for switching between your Lines.

Line 1 Line 2 Line 3

To switch to a different line, click on the line you want.

3.13.5 THE FUNCTIONS MENU

This menu includes all of the functions you can call from the standard user interface or by clicking the buttons.

Video			will blink and, after 10 seconds, an incoming call tone wil be produced. You can immediately pick up the call by clicking on this menu command or on the Speed Dial
Pick up Call		Heal Off (Discompation)	
Hook off	Strg+	HOOK OTT/Disconnect Call	Hook UII/Disconnect Call.
Speed Dial Redial		Speed dials	Abbreviated dialling, i.e. dialling a subscriber whose number/name you have assigned to a speed dial.
Automatic Redial Cancel Automatic Red	dial		Click on the arrow to list your speed dials. Click on the name you want in order to call this subscriber. Click on
Hold			existing Speed dial (8.9 Speed Dial and Status
Call Swap			Signalling, page 77).
Call Transfer		De d'al	
Transfer to		Redial	Dials a number you have already used.
Transfer to Number /	URI		redialled immediately or after selecting it from a list and
Transfer to Voice Box			clicking on the Line button.
Conference (All Lines))		
Start / Add to Confere	ence	Automatic Redial	A number is redialled.
Request Callback			You can enter a destination number and the interval
Pick up Callback			cally until the line called is no longer busy or until you
Reject Callback			cancel the automatic redial
Create Journal Entry			
Show Contact		Cancel autom. Redial	Cancels an Automatic Redial.
Send Fax		Hold	Puts the active call on hold. The subscriber will hear
Open Swyx Messenge	er		music on hold.
Conversation Recordin	ing		Click once again on this menu command to re-activate a
Voice Box Remote Inq	quiry		connection on hold.

Menu Command

Video

Activate Call

Explanation

Starts video data transmission during an active call. Your

call partner can subsequently see your video image.

Picks up an incoming call for another subscriber (Call

If call signalling has been configured between you and

the subscriber, whose number is being called, his calls will be shown in the display, in the information balloon

and on his Speed Dial (if there is one), the Pick Up button

Signaling).
Menu Command	Explanation	Menu Command
Call Swap	Switches to the next line. The active connection is put on hold and you are switched to the next line. This could be either a free line or another connection, previously on hold, which now becomes active. When you switch to a free line, you will hear the idle tone and you can then place your call. Keep	Pick up Callback
	clicking on the menu command until you have selected the line you want (<i>4.6 Switching between several</i> <i>subscribers</i> , page 40).	Reject Callback
Transfer / Call Transfer	Connects two subscribers to one another. The active call is transferred to the call on hold. Both of your lines will become inactive.	Croate journal ontry
Transfer to	Transfers the currently active line to one of the lines on	Create journal entry
	hold. This option is only available if at least one line is on hold.	Show Contact
Transfer to Number/URI	You can enter a new number and the call will then be transferred to this number.	Send Fax
Transfer to Voice Box	The caller is routed directly to the individual Voice Box.	
Conference (All Lines)	If you have at least two connections, you can join all of your lines into a Conference.	Conversation recording
Start / Add to Conference	If you have at least two connections, you can select here the line with which the Conference should be started. If you have already started a Conference, you can select the lines to be added to the Conference here.	
Request callback	Make a callback request, only possible for subscribers in your company (<i>8.14 Callback request</i> , page 90). • The line of the subscriber called is busy: The number	Voice Box Remote Inquiry
	dialled is stored in your own Callback Request list. As soon as the line is free, an acoustic signal can be heard, and an information balloon appears, which offers the	Collaboration
	 placemenet of a new call. The subscriber called does not pick up the telephone: Your number will be added to this person's caller list. "Callback Requested" will be noted in your Callback 	Shortcuts
	List.	

Menu Command	Explanation
ck up Callback	Confirm Callback on busy You have left a callback request and the person called has ended his phone call. It is now possible to attempt to place the call. If you confirm the callback, a connection will be initiated.
eject Callback	Reject Callback on busy You have left a callback request and the person called has ended his phone call. If you reject the callback, you will no longer be offered the option of making the connection. The entry in the "My Callback Requests" list will stay.
reate journal entry	You can create a journal entry in Outlook for the current call.
now Contact	You can show an Outlook Contact or create a new one for the current call.
end Fax	With this option, SwyxFax Client is started and the dialog for sending a Quickfax is opened. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/FaxClient/Swyx/en-US/ index.html#context/help/send_fax_\$.
onversation recording	Records a conversation. The current conversation will be recorded. The short tone signals to the conversation partner that recording has been initiated. The administrator must have granted the right to record conversations. You can export the recordings later.
oice Box emote Inquiry	You will then be connected to your Voice Box. You can listen to your voice messages.
ollaboration	This enables your conversation partner to display the contents of your screen (8.11 Collaboration by mouse click, page 85).
nortcuts	Those shortcuts which have been linked to frequently used programs will be shown. Click on "Add/Change" to reassign a shortcut or to change an existing shortcut.

3.13.6 MENU LISTS

This menu contains lists and recordings, which are created during the use of SwyxIt! .

Call Journal	Strg+L			
Caller List				
Redial List	Strg+R			
Missed Calls				
My Callback Requests				
Recorded Conversations				
Launch E-mail Client				
Voice Box Remote Inquiry				
Voice Messages				
Phonebook Strg+P				

Menu Command	Explanation
Launch E-mail client	The e-mail application configured under "Settings Swyxlt! Local Settings" is started, see <i>10.3 Local Settings</i> , page 115. You can edit your emails or voice messages.
Phonebook	Opens the Phonebook

3.13.7 THE SETTINGS MENU

This menu is used to customize the SwyxIt! settings and behavior.

Disable Secondary Call
Hide Number / URI
Mute Microphone
Adjust Volume
Open Listening
Audio Mode
Rich Presence
Configure Call Forwardings
Call Routing Manager
Recording Wizard
сті
User Profile
Local Settings

Menu Command	Explanation
Disabling Secondary Call	This function is used to avoid the signalling of other calls during a phone conversation. See also <i>8.4 Disabling Secondary Call</i> , page 72.
Hide Number/URI	If Hide Number is activated, your external conversation partner will not receive your number on his display. See also <i>8.5 Hiding your number</i> , page 72.
Muting Microphone	You can switch the microphone on or off during a call. See also <i>8.2.2 Muting Microphone</i> , page 70.
Adjust Volume	A slider for adjusting the volume will appear. See also <i>8.2.1 Adjusting Volume</i> , page 69.
Open listening	The conversation is amplified. Other people can then listen in to the call. See also <i>"Open listening" Option</i> , page 71.
Audio mode	The audio mode functions are called up via this menu item.

Menu Command	Explanation
Extended Status Information	Configure your status here. You can choose from "Avail- able", "Away", "Do Not Disturb" and "Logged off". You can also enter an individual text giving further details about your status. It is also possible to store a picture of your own here.
Configure Call Forwarding	Configure Call Forwarding Unconditional, Call Forward- ing No Reply, Call Forwarding Busy and Parallel Calls here. See also <i>6 Forwarding</i> , page 51.
Call Routing Manager	Use the Call Routing Manager to configure more exten- sive call handling. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/ 14.00/CRM/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/ CRM_start_\$.
Recording Wizard	The Recording Wizard will help you to record announce- ments, e.g. your personal announcement for Voice Box. See also <i>7.3 The Recording Wizard</i> , page 60.
СТІ	Via CTI, you can control one of your phones, either a Swyxlt! or an external phone, via its telephone number. See also <i>14 Phone Control via PC with SwyxCTI and SwyxCTI</i> +, page 141.
User Profile	Here you will find all other settings, which can be assigned to a user. See also <i>10.2 User Profile</i> , page 103.
Local Settings	Here you will find all other settings which can be made for this installation of Swyxlt!. See also <i>10.3 Local Settings</i> , page 115.

3.13.8 THE HELP MENU

This menu contains the following information on SwyxIt!:



Menu Command	Explanation
Help topics	Open the Online Help.
Show Quickstart	Displays the Quickstart document, which contains basic functional descriptions to assist you in your initial use of the Swyxlt! functions.
Swyx Help Center	Opens the Swyx Help Center, where you can find technical information about the products.
Swyx Community /Swyx Forum	Opens the Swyx Community, where you can exchange information with other community members.
What is new?	Opens the Online Help - the chapter with the new features of the current version is displayed directly.
Message log	Displays messages, such as logging on or logging off. See also <i>2.8 Show Message Log</i> , page 18.
About SwyxIt!	Shows version and copyright information.

4 TELEPHONING WITH SWYXIT! -FIRST STEPS

Here you will find a description of the basic SwyxIt! phone functions.

Starting Swyxlt!

Calling a Subscriber

Answering a call

Ending a call

Starting an inquiry call

Switching between several subscribers

Connecting two subscribers to one another

Transfering a call without Inquiry

Directly forwarding a call

0

All telephony functions that you call from the SwyxIt! user interface (e.g. clicking on a handset button or line button) use the default audio mode, see *Default Audio Mode*, page 71.

4.1 STARTING SWYXIT!

If SwyxIt! was not automatically called together with the start of your PC, then you can start SwyxIt! as follows.

To start SwyxIt!

- 1 You have several options:
 - Double-click on the SwyxIt! symbol on the desktop or
 - click on Start | Program | SwyxWare | SwyxIt! in the taskbar.
 - ✓ SwyxIt! is launched and you are logged on to SwyxServer.
 See also 2 Logon and Logoff, page 14.

After the logon process the SwyxIt! user interface will appear.

4.2 CALLING A SUBSCRIBER

There are several options for initiating a dialling procedure:

- You can enter the number and start dialling (as with a mobile phone).
- You can pick up the receiver first and then dial the number (as with a traditional phone).
- You can use hands free phone. For this, you need a handset supporting this feature.

The administrator has the option of configuring rights for outgoing calls of groups or users. I.e. certain phone numbers (e.g. for local, long distance or international calls) are blocked for the indicated user or group. If a blocked number is dialled, an error message will appear. Please contact your administrator for further information.

To call a subscriber

- Click on in the menu bar.
 ✓ The Speed dials are displayed.
- 2 Click on the desired Speed dial. ✓ The call is initiated.

or

- 1 Enter the number in the input field (using the keyboard). You can also enter a SIP-URI or a symbolic name, for example the user name.
 - The entered numbers appear in the input field. The backspace key can be used to correct your entry or to add other numbers as long as the handset is not on hook.
- 2 To initiate the dialling procedure,
 - press Enter on your keyboard or

• click on 🕓

To call a subscriber (classical telephoning with a SwyxIt! Handset)

- 1 Lift the SwyxIt! Handset.
 - \checkmark You will hear the idle tone or the internal dial tone.
- **2** Enter the number in the input field (using the keyboard). ✓ The numbers you have entered will appear in the input field.
- 3 Press the Enter key or click on 🥾
 - \checkmark The call is initiated.

4.3 **ANSWERING A CALL**

If you receive a call, a call is forwarded to you or if a call is received for a group of which you are a member,

- a call symbol with a New Call information balloon will appear in the taskbar, which contains the number and the name of the caller,
- the number or the name of the caller will appear on the line,
- a ringing sound will be produced
- an animated graphic will appear on the line receiving the call.

If the number of the caller is known, SwyxWare will attempt to associate the number. This means that if a name is listed in the Global or Personal Phonebook, in the Contacts or if a Speed Dial has been assigned to this number, the name will appear. If not, only the number will be displayed (see 12.3 Name Resolution From Outlook Contacts, page 134).

If "XXX" appears, the caller's number has not been transmitted, e.g. when the caller has suppressed his number.

To accept a call

1 To pick up the call,



- - - Simply put the SwyxIt! Handset on hook.

or

- on the line key (this will end the call; the line will click retain the state of "Off Hook")
- or
- right-click the line key in the call control window and then click Hook on in the context menu that appears.

If you end a call and a second call on hold is still active, a warning sound is played after 5 seconds. Pick up the handset once again in order to directly connect to the caller on hold.

or

• click on the call notification in the taskbar

or

- simply lift the SwyxIt! Handset.
- ✓ The speakers and the microphone are cleared or the SwyxIt! Handset or the SwyxIt! Headset is activated so that you can speak with the caller.

If, when a call comes in, the screen saver is activated or if SwyxIt! is minimized in the taskbar, you can take the call by simply picking up the handset. When you do this, SwyxIt! will usually be put in the foreground, depending on the operating system. If this does not happen automatically, you can activate SwyxIt! with the mouse.

ENDING A CALL 4.4

You have been speaking to a caller and now you would like to end the call.

To end a call

i

 \mathbf{V}

1 To disconnect the call.





If the Enable Transfer on 'Hook on'" option is enabled in SwyxIt!, both call partners are connected with each other if you hang up your receiver. If more than one call is on hold, however, your call partners are not connected when you hang up. Instead, all calls are placed on hold and a warning sound is played after 5 seconds. By picking up your receiver, you are directly connected to the last active call. See also *10.2.1 General*, page 103.

4.5 STARTING AN INQUIRY CALL

You are having a phone conversation and you would like to call another subscriber (Inquiry Call). Then you would like to alternately speak to both subscribers (Call Swap).

Example:

You are speaking to a customer (subscriberA) and you would like to ask someone in the warehouse (subscriberB), whether a certain article is on stock.

You begin a second call at the same time with subscriberB. Then you can alternately speak with subscriberA and subscriberB.

While you are speaking with one subscriber (the corresponding Line button is activated), the other subscriber will hear music on hold.

If you end the call with one of the subscribers (using the handset button), the corresponding line will be free again. You can then switch to the line on hold.

If you were the initiator of the call on the active line and you place the handset on hook, the callers will be connected to each other.

To call an additional subscriber

- Activate a free Line button during an active connection.
 You will hear the dial tone and you can now call a second subscriber.
- 2 Enter the number (manually or via your Speed Dial or the Phonebook) and wait until the connection is made.

While you do this, the first call will be placed on hold and your conversation partner will hear music on hold. The state of the line on hold is shown appropriately by the animation. () See also *5.2.1 Line State*, page 48.

4.6 SWITCHING BETWEEN SEVERAL SUBSCRIBERS

You are having conversations with several subscribers at the same time. The active connection is the connection to the person you are currently talking to. All other subscribers, who are listening to music on hold while they wait, are connections on hold.

Example:

Several calls are received at the operator desk and you would like to forward these calls to various colleagues, who, however, cannot be reached immediately. You can put the callers on hold, so that these callers will hear music on hold. You can switch to these connections on hold at any time in order to inform the callers on the progress of your efforts to connect them to the correct colleagues.

To swap between an active call and a call on hold

Requirement: You have one active line and at least one other line on hold.

- 1 To switch between calls, click on the corresponding Line Button. or
- 1 In the Functions menu, choose the option Call Swap.
- 2 Repeatedly selecting the Call Swap function will successively activate all of the available lines.



You can have as many calls simultaneously as you have lines. This means, however, that you have several calls on hold and one active line at the most.

4.7 CONNECTING TWO SUBSCRIBERS TO ONE ANOTHER

You are connected with two subscribers simultaneously. While you are talking to one of the subscribers, the other is on hold. This subscriber will hear music on hold. You can now connect these two subscribers to each other.

Example:

You are talking to SubscriberA on Line1. Line1 has a connection on hold with SubscriberB. You connect SubscriberA with SubscriberB. You are talking to SubscriberA on Line2. Line2 has a connection on hold with SubscriberB. You connect SubscriberA with SubscriberB. Then both of your lines are free again (inactive).

See also 5.1.5 Call Transfer, page 45.

To connect two subscribers

1 Click on the Call Transfer button \rightarrow .

or

- 1 Use Drag & Drop to move the active line to the line on hold.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The subscribers are now connected to one another. Both lines become idle.

See also 5.1.5 Call Transfer, page 45.



When you directly connect subscribers, you may still charged, even though you are no longer involved in their telephone call. These will only occur on your side if you set up one or both of the connections. If, for example, SubscriberA called you and you called SubscriberB to inquire about something, you will only be charged for the connection to SubscriberB. No costs will be charged if you are called by both SubscriberA and SubscriberB. However, if you have called both subscribers, you will be charged for both connections.

4.8 TRANSFERING A CALL WITHOUT INQUIRY

Your Swyxlt! can be used to accept incoming calls and then to transfer these calls to another subscriber, without waiting for the new subscriber to answer. This means you can connect two subscribers even though there is not yet an active connection to one of the subscribers.

To transfer a call without inquiry

You are currently speaking (e.g. with Subscriber A) and the line is active.

- 1 Drag & drop the line key onto a speed dial or a list entry (Phonebook, Call Journal, Voice Box or Call Recordings...).
 - ✓ Subscriber A hears a ringing tone.
 - The line on which you initiated the second call will become free and the first line will change its status from On hold to Connected. Your previous caller (Subscriber A) hears the phone ring.
- 2 The person called (subscriber B) will hear Your call will be connected when he picks up the phone and before he can speak to the forwarded caller (subscriber A).

If the call is not picked up within 20 seconds or if the call is forwarded to Voice Box, the connection attempt will be terminated and the caller will once again be put **On hold** and will hear the normal music on hold.

You can pick up the call again by clicking on or on the line key.

Or

- 1 Select a free Line button.
 - Your caller (subscriber A) will thus be put on Hold and he will hear music on hold.
- 2 Enter the desired number in the input field using the keyboard. You can also enter a SIP URI or a name and select the desired contact from the list displayed.

3 To initiate the dialling process, press the Enter key on your keyboard

or click on 🕓

- 4 Click \rightarrow on the line button.
 - ✓ Subscriber A hears a ringing tone.
 - The line on which you initiated the second call will become free and the first line will change its status from On hold to Connected. Your previous caller (Subscriber A) hears the phone ring.
- 5 The person called (subscriber B) will hear Your call will be connected when he picks up the phone and before he can speak to the forwarded caller (subscriber A).

If the call is not picked up within 20 seconds or if the call is forwarded to Voice Box, the connection attempt will be terminated and the caller will once again be put **On hold** and will hear the normal music on hold.

You can pick up the call again by clicking on **b** or on the line key.

A

In case the caller to whom the call should be transferred is not available, please remember that the call may be forwarded with some delay (after more than 20 seconds). If the call is forwarded to Voice Box, the call transfer will automatically be interrupted, the caller is once again put on "Hold" and will hear the normal music on hold.

If a call that is not picked up is returned to you, it is again on hold. Information about the call is displayed in Quickinfo (ToolTip) for the Line button.

4.9 DIRECTLY FORWARDING A CALL

When you are receiving a call you can transfer this call to another subscriber or to your Voice Box without accepting it. You can use the Drag & Drop function or the functions of the context menu of the line key in the call control window.

To transfer a call without accepting

You are receiving a call.

- 1 Drag & drop the line key of the incoming call onto a speed dial or a list entry (Phonebook, Call Journal, Voice Box or Call Recordings...).
 - $\checkmark\,$ The call is immediately forwarded to the relevant contact.

Or

- 1 Click $\xrightarrow{\mathbf{\omega}}$ on the line button.
 - ✓ The call is immediately forwarded to the Voice Box.

Or

- 1 Click on 🚺 to open the call control window.
- Right-click on the line which is being used for the incoming call.
 A context menu will open.
- **3** You have now two options:
 - Click on Transfer to Voice Box to transfer the call to your Voice Box.
 - Click on Transfer to Number to transfer the call to another subscriber. You can then enter the number of the subscriber or dial from the phonebook.
 - The call will be forwarded immediately.

Lines Telephony Functions

5 LINES

This chapter describes the functions of the lines.

On the user interface and the call control window, the lines are represented by line keys. These offer a variety of functions and serve as information display as well.

With just a click of the mouse, you can easily

- select the line you want to speak on, or
- switch between lines, or
- "join" lines in order to connect two subscribers, for example.

In this chapter you will find a detailed description

- **1** of basic telephony functions:
- Calling (5.1.1 Calling, page 43)
- Transfer a call (5.1.2 Accepting or rejecting a call, page 44)
- hold a call (see 5.1.3 Hold, page 44)
- switch between two lines (5.1.4 Switch between Lines, page 44)
- Transferring calls (5.1.5 Call Transfer, page 45)
- Transferring callis without inquiry (*5.1.6 Connect without Inquiry* (*Blind Call Transfer*), page 45)
- Disable lines (5.1.7 Disabling Lines (Wrap-up Time), page 46)
- Use of a specific line for outgoing calls (see *5.1.8 Using a specific line (Signaling of the respective number)*, page 47)
- **2.** of special line functions:
- Lines and line buttons (5.2.1 Line State, page 48)
- configuration options for line buttons (associated numbers, number and name of the lines) (*5.2.2 Configuring a Line Button*, page 49)

5.1 TELEPHONY FUNCTIONS

In this section you will find a detailed description of basic telephony functions:

- Calling
- Transfer a call
- hold call
- switch between two lines
- Disable lines
- Use of a specific line for outgoing calls



All telephony functions that you call from the SwyxIt! user interface (e.g. clicking on a handset button or line button) use the default audio mode, see *Default Audio Mode*, page 71.

5.1.1 CALLING

With SwyxIt!, you can start a call very simply after logging on to Swyx-Server.

To call a subscriber

- 1 Click on a speed dial.
 - ✓ The call is initiated.

or

or

1 Enter the desired number in the input field using the keyboard. You can also enter a SIP URI or a name and select the desired contact from the list displayed.

The backspace key can be used to correct your entry or to add other numbers as long as the call is not initiated.

2 To initiate the dialling process, press the Enter key on your keyboard

or click on 🕓 .

1 Move the mouse pointer over a list entry (Phonebook, Call Journal,

Voice Box, Call Recordings...) and click & under Action or doubleclick on the desired entry.

 $\checkmark\,$ The call is initiated.

5.1.2 ACCEPTING OR REJECTING A CALL

With your SwyxIt!, you can accept a phone call simply by lifting the handset. But you also have the option of rejecting the call. If you have configured delayed forwarding, a rejected call is forwarded to the destination you specified for that.

To accept a telephone call

- 1 To pick up the call,
 - simply lift the Swyxlt! Handset.
 - or
 - double-click on the call symbol in the tray (taskbar)
 - or
 - click either on the handset button or on the line button which is animated.

The speakers and the microphone are cleared or the Swyxlt! Handset or the Swyxlt! Headset is activated so that you can speak with the caller.

See also 4.3 Answering a call, page 39.

To reject a telephone call

An incoming call is indicated by an animation on a Line Button.

- 1 Click on
 - ✓ The call is canceled.
 - or
- 1 Right-click on the line key in the call control window.
- 2 Click on Reject call.
 - ✓ The call is canceled.



If you have configured delayed forwarding, a rejected call is forwarded to the destination you specified for that.

5.1.3 HOLD

You can use the **Hold** function to put the currently active call on hold, for example if you want to make an a consultation call or start a second call. When a call is on hold, the other party hears music on hold and the symbol on the line changes accordingly.

To put a telephone call on hold

You are having a telephone conversation on a line.

or

- 1 In the call control window, right-click on the line key on which you are making the call.
- 2 In the context menu of the line, choose the option Hold.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The call is put on hold.

or

- 1 Click on a different line or start a another call (see *To start a call via the Speed Dial* or *To start a call from the phone book*).
 - A further line will be activated and the current call will be put on hold.

To reactivate a held connection, click on **b** or on the line key.

5.1.4 SWITCH BETWEEN LINES

You can switch between your lines. If you have a call on a line and switch to another line, your call will be held. The subscriber will hear music on hold.

The term "call swap" is also used to describe switching between lines.

To switch between lines (Call Swap)

If you have two or more connections, you can switch between the active connection and the connection(s) on hold.

- 1 To do so, click on the line you want to switch to.
 - The active connection is now put on hold and the call previously on hold becomes active.

See also To swap between an active call and a call on hold, page 40.

5.1.5 CALL TRANSFER

You can connect two subscribers to one another. In doing so, you can connect a currently active call with a call on hold, see *To connect two subscribers*, page 41.

• If you only have one connection on hold, both callers will be directly connected.

After two subscribers have been connected, both of your lines will automatically become inactive.

Call Transfer using Speed Dial

If you have assigned a speed dial to a contact, it is possible to make a connection. Click on the Line button of the active connection and keep the mouse button pressed. Drag the mouse onto the Speed Dial of the subscriber who you would like to connect to the currently active caller. Release the mouse button and both callers will now be directly connected to one another.

Connect by going on hook

If you have created a second line (active line), e.g. for an inquiry call, you can connect these two lines by putting the handset on hook or by pressing the Speaker button. If you were called on this line, this connection will be terminated if you put the handset on hook or press the Speaker button. The line previously on hold will once again be active. You can configure this action appropriately (see also *10.2.1 General*, page 103).

Telephone costs

When you directly connect subscribers, you may still charged, even though you are no longer involved in their telephone call. These will only occur on your side if you set up one or both of the connections. If, for example, SubscriberA called you and you called SubscriberB to inquire about something, you will only be charged for the connection to SubscriberB. No costs will be charged if you are called by both SubscriberA and SubscriberB. However, if you have called both subscribers, you will be charged for both connections.

To connect two subscribers

You are having a telephone conversation with a subscriber. You want to connect this subscriber with a further subscriber, whom you have put on Hold on another line.

- 1 Click on the Call Transfer button \rightarrow .
- **2** If you have several connections on hold, select now the line to be transferred.
 - The two subscribers are connected to one another and both of your lines become Idle.

5.1.6 CONNECT WITHOUT INQUIRY (BLIND CALL TRANSFER)

You can transfer a call directly, before the connection has been made.

To make a blind call transfer

You receive a call.

1 If you have assigned a Speed Dial to the target subscriber to whom you want to transfer this call, simply drag & drop the line key onto the Speed Dial.

or

- 1 Drag & drop the line key of the incoming call onto a list entry (Phonebook, Call Journal, Voice Box or Call Recordings) to transfer this call to the desired contact.
- Or
- 1 In the call control window, right-click on the line with the incoming call.
- 2 Select Transfer to Number/URI....
- 3 Enter the number you would like to transfer the call to.
- 4 Confirm with Connect.
 - The call will be forwarded.



If the forwarded call is not answered, there will be no automatic callback to you.

5.1.7 DISABLING LINES (WRAP-UP TIME)

You can specifically block a line for further incoming calls, e.g. in order to have enough time to process a customer inquiry after a call from a customer. Your SwyxIt! is then busy for further incoming calls. If you would always like to have a wrap-up time configured for a line, you must define this when configuring the line.



Incoming calls to a disabled line will be forwarded according to Forwarding if busy.

To disable a line after every call

- Click with the right mouse button on the selected Line button.

 The context menu will appear.
- 2 In the context menu, select Properties.
 - ✓ The Properties of... window will appear.

	Properties of		
ines			
Lines:	4		
Line:	Line 1	\sim	
L <u>a</u> bel:			
	Use as default line		
Number / URI			
Incoming calls:	All calls	~	
Outgoing calls:	297, Jones, John 🗸		
	Hide number / URI		
Wrap Up Time			
	✓ Disable line after call		
<u>T</u> imeout:	120 seconds (51800)		

- 3 Activate the option Disable line after call.
- 4 Define a time period (5 1800 seconds).
- 5 Confirm your input by clicking on OK.

The line will now be disabled after every call for the time period defined.



If you start an outgoing call on the disabled line, this line will once again be cleared for incoming calls when you go on hook.

To disable a line

- Click with the right mouse button on the selected Line button.

 The context menu will appear.
- 2 In the context menu, select the option Disable Line.

The line is disabled until this line is enabled again.

To enable a disabled line

- 1 To enable a disabled line, call up the context menu and select the option **Enable Line**.
 - \checkmark You can also start a call in the normal way on the disabled line.

5.1.8 USING A SPECIFIC LINE (SIGNALING OF THE RESPECTIVE NUMBER)

You can specify which line should be used for outgoing calls. For example, if you have two different numbers (e.g. your internal number and a group number) and signal these over different lines, then by selection of a line you can decide the number to be signalled for each call.

In doing so you can:

- select a line for the next call only (*5.1.8.1 Selecting a specific line for one call*, page 47).
- define a standard line, over which all outgoing calls should be made unless you have explicitly selected another line. See also *5.1.8.2 Defining a Default Line for Outgoing Calls*, page 47.

5.1.8.1 SELECTING A SPECIFIC LINE FOR ONE CALL

If you start a call and have not defined a standard line, the call is always started on the next free line. However, if you have assigned a specific number (e.g. a group number) to a line, you can choose a specific line for the next call and thereby signal a specific number to the destination subscriber. For information about assigning a number to a line button, see *5.2.2 Configuring a Line Button*, page 49.

To call a subscriber using a specific line

1 If necessary, click on 🕑 to open the menu bar.

- Click on and select the line you would like to use to place a call.
 The line is activated.
- 3 Enter the number or the name in the input field using the keyboard,
 - and click on \Im .

The call is initial

Or

- 1 Click on \square to open the call control window.
- 2 Enter the number or the name in the input field using the keyboard.
- 3 Click on the line you would like to use to place a call.✓ The call is initiated.

5.1.8.2 DEFINING A DEFAULT LINE FOR OUTGOING CALLS

You can define a standard line. This will be used for all outgoing calls unless you select explicitly another line for a call. This is helpful especially when your Swyxlt! is coupled with another application, such as a customer database system (TAPI or ClientSDK).

To define a standard line

- 1 Click with the right mouse button on the Line button which should be used as default for all outgoing calls.
- 2 In the context menu (right mouse button), choose the option "Use as Default Line".

The option "Use as Default Line" is now shown with a check mark in the context menu.

To remove the definition of a standard line, repeat this process. The check mark in front of the option "Use as Default Line" will disappear.

If you want to use a different line as the standard line, simply define this as a standard line. The option "Use as Default Line" will then be removed automatically from the previous standard line.

You can also define the standard line via the configuration of the Line button. See also *5.2.2 Configuring a Line Button*, page 49.

Behavior of the standard line in conjunction with other functions

Call Swap

If you have a call on a line which is not the standard line, the standard line will be activated in the call swap.

"Callback on busy"

The "Callback on busy" function always uses the same line as for the original call, even when a different line is defined as default.

CTI

If you have defined a standard line, this also affects a SwyxPhone controlled by CTI.

5.2 FUNCTIONS OF THE LINE BUTTON

The Line buttons represent the available lines. You can assign a number to every line to be used for incoming and outgoing calls. Furthermore, you can define a time period for each line in which this line is blocked for further incoming calls (*5.1.7 Disabling Lines (Wrap-up Time)*, page 46).

Example:

If you assign the number "100" to line 1, the number "100" will be transmitted when outgoing calls are made on this line, i.e. the person being called will see the number "100" on his telephone display. If you are being called on "100", then you will receive the call on Line 1.

To call a subscriber using a specific line

- To accept a telephone call
- To reject a telephone call
- To switch between lines (Call Swap)
- To define a standard line
- To disable a line after every call

To disable a line

To define the properties of a Line button

5.2.1 LINE STATE

A line can have different states. You can call certain functions depending on the state. Each state is indicated on the default user interface by an animated graphic.

Line State	Ani- mated Graphic	Explanation
Idle	8	No active Call.
Handset is off the Hook, Internal Dial Tone	C	You hear the idle tone or the internal dial tone and you can now begin dialling the number.
Handset is off the Hook, Dial tone is interrupted	C	If you have received a new Voice message, you will hear an stuttered dial tone. You can still begin dialling.
Handset is off the Hook, External idle tone	C	You have already dialled the public line access and you now hear the external idle tone. You can begin dialling the public number.
Dial, No Dial Tone	C	You are in the process of dialling. You have already entered several digits of the number and, therefore, you no longer hear the dial tone.
Incoming call	Ś	You are being called. The call on this line is signalled by ringing.
Outgoing call (Ringing)	<u>ک</u> ب	You call a subscriber. The telephone rings there.

Line State	Ani- mated Graphic	Explanation
Outgoing call (Call Wait- ing)	," S	The subscriber you are calling is presently on the telephone. Your call is signalled there by a call waiting tone.
Outgoing call (busy)	Š	The connection you are calling is busy or the subscriber cannot be reached.
Active	Ś	The connection is completed. You can now speak with the subscriber.
On Hold		The telephone call is put on hold. Your conversation partner hears music on hold.
Connecting without Inquiry (Blind Call Trans- fer)	3	A call is transferred without making an inquiry call beforehand.
Conference	×	You are actively participating in a confer- ence, i.e. you can talk with all conversa- tion partners.
Conference On Hold	(2 ^{II})	You are participating in a conference but you leave the conference temporar- ily (on hold). The other conference participants continue to communicate with each other.
Disconnected	\bigcirc	The telephone conversation has been disconnected by the other party. You hear the busy signal.
Disabled Line	%	The line is disabled for incoming calls during a wrap-up time.

Line State	Ani- mated Graphic	Explanation
Intercom Connection		The connection for Intercom will be created immediately. The caller can speak directly. The line state "Intercom" will only be seen by the person called. The caller's line looks like a normal call.

5.2.2 CONFIGURING A LINE BUTTON

You can define the label for each Line button individually. Since you can also have several numbers, you indicate here which of your numbers or accounts are assigned to lines for incoming and outgoing calls.

An example of an incoming call (you are being called):

You have assigned the number100 to Line1 and the number 101 to Line2. Now, if a subscriber dials the number 101, you will receive the call on Line2.

An example of an outgoing call (you are calling someone):

You have assigned the number 101 to Line2. If you now call a subscriber using Line2, extension101 will be used. The subscriber you have called will see on his display that he is being called by a subscriber with the number 101. If the administrator has configured an alternative number for you, you can select this here. It will be additionally marked as an alternative number.

The assignment of user accounts, e.g. if you have an SIP account with several providers, is similar. Here the call is handled via the provider who is assigned to the line.

To define the properties of a Line button

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - The Properties of... window appears, which contains several tabs with settings.
- **2** Select the Lines tab.
 - ✓ The **Properties of...** window will appear.

Lines:	4	
Line:	Line 1 V	
L <u>a</u> bel:]
	Use as default line	
Number / URI		
Incoming calls:	All calls 🗸	
Outgoing calls:	297, Jones, John 🗸	
	Hide number / URI	
Wrap Up Time		
	✓ <u>D</u> isable line after call	
<u>T</u> imeout:	120 seconds (51800)	

- 3 Enter the text to be shown on the Line Button in the Label field.
- **4** Activate the checkbox **Use as Default Line**, if SwyxIt! should use this line for all outgoing calls (*5.1.8.1 Selecting a specific line for one call*, page 47).
- **5** Click in the drop-down list **Incoming Calls** on the number(s) which should be used for this line.
 - All Extensions

All of your incoming calls, regardless of the number used, will be shown on this line. Group calls are not displayed.

• Number or SIP account

Only calls with this number or for this account go on this line. Example: You have assigned the extension number " Incoming Calls" 100 to Line1. If 100 is called, then this call will come in on "Line 1".

• Group Calls Only

All group calls for the groups of which you are a member.

• All Calls

All calls for your extension(s) and all group calls for the groups of which you are a member.

- 6 Click in the drop-down list Outgoing calls on the number or the SIP account you would like to use for calls from this line. This number
 - will usually be shown to the subscriber called and
 - can be used for invoicing.

If you only have one number, this number will automatically be used for outgoing calls on this line.

- 7 Activate the checkbox Hide Number/URI if the number should always be suppressed for outgoing calls.
- 8 If this line should be temporarily busy (disabled) after every call, activate the option Disable line after call.
- **9** Define the time period for which this line should be disabled after a call (default value: 100 seconds).
- 10 Click on OK.

i



FORWARDING 6

Swyxlt! offers various easy ways to forward calls:

- to another user
- to Voice Box
- to an external device
- immediately or delayed
- when busy

Different types of forwarding can be enabled simultaneously. The appropriate forwarding will be automatically used in each case.

When you want to forward a call to an external device you can define a Parallel Call signalling.

With the Call Routing Manager you can also create extensive redirection rules, which are only used under certain conditions (e.g. for calls at a particular time or from a specific number). See also help.enreach.com/ cpe/14.00/CRM/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/system rules \$.

The use of the Call Routing Managers and des Grafischen Skript Editors must be cleared for you by the administrator.

Call Forwarding Unconditional Delayed Call Forwarding Call Forwarding Busy Mobile Extensions

CALL FORWARDING UNCONDITIONAL 6.1

Call Forwarding Unconditional is used immediately, i.e. without a delay, for all incoming calls.

You can activate Call Forwarding Unconditional:

- via the button Son the Swyxlt! interface
- in Call Forwarding Configuration (To forward all calls (Unconditional Call Forwarding), page 52)

If Call Forwarding Unconditional is active, a corresponding message appears on the user interface. All calls are forwarded according to the configured default forwarding.

Calls are forwarded to your standard Voice Box or to the given number, depending on your configuration.

You can also change Immediate Call Redirection from another telephone line, see To change the settings for Forwarding Unconditional per *Remote Inquiry*, page 65.

If Call Forwarding Unconditional is not activated, you can also delay the forwarding of calls (6.2 Delayed Call Forwarding, page 54) or, if you are already telephoning, you can forward calls individually (6.3 Call Forwarding Busy, page 55).

FORWARDING BUTTON 6.1.1

The Forwarding SS button is located under the further call options. You can use this to activate your default call forwarding. Calls are forwarded to your standard Voice Box or to the given number, depending on your configuration.

If you have defined Call Forwarding Unconditional for your calls, the Forwarding button appears in purple. You can switch off the call for-

warding unconditional by clicking on \bigotimes



To activate the call forwarding unconditional

Requirement: You have configured your standard forwarding.



✓ All incoming calls are immediately forwarded according to your configured default forwarding.



If Call Forwarding Unconditional is active, a corresponding message appears on the user interface.

To configure Call Forwarding in detail, see *6.1.2 Standard forwarding and temporary forwarding*, page 52.

Call Forwarding Unconditional Delayed Call Forwarding Call Forwarding Busy

6.1.2 STANDARD FORWARDING AND TEMPORARY FORWARDING

If you activate the option Forward all calls unconditionally, you can also define whether you would like to forward certain calls to another subscriber (temporary forwarding) or use your standard forwarding setting:

• Default Call Forwarding

The settings are always in effect when forwarding is enabled. These settings will be followed until you disable the forwarding again. You can apply these settings again the next time you forward your calls. Permanent forwarding is activated by clicking on the Forwarding button. The settings for this can be defined during configuration under Default Call Forwarding (switched on using forwarding button).

• Temporary Call Forwarding

This forwarding is switched on and off separately. This is only in effect until you switch off this temporary call forwarding again. The default forwarding will automatically be activated the next time you activate call forwarding.

If you have defined Call Forwarding Unconditional for your calls, the corresponding icon is activated on the user interface.

If your forwarding is appropriately configured, you can also change the parameters for "Unconditional Call Forwarding" per remote inquiry (7.5.1 Changing Forwarding Unconditional by Remote Inquiry, page 65).

Furthermore, you can also activate unconditional call forwarding to another user directly from his terminal device.

See also 6.1.3 Changing Call Forwarding Unconditional from a different device, page 53.

To forward all calls (Unconditional Call Forwarding)

1 Click on 🔯 and on Forwarding settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + F.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

roperties of user Dupo	nt, Marie	×
Standard Voice Box	Standard Remote Inquiry	Mobile Extensions
Call Forwarding Uncond	tional Call Forwarding No Re	eply Call Forwarding Busy
Configuration call forward	n of unconditional and further c ngs can be defined using Call	all forwardings. Advanced Routing Manager.
Forward all Calls i	nmediately	
Default call forward	ding (switched on using Call F	orwarding button)
Forward call to:	297	~ 🛱
	Standard Voice Box	
O Temporary call fo	rwarding	
Forward call to:	297	~ 🗰
	Standard Voice Box	
		brochon Hilfo

- 2 Click on the Call Forwarding Unconditional tab.
- 3 Activate the option Forward all Calls immediately if you would like to activate the defined forwarding rule immediately (equivalent to activating the Forwarding button on the user interface) or leave the "Forward all Calls immediately" checkbox unchecked, if you would like to activate the defined Call Forwarding Unconditional later by clicking on the Forwarding button.
- 4 Turn on the Default Call Forwarding (switched on using the Call Forwarding button), in order to define where the calls should be forwarded when you click on the Forwarding button on the user interface.

The Call Forwarding destination can be

- entered directly
 - or

or

• you can select it from the Phonebook

- activate the standard Voice Box.
- 5 Switch on Temporary call forwarding in order to forward calls without changing the settings for the Forwarding button. If you later switch off the forwarding via the user interface, the forwarding configured here will not be used the next time you switch it on using the Forwarding button: the settings found under Default call forwarding (switched on using forwarding button) will be used.

This allows you to use a temporary forwarding without having to change your default forwarding and then having to restore it later.

6 Click on OK or switch to another tab in order to configure other forwardings.

If you have forwarded to your Standard Voice Box, the settings that you defined under the **Standard Voice Box** tab will be applied.

The parameters defined on this tab can also be changed from another phone line.

See also 7.5 Remote inquiry, page 62.

6.1.3 CHANGING CALL FORWARDING UNCONDITIONAL FROM A DIFFERENT DEVICE

You can also activate unconditional call forwarding to another user directly from his terminal device. You can enter a code to forward your calls to this user. Any existing unconditional call forwarding (e.g. to another user or to your Voice Box) is thereby deactivated.

To activate unconditional call forwarding to a specific user

This requires:

- a configured Remote Inquiry, see *To define the parameters for Standard Remote Inquiry*, page 63.
- 1 Dial the following code: nnn*ppp*8* (nnn = your own extension, ppp = your PIN for remote inquiry). A confirmation beep will sound, and the connection is immediately terminated again.

Calls to your numbers will now be forwarded unconditionally to the user at whose terminal device (SwyxIt! or SwyxPhone) you entered this code.

For a list of all codes for certain functions please refer to *App. F: Function codes*, page 176.

Delayed Call Forwarding Call Forwarding Busy

6.2 DELAYED CALL FORWARDING

With the help of this forwarding, you can define whether phone calls will be forwarded if

- you let your phone ring at your desk for a specific amount of time or
- You are not logged in to SwyxServer.

To forward calls that you do not answer (Call Forwarding No Reply)

1 Click on 🚱 and on Forwarding settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + F.
 - ✓ A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

Toperates of aser Dupon,	, mare
Standard Voice Box	Standard Remote Inquiry Mobile Extensions
Call Forwarding Uncondition	nal Call Forwarding No Reply Call Forwarding Bus
Delayed Forwarding if Li	ine is idle resp. User is absent
Forward calls after	12 seconds to:
0	~
Standard	Voice Box

- 2 Click on the Call Forwarding No Reply tab.
- 3 Activate the option Forward calls after <number> seconds to: to forward calls if you do not answer the incoming call within this time. This option is used when
 - incoming calls are signalled for a certain period of time on your telephone and you haven't picked up the call or
 - You are not logged on to SwyxServer (e.g. because you have already switched off your PC).
- 4 In addition, you must set a delay.

If calls, that have been transferred to you without inquiry, should not be forwarded, a waiting period of at least 20 seconds should be defined for this Call Forwarding. Within this period the "Call transfer without inquiry" is then returned and can now be transferred to another colleague.

5 Enter the forwarding destination. The Call Forwarding destination can be

• entered directly

or

- you can select it from the Phonebook
- or
- activate the standard Voice Box.
- 6 Click on OK or switch to another tab in order to configure other forwardings.

If you have forwarded to your Standard Voice Box, the settings that you defined under the **Standard Voice Box** tab will be applied.

These two types of redirection (delayed or if the line is busy) can be active at the same time. When a call is received, Swyxlt! automatically recognizes whether the line is free or busy and it applies the appropriate type of Call Forwarding.

However, one requirement for Call Forwarding Busy is that the function **Disable Secondary Call** is activated or all of your lines must be busy.

Call Forwarding Unconditional Call Forwarding Busy

6.3 CALL FORWARDING BUSY

This forwarding helps you to define whether phone calls should be forwarded if your line is busy (i.e. you are on the phone). However, one requirement for Call Forwarding Busy is that the function **Disable Secondary Call** is activated or all of your lines must be busy.

To forward calls if you are already telephoning (Call Forwarding Busy)

1 Click on 🐼 and on Forwarding settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + F.
 - ✓ A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

2 Click on the Call Forwarding Busy tab.

Description of the Description of Marcia

Standard Voice Box	Standard Remote Inquiry	Mobile Extensions
Call Forwarding Unconditio	nal Call Forwarding No Rep	ly Call Forwarding Bus
Call Forwarding Busy		
Forward calls if line	is busy to:	
0		~
Standard	Voice Box	

- 3 Activate the option Forward calls if line is busy to:. Here you define how a call should be handled if it cannot be delivered to you because you are already on the telephone and no secondary call is permitted.
- **4** Enter the forwarding destination. The Call Forwarding destination can be
 - entered directly
 - or
 - you can select it from the Phonebook
 - or
 - activate the standard Voice Box.
- 5 Click on OK or switch to another tab in order to configure other forwardings.

If you have forwarded to your Standard Voice Box, the settings that you defined under the **Standard Voice Box** tab will be applied.

 \sim

These two types of redirection (delayed or if the line is busy) can be active at the same time. When a call is received, SwyxIt! automatically recognizes whether the line is free or busy and it applies the appropriate type of Call Forwarding.

However, one requirement for Call Forwarding Busy is that the function **Disable Secondary Call** is activated or all of your lines must be busy.

<u>.</u>

If a connection subject to costs is set up for the Call Forwarding, then these costs will be charged to you.

Call Forwarding Unconditional Delayed Call Forwarding

6.4 MOBILE EXTENSIONS

On the **Mobile Extensions** tab you can specify call signalling to an external device.

In the case of **Parallel calls**, incoming calls are also signalled on one or more external devices (e.g. ISDN telephone or mobile phone), and can be picked up there as well. Enter here the phone number of any device. With parallel call signalling, no further SwyxWare functions are available on the device. If you want to use additional telephony functions, you can use the mobile extensions directly via DTMF.

To specify numbers to which calls should be signalled in parallel

- 1 Click on 🚱 and on Forwarding settings.
- or
- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + F.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Click on the Mobile Extensions tab.

Properties of user Dupont, Marie		×
Call Forwarding Busy	Standard Voice	Box
Call Forwarding Unconditional	Call Forwarding No	Reply
Standard Remote Inquiry	Mobile Extens	ions
Whenever calls are supposed to be delive may be delivered in parallel to additional e	ered to devices of this us external numbers.	ser, they
Parallel Calls		
Enable Parallel Calls for this user:		
External Number for Parallel Call:		~
		1.176
OK	Abbrechen	Hilfe

- **3** Activate the checkbox **Enable Parallel Calls for this user**, if your incoming calls should also be signalled to another external device.
- 4 Enter the external number in canonical number format. If the call should be signalled to more than one external device, enter the numbers separated by a semicolon.

If a connection subject to costs is set up for the Call Forwarding, then these costs will be charged to you.

5 Click on **OK** or switch to another tab in order to configure other forwardings.

Ì

7 VOICE BOX AND REMOTE INQUIRY

This chapter describes the use of the Voice Box Functions and the Remote Inquiry.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.



Personal data cannot be deleted automatically. In order to meet the valid data protection regulations, it may be necessary to delete the entries manually.

Compared to a conventional answering machine, the Voice Box functionality offers you considerably more flexibility and an expanded functional range:

- Simple forwarding of the e-mail to other recipients
- Access via your e-mail inbox or by remote inquiry from your Swyxlt!, your SwyxPhone or another telephone connection

Remote Inquiry allows you to listen to your voice messages from any telephone. When you are called on your SwyxWare number, you identify yourself to SwyxWare with your PIN and only then you can listen to, repeat, or delete the new voice messages and afterwards all existing voice messages. In addition, you can change the destination of the Call Forwarding Unconditional or record a new announcement.

7.1 RECORDING, LISTENING TO AND EDITING VOICE MESSAGES

If the caller couldn't reach you, he can leave a voice message. You can listen to the voice message, when you are back at your desk or from another phone using the remote inquiry.

When a new voice message has been left for you, this will be indicated by

- the number of new voice mails appearing on the Voice Box button on the user interface
- a briefly interrupted (stuttered) dial tone
- with the appropriate configuration you will find the voice message in your e-mail inbox.

You can also check your voice messages by Remote Inquiry from any phone connection. To do this, your Standard Voice Box must be configured appropriately, see 7.4 Configuring the Standard Voice Box, page 61 and 7.5 Remote inquiry, page 62.

The caller can cancel the announcement or the recording of a message at any time by entering a '0'. In this case, it will then be forwarded centrally.

Listening to Voice Messages

Voice message options in your E-mail Program Editing Recorded Message Remote inquiry Configuring the Standard Voice Box

7.1.1 LISTENING TO VOICE MESSAGES

If you have received a voice message, this will be indicated on the Voice Box button. Clicking on Voice Box opens the Personal list and you can listen to your voice messages directly in Swyxlt!.

To listen to your Voice Messages

- 1 Click on **QO**.
- 2 Click on Single, if applicable.
 - The overview of your voice messages appears. Unplayed voice messages are highlighted in bold.
- 3 Move the mouse over the desired voice message and click under Action.
 - ✓ The voice message is played.



If you click on , **all** displayed entries will be deleted, including voice messages that have not yet been played.

To listen to Group Voice Messages

- 1 Click on **Do**.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 Click on the tab with the name of the group from which you want to listen to voice messages.
 - The list of messages received in the selected group is displayed. Unplayed voice messages are highlighted in bold.
- 3 Move the mouse over the desired voice message and click ► under Action.
 - The voice message is played. The name of the group member who played the voice message first is displayed in the column Played by.

7.1.1.1 VOICE MESSAGE OPTIONS IN YOUR E-MAIL PROGRAM

The voice message delivered by e-mail offers you several options:

• Audio file with the message as an e-mail attachment

- Starting of the Voicemail Player (if so configured), see12.2.9 Swyx Voicemail Player, page 133
- Direct starting of a callback from the e-mail
- Direct sending of an e-mail to the caller (it must be possible to resolve the user name for this.)
- Link to listen directly to the voice message per remote inquiry (if you are working per CTI, for example, and your computer does not offer sound output).



By default, the Opus codec is used for the storage. Voice messages in Opus format cannot be played with SwyxVoicemail Player. They must be down-loaded from the email application and listened to with an audio program.

7.1.2 EDITING RECORDED MESSAGE

After recording the voice message, the caller can check the recording and, if necessary, re-record the message. The menu for this is played after the recording has been completed.

The recording of a voice message is stopped

- when the caller goes on hook (In this case there are no further editing options, the voice message is delivered directly.)
- after the maximum recording time has expired
- after a pause in conversation of five seconds
- after entry of '#'.

The following options are available here:

DTMF entry	Explanation
0	Cancel the voice message and forward to the operator desk
1	Save and send the recorded message
2	Listen to the recorded message
3	Re-record a voice message. The previous message will be deleted.
*	Start the Remote Inquiry if this has been configured.

The selection of the menu items takes place via the DTMF tones the caller enters with his telephone.

7.2 VOICE MESSAGE TRANSCRIPTION

The Voice message transcription function enables the conversion of incoming voice messages into text in Swyxlt!. With the appropriate licence and configuration, you can view the text version of received voice messages in yourVoice Box or in the voicemail. Existing transcrip-

tions are indicated with ****



If the caller does not leave a message or the system cannot recognize the

text, the transcription is displayed as failed 1.

You have the following options in a transcription:

- copy the text
- send an e-mail to the other party
- dial the phone number provided.

To display the transcription of a voice message

- 1 Click on **QO** in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 If necessary, select the tab with the name of the group in which you want to play the message.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 3 Move the mouse over the desired voice message and click **𝒴** under Action.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The transcription of the voice message is displayed.



When a voice message is received, the language used is recognised and transcribed accordingly. The message is not translated.

To copy the text of a transcription

- 1 Click on **QO** in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 If necessary, select the tab with the name of the group in which you want to play the message.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 3 Move the mouse over the desired voice message and click **𝒴** under Action.
 - The transcription of the voice message is displayed.
- 4 Click on 🛄 .
 - The text is copied to the clipboard and can be used in another application.

To dial a phone number from a transcription

- 1 Click on **QO** in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 If necessary, select the tab with the name of the group in which you want to play the message.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 3 Move the mouse over the desired voice message and click **𝒴** under Action.
 - ✓ The transcription of the voice message is displayed.
 - If the caller has left a telephone number in the voice message, this is highlighted in the text.

4 Click on the number to dial it. ✓ The call is initiated

You can call the caller back by clicking on <u>Scall</u>.

To send an e-mail from a transcription

- 1 Click on **OO** in the menu bar.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 2 If necessary, select the tab with the name of the group in which you want to play the message.
 - ✓ The overview of your voice messages appears.
- 3 Move the mouse over the desired voice message and click η under Action.
 - ✓ The transcription of the voice message is displayed.
- - ✓ Your standard e-mail application opens and you can write the email.

7.3 **THE RECORDING WIZARD**

You can use the recording wizard to record your name announcement and welcome message for the Voice Box. The recording wizard is started automatically after the initial logon to SwyxServer, and you can record the name announcement and welcome message for the Voice Box. These announcements can also be recorded later.

Welcome Message for the Voice Box

The welcome message for the Voice Box is played when a caller is forwarded to Voice Box. You can only record the welcome message when first starting with the help of the recording wizard. If you want to change the Welcome Announcement, this is only possible via the Voice Box configuration, see 7.4 Configuring the Standard Voice Box, page 61.

Name Announcement for the Voice Box

In order to announce both your name and your number to other internal subscribers, we recommend recording a file with the name "name.wav". This is saved in the database on SwyxServer. If you want to change the name announcement later, call the recording wizard again.

To record your name and welcome message for the Voice Box on

- 1 Double-click in the tray (taskbar) on 으
- - ✓ The Call Control Window opens.
- 2 Click with the right mouse button next to the Enreach logo. ✓ The general context menu opens.
- 3 Select Settings | Recording Wizard.... ✓ The Recording Wizard opens.
- 4 Click on Next>
- 5 Own name Record your name.
 - To record a new announcement, click on ___: The Start Recording window will appear. Click on Start to begin recording your name.
 - Stop recording by clicking on ____.
 - To delete the selected file, click on 🔀.
 - To listen to the selected file, click on 下.
- 6 Click on Next>.
- 7 Record your welcome announcement.
 - This function only is available in the recording wizard. If you want to change the Welcome Announcement, this is only possible via the Voice Box configuration.

You can also record this announcement later. In this case, skip this recording with Next>.

- 8 Click Finish.
 - ✓ There is now a file with the name "name.wav" on SwyxServer. This makes it possible for SwyxWare to assign a corresponding

announcement to an internal number, and to play this announcement for a caller during Remote Inquiry.

7.4 CONFIGURING THE STANDARD VOICE BOX

In order to receive Voice messages you should first configure your Standard Voice Box. This is usually done directly after the installation of Swyxlt!, using the recording wizard. However, you can change the Standard Voice Box at any time in the Call Forwarding Configuration, see *To configure your Standard Voice Box*, page 61.

You can specify the following options:

- the welcome message that a caller hears
- the possibility of leaving a message at all
- the length of the recorded messages
- the e-mail address to which the voice message will be sent
- the use of Remote Inquiry

Remote Inquiry can be used, e.g. from another line, to check your voice messages or to change your call forwardings.

You can design more extensive call handling using the Call Routing Manager. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/CRM/Swyx/en-US/ index.html#context/help/CRM_rules_\$.

To configure your Standard Voice Box

1 Click on 🐼 and on Forwarding settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + F.
 - ✓ A pop-up window appears where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Open the tab Standard Voice Box.

Properties of user Dupont, M	ane	^
Call Forwarding Unconditional	Call Forwarding No Reply	Call Forwarding Busy
Standard Voice Box	Standard Remote Inquiry	Mobile Extensions
Welcome announceme Eigene Ansage.wav	nt	~
Record Voice Message Maximum Voice Mess Send Voice Message to	e rage length 180 seco o E-mail address:	nds (3600).
marie.dupont@enrea	ch.com	~
Start Remote Inquiry usi	ng the *-key	
	OK Abbrec	hen Hilfe

3 Activate the check box **Welcome Announcement** to define the welcome message.

During installation, the Recording Wizard already prompted you to record the welcome message for the Voice Box - you can change it here.

- 4 Define the announcement to be played. You have several options:
 - Select a file from the dropdown list.
 - Browse your hard drive by clicking on

When searching, you can also choose a file in MP3 format. Upon selection, the MP3 file will automatically be converted into the supported WAV format and saved in your personal directory on the SwyxServer. The converted files are therefore available for use later. During the conversion process, the Info dialog "Please wait, the file is being converted into WAV format" will open. • Click on 🕨 , to listen to the selected file.

Click on **to** stop playing the file.

- To record a new announcement, click on
 You will now be prompted to enter a file name. The Start Recording window appears. Click on Start to begin recording the announcement. Stop recording by clicking on
- To delete the selected file, click on 🔀 .

The WAV files, which the administrator has made available to all users, have the extension "(Template)" in the file name. These templates cannot be deleted.

- **5** Activate the **Record Voice Message** check box if you want to offer callers the option to record voice messages.
- 6 Set the maximum recording time for a voice message under Maximum Voice Message Length to prevent the files in which the messages are stored from being too large.

.

Please remember that it makes sense to limit the length of the message because, depending on the compression used, each recorded second of a voice message requires 2 to 16KB of memory space (therefore, an announcement which is 14 seconds long requires, e.g. 28 to 224 KB, and an announcement which is 1:21 minutes long requires up to 1.2 MB).

- 7 Activate the check box Send Voice Message to E-mail address and enter an e-mail address if received voice messages should also be delivered by e-mail. You can enter several E-mail addresses here. They must be separated by a semicolon.
 - You will then find each recorded voice message in your e-mail client (e.g. Outlook) as an attachment to an e-mail.
- 8 Activate the check box Start Remote Inquiry using the *-key to be able to listen to your voice messages from another line or to remotely change your Call Forwarding Unconditional.

7.5 REMOTE INQUIRY

Remote Inquiry allows you to listen to your voice messages from any telephone. When you are called on your SwyxWare number, you identify yourself to SwyxWare with your PIN and only then you can listen to, repeat, or delete the new voice messages and afterwards all existing voice messages. In addition, you can change the destination of the Call Forwarding Unconditional or record a new announcement.

To access Remote Inquiry, you must have configured your Call Forwarding to be redirected to the Voice Box (immediately or with a delay). During the Voice Box Announcement you can then switch to your Remote Inquiry menu with the help of the asterisk button (*), if this option has been appropriately configured (7.4 Configuring the Standard Voice Box, page 61).



The number of voice messages available for remote inquiry is limited to the last hundred voice messages.

A differentiation is made between

• the standard Remote Inquiry

This remote inquiry is the standard remote inquiry defined for a user. It offers the functions described here.

• a special Remote Inquiry

You can specify this remote inquiry individually in the Call Routing Manager, provided you have obtained the relevant permissions from your administrator. With a special password, you can e.g. use a different remote inquiry menu. The standard Remote Inquiry is not changed in this case. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/CRM/ Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/standard_remote_inquiry_\$.

You will receive a PIN (Personal Identification Number) from your administrator. But you can also configure this yourself.

To define the parameters for Standard Remote Inquiry

First define the Standard Voice Box and in doing so activate the option Start Remote Inquiry using the *-key, see7.4 Configuring the Standard Voice Box, page 61.

1 Click on 🙆 and on Forwarding settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + F.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window appears where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Move to tab Standard Remote Inquiry.



- **3** Here you define the PIN with which you will identify yourself later during Remote Inquiry. Select a non-trivial sequence of numbers with a minimum of five numbers.
- 4 Enter the PIN again in the field Confirm PIN.

- **5** Confirm your input by clicking on **OK**.
 - With the help of your information, it is now possible for Swyx-Server to query the mail server during a remote enquiry and to provide you with the voice messages.

To configure Call Forwarding for the Remote Inquiry

To listen to voice messages remotely, you must configure your Call Forwarding in such a way that you reach the Remote Inquiry menu with a telephone call:

- If you have no other Call Routing Manager rules activated, configure Call Forwarding No Reply in such a way that calls are forwarded to your Standard Voice Box. During the welcome announcement you can use the *- key to reach the Remote Inquiry menu.
- If you have activated Call Routing Manager rules, make sure that the option of Remote Inquiry is provided. See also help.enreach.com/ cpe/14.00/CRM/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/standard_remote_inquiry_\$.



If you have not activated any Call Routing Manager rules and then change the Unconditional Call Forwarding (e.g. to another number instead to the Standard Voice Box), you can no longer use the remote inquiry option.

To listen to your voice messages remotely

This requires:

- a configured Remote Inquiry, see *To define the parameters for Standard Remote Inquiry*, page 63 and
- an appropriately configured call forwarding, see *To configure Call Forwarding for the Remote Inquiry*, page 63.

In order for a received call to be picked up by your Standard Voice Box and in order for you to use the option of Remote Inquiry, you must configure your call forwardings accordingly. This means that an incoming call must reach your Standard Voice Box and may not be redirected, see *6 Forwarding*, page 51.

- 1 Dial your SwyxWare phone number.
 - The call is picked up and you hear the welcome announcement of your Voice Box.
- **2** Press the * key during the welcome announcement.
 - ✓ You will hear the welcome announcement of the Remote Inquiry and will be asked to enter your PIN.

If you have not activated any Call Routing Manager rules and then change the Unconditional Call Forwarding (e.g. to another number instead to the Standard Voice Box), you can no longer use the remote inquiry option.

- **3** Enter your PIN and complete the entry with the # key.
- 4 If you have received new voice messages, you will first be given the total number of voice messages.

Then all of the new voice messages will be played, beginning with the last recorded one. For each voice message, the sender information is given first:

- Date received
- Time
- Caller's number (if available)
- Name of the caller (if, in the case of internal calls, a WAV file for the caller is available, *To record your name and welcome message for the Voice Box on*, page 60)

and finally

• the recorded voice message.

You can use the * key to skip the current message (sender information or recorded voice message).

The following options are available for you during the output of a voice message:

Button	Effect
0	Connects to the caller (if possible)
•	Back to the beginning of the voice message
3	Forward to the end of the voice message
4	10 seconds backward

Button	Effect
5	Stop/Start Output
6	10 seconds forward
7	Switches to the previous voice message
8	Switches to the next voice message
9	Main Menu
*	Switch to the next information (Date, Time, Number, voice message Content)
#	Help

If you have no new voice messages, you will find yourself in the main menu. Here you can listen to all available voice messages and configure your Call Forwarding Unconditional (see *To change the settings for Forwarding Unconditional per Remote Inquiry*, page 65).

5 After each voice message has been played, you have the choice of the following options:

Button	Effect
0	Connects to the caller (if possible)
•	Repeats the current voice message
3	Deletes the current voice message, confirm with $ { { { { > } } } }$
4	Answer per voice message (only possible for internal use)
5	Mark all voice messages as played
6	Forward to an internal number
7	Switches to the previous voice message
8	Switches to the next voice message
9	Main Menu
#	Неір

After the new voice messages have been played, you will be shown the main menu. The following options are available:

Button	Effect
0	End Remote Inquiry (=Hook on)
1	Inquiry of all voice messages (most recent first)
4	Configuration of the Forwarding Unconditional
6	Record note
6	Change Voice Box announcement
7	Deletes all voice messages, confirm with
#	Help

6 End Remote Inquiry by going on hook.

If you end Remote Inquiry in the main menu with '0', other actions of the Call Routing Manager can still be applied. See help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/ CRM/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/CRM_actions_\$.

7.5.1 CHANGING FORWARDING UNCONDITIONAL BY REMOTE INQUIRY

You can also use the Remote Inquiry menu to change the settings for Forwarding Unconditional. You can choose between

- a Forwarding Unconditional to a number,
- a Forwarding Unconditional to Standard Voice Box or
- deactivation of Forwarding Unconditional.

To change the settings for Forwarding Unconditional per Remote Inquiry

This requires:

- a configured Remote Inquiry, see *To define the parameters for Standard Remote Inquiry*, page 63 and
- an appropriately configured call forwarding, see *To configure Call Forwarding for the Remote Inquiry*, page 63.

- Dial your SwyxWare phone number. The call is picked up and you hear the welcome announcement of your Voice Box.
- 2 Press the * key during the welcome announcement. You will hear the welcome announcement of the Remote Inquiry and will be asked to enter your PIN.
- **3** Enter your PIN and complete the entry with the # key.

You will not be prompted to enter your PIN if you are calling from your own extension number.

- 4 If you have received new voice messages, you will be given the opportunity to listen to them.
- **5** To change Forwarding Unconditional, please enter a '9' in order to move to the main menu.

The following options are available in the main menu:

Button	Effect
•	Inquiry of all voice messages (most recent first)
4	Configuration of the Forwarding Unconditional
5	Record note
6	Change Voice Box announcement
7	Deletes all voice messages, confirm with 💌
#	Help
0	End Remote Inquiry (= Hook on)

6 To change Forwarding Unconditional press the '4'. The current status of Forwarding Unconditional will be given. You will then have the following options for changing your Forwarding Unconditional:

Button	Effect
0	Activate (Call) forwarding to the saved no. The Call Forwarding Unconditional to the saved destination number will be activated. If no destination number is saved, you will be prompted to enter a number.
2	Activate the (Call) forwarding to the Voice Box The Call Forwarding to your Standard Voice Box will be activated.
3	Deactivate (Call) Forwarding Call Forwarding Unconditional is switched off. Please note that in this case other rules of the Call Routing Manager can be applied.
4	Save a new destination for forwarding Here you can enter a new destination number and end with <i>(H)</i> . Call Forwarding Unconditional to this number is then activated.
5	Current status of Call Forwarding The current status of Call Forwarding Unconditional will be given.
6	Change Voice Box announcement
9	Main Menu The remote configuration of Call Forwarding Unconditional is ended and you return to the main menu.
	Forwarding to the current Caller ID (only possible if the CallerID is available)
#	Help

8 SWYXIT! FUNCTIONS IN DETAIL

In this chapter you will find detailed descriptions of all Swyxlt! telephony functions.

8.1 OVERVIEW OF THE FUNCTIONS OF SWYXIT!

In the following list you will find a brief summary of the functions, in addition to a detailed description of the menus and all functions.

Function	Explanation
Answering Machine / Voice Box	Voice messages can be recorded for you, see7.1 Recording, Listening to and Editing Voice messages, page 57. You can then listen to your messages directly or by Remote Inquiry later (7.5 Remote inquiry, page 62).
Audio configuration	Swyxlt!offers you several options for changing the volume (8.2 Speaker and Microphone, page 69) and for using terminal equipment such as hand- and headsets (8.3 Audio-Modes, page 70).
Editing a number during input	You can edit the phone number before it is dialled (4.2 <i>Calling a Subscriber</i> , page 38).
Operation of a Telephone from the PC (CTI/CTI+)	Swyxlt! can operate a telephone, i.e. you use the functionality of Swyxlt! and speak via a telephone. If your PC is switched off, you will still have access to all functions of the phone (<i>14 Phone Control via PC with SwyxCTI and SwyxCTI</i> +, page 141).
Call Routing Manager Grafischer Skript Editor	Swyxlt! enables you to develop complex call handling using these two components. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/CRM/Swyx/en- US/.

Function	Explanation
Collaboration	The Collaboration functions mean that, during a call, you can show your conversation partner your screen contents and, if necessary, even give him access to your computer (<i>8.11 Collaboration by mouse click</i> , page 85).
Sending a fax	From within Swyxlt!, you can use the "Functions" Menu to start sending a fax with only one click. This will launch SwyxFax Client, and opens the dialog for sending a quickfax. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/FaxClient/ Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/send_fax_\$.
Remote Inquiry	You can even listen to your voice messages from another phone (7.5 <i>Remote inquiry</i> , page 62).
Group Call	Several subscribers can be combined as a group and be reached with a group call (<i>1.2 Group</i> , page 9). Incoming calls are displayed for all members and can be picked up by any member (<i>4.3 Answering a call</i> , page 39).
Integration in Outlook and Lotus/IBM/HCL Notes	Swyxlt! provides seamless integration into Outlook and Lotus/IBM/HCL Notes, so that you can e.g. use Outlook contacts or calendar information (<i>12 Microsoft</i> <i>Outlook – Telephoning with Swyxlt!</i> , page 127 or <i>15</i> <i>Lotus/IBM/HCL Notes - Telephoning with</i> <i>Swyxlt!</i> , page 188).
Conference	Conference is used to carry on a conversation with several subscribers at the same time (<i>8.16 Conference</i> , page 92).
Speed dials	Freely configurable Speed Dial buttons enable you to easily select frequently called communication partners (8.9 Speed Dial and Status Signalling, page 77).
Speaker and Microphone	Swyxlt! offers you several options for adjusting the volume, see 8.2 Speaker and Microphone, page 69.
Function	Explanation
------------------------	--
Lines	Line buttons symbolize virtual lines – with a mouse click you can switch between individual lines or subscribers, connect subscribers, etc. You can assign different numbers to line buttons and define a wrap up time for each line (<i>5.2 Functions of the Line Button</i> , page 48).
Call Swap	Call Swap allows you to switch between different callers (<i>5.1.4 Switch between Lines</i> , page 44).
Conversation recording	You can record calls and listen to the recording later and, if necessary, send it as an e-mail (<i>8.12 Conversa-tion recording</i> , page 87).
Post dialable digits	Post dialable digits are transmitted with DTMF after the dialled number itself, as soon as a connection is established. You can use this to control certain script- ing commands with DTMF.
Project Codes	If a project code is entered before the number (e.g. booking number, cost centre), the next conversation can be allocated to a project by the administrator (<i>8.13 Project Codes</i> , page 89).
Inquiry Call/ Hold	You can call another subscriber during a call and the original connection will not be disconnected (<i>5.1.3 Hold</i> , page 44).
Callback request	The Callback Request function allows you to signal a subscriber you have not been able to reach: "Please call back!", see <i>8.14 Callback request</i> , page 90.
Call Intrusion	Call intrusion allows you to intrude on calls of another user, see <i>8.17 Call Intrusion</i> , page 95.
Call journal	The call journal offers an overview of your calls and Callback requests, see <i>8.7 Call journal</i> , page 73.
Hide number	It is possible to hide your own telephone number when placing a call. Then the person you are calling cannot see where the incoming call is coming from based on your telephone number (<i>8.5 Hiding your</i> <i>number</i> , page 72).

Function	Explanation
Call signalling and call pickup	Call signalling informs other subscribers that you have received a call. You can pick up a signalled call (8.10 <i>Call notification and Pickup</i> , page 84 and 4.3 <i>Answering a call</i> , page 39).
Call Forwarding	The Forwarding function to another number (or Voice Box) is used to define whether you want to forward incoming Calls and, if so, to which number they should be forwarded to. You can define immediate or delayed call forwarding for all Calls. If you are already making a call, you can activate the "Call Forwarding If Busy" option. In addition to being able to forward to a given number, you can also forward calls to your Standard Voice Box, see <i>6 Forwarding</i> , page 51. Call Forwarding Unconditional can also be configured remotely (<i>7.5.1</i> <i>Changing Forwarding Unconditional by Remote</i> <i>Inquiry</i> , page 65).
Remote Call Forwarding	You can also change Call Forwarding Unconditional remotely from within Remote Inquiry (<i>7.5.1 Changing Forwarding Unconditional by Remote Inquiry</i> , page 65).
Voice message transcrip- tion	This function enables the conversion of incoming voice messages into text. With the appropriate licence and configuration, the user can view the text version of the voice messages in their SwyxIt! Voice Box or in the voicemail.
Status information	Status information allows you to signal your current Swyxlt! status and user picture, as well as your status text to other subscribers (see <i>8.9.2 Status</i> <i>Signalling</i> , page 81 and <i>8.9.3 Extended Status Informa-</i> <i>tion (Rich Presence)</i> , page 81).
Search function in input field	In Swyxlt!, you can enter the name of a subscriber you want to call directly in the input field. This input starts a search function which tries to assign a number (<i>8.6 Starting the search function in input field</i> , page 73).

Function	Explanation
Swyx Meeting	With Swyx Meeting you can start your online meeting directly from your browser without having to download any additional software. Further informa- tion on Swyx Meeting can be found at help.enreach.com/meeting/1.00/web/Swyx/en-US/.
Swyx Messenger	With Swyx Messenger, a new extended instant messaging function is available in Swyxlt!. You can communicate with your contacts via text messages in individual and group chats. See <i>9 Swyx Messenger</i> , page 97.
Swyx VisualContacts	With Swyx VisualContacts you have access to contact data from different data sets (<i>13.3 Swyx VisualContacts</i> , page 138).
Swyx Connector für DATEV	This option allows the exchange of contact and call data via DATEV. DATEV contacts can be called via Swyxlt! (, page 140).
Phonebooks	You can store numbers in the phonebook, and dial them directly from it . You can use a Personal Phone- book for your own phone numbers, and a central Global Phonebook with numbers that are available to all users.
Call Transfer	You can transfer a call to another subscriber (5.1.5 Call Transfer, page 45).
Call Transfer without Inquiry	You can forward calls without making an Inquiry Call first (<i>4.8 Transfering a call without Inquiry</i> , page 41).
Video	The video functionality enables you to use Swyxlt! with a webcam. Your call partner can then see you during a phone call.
Dial from any application	You can dial directly from any Microsoft Windows application (<i>8.15 Dial from Any Application</i> , page 91).
Redial	Redial lets you dial the last dialled numbers once again (<i>8.8 Redial</i> , page 76).

Function	Explanation
Disabling Secondary Call	You can, e.g., disable further calls during a phone conversation. These additional calls are then directly forwarded to your standard Voice Box, see 8.4 <i>Disabling Secondary Call</i> , page 72.

8.2 SPEAKER AND MICROPHONE

You can switch the microphone on and off, and regulate the volume.

Please note the advice on the functions of the respective devices in *App. C: Devices*, page 165.

8.2.1 ADJUSTING VOLUME

The volume control on the user interface makes it easy for you to regulate the volume. The percentage volume display will be shown, when you mouse over the "minus" and/or "plus" button.

When no connection is set up, you adjust the output of the default audio mode with the volume control (*Default Audio Mode*, page 71).

You can also adjust the volume during a conversation or when the phone rings. In this case, the volume of the currently active audio mode will be adjusted (*8.3 Audio-Modes*, page 70).

All changes are saved, and applied within the settings of the audio mode.

To adjust the volume

You have several options:

1 Use the slider on the interface in the audio area.

69

1 In the menu bar of the call control window, click on Settings | Adjust volume....

or

Click with the right mouse button on the wanted audio mode buttons in the audio area.

- ✓ The context menu will appear.
- 2 Click on Adjust Volume....
 - ✓ The Volume window appears.



- 3 You can change the volume of the speakers by moving the slider.✓ The changes go into effect immediately.
- 4 Click on Close to close the window.

8.2.2 MUTING MICROPHONE

If the microphone is set to mute (indicated by a microphone symbol which is crossed out on the SwyxIt!), your conversation partner can no longer hear you.

To mute the microphone

- 1 Click on the microphone icon on the user interface or the call control window.
 - ✓ The symbol changes and the microphone is turned off.
- **2** Click on the crossed-out microphone icon again to activate the microphone.

- 1 Right-click on the call control window.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The context menu will appear.
- 2 Click on Settings | Mute microphone.
 - ✓ A check mark next to the setting indicates that the microphone is turned off.
- **3** Click on the setting again to activate the microphone.

8.3 AUDIO-MODES

In various telephony situations (handsfree, phoning with the headset etc.), corresponding settings are used. These settings determine how the connected audio devices are used. A combination of optimal settings, used for a telephony situation, is called an audio mode.



Connected devices are usually automatically detected and configured. You just choose the audio mode you want, and SwyxIt! automatically uses the correct devices with the optimal settings.

You can adapt the automatically adopted configuration to your own wishes. You assign installed audio devices to each audio mode, and choose the volume and the microphone sensitivity.

According to whether you want to speak handsfree or with a handset or headset, you can initiate or pick up a call in the audio mode of your choice. You can also change the audio mode during a call.

If an audio device has multiple devices for voice input and output (e.g. handset speaker and base speaker for the handset), it can be assigned to several audio modes (e.g. "Handset" and "Handsfree").

If no audio devices are installed which can be assigned to an audio mode, this mode is not available.

Audio Mode "Handset"

In this audio mode, the handset speaker and microphone of the handset assigned to this audio mode are used.

Audio Mode "Headset"

In this audio mode, the headset and microphone of the headset assigned to this audio mode are used.

Audio Mode "Handsfree"

In this audio mode, the base speaker and the room microphone of the handsfree equipment assigned to this audio mode are used. In handsfree use, the voice input and output are accessible to all those who are in the vicinity of the handsfree equipment.

"Open listening" Option

When the audio mode "Handset" or "Headset" is used, the voice output is to handset speaker or headset. "Open listening" can be activated in parallel to the above audio modes, in order to let other people listen to the call. The voice output is then heard via an additional speaker.

In order to activate or deactivate the "Open listening" option, you can click on the corresponding function key in the line area.

Configuration

You can quickly start the configuration of the audio modes and the "Open listening" option, by clicking with the right mouse button on the relevant icon or the function key. See *To configure the settings for the use of the audio devices*, page 117.

Default Audio Mode

One audio mode is always set as default. By setting a chosen audio mode as default, you can determine which audio mode is used for telephony functions which you call from the SwyxIt! interface.

As soon as you actuate the hook off function (hook on, hook off) on an audio device, SwyxIt! switches to the corresponding mode (regardless of the default audio mode). After a phone conversation that was not in the default audio mode, SwyxIt! automatically switches to the default audio mode.

To set an audio mode as default, click on the desired function key or click with the right mouse button on the required function key ("Handset", "Headset" or "Handsfree") and select "Set as Default Audio Mode".

The default audio mode is marked with the following icon:

Symbol	Hook off function "On hook"	Hook off function "Off hook"
S	The audio mode is set as default.	The audio mode is active.
S	The audio mode is curre	ently not in use.
S	The audio mode is not a (no suitable audio devic	available tes installed)

To initiate a call in a chosen audio mode To pick up a call in a chosen audio mode To switch between audio modes

8.3.1 MAKING CALLS IN DIFFERENT AUDIO MODES

Regardless of the default audio mode, you can initiate or pick up a phone call in any audio mode you wish. You can also switch between the audio modes during a call.

To initiate a call in a chosen audio mode

1 Enter the number in the input field (using the keyboard).

- **2** To initiate the dialling procedure, in the audio area, click on the function key for the desired audio mode.
 - The connection is set up, and the speaker and microphone which are assigned to the audio mode become active.

To pick up a call in a chosen audio mode

You are being called.

- 1 To pick up the call, click in the audio area on the function key for the desired audio mode.
 - ✓ The connection is set up, and the speaker and microphone which are assigned to the audio mode become active.

<u>.</u>

If you initiate or pick up a call via the user interface while you are in the default mode "Handset", the audio mode "Handsfree" or "Open listening" becomes active unless you lift the receiver.

If you click on the function key "Handset", only the microphone and speaker of the handset become active. To make the call, you have to lift the receiver or switch audio mode.

To switch between audio modes

You are currently speaking (e.g. in "Headset" audio mode)

- 1 Click in the audio area on the function key for the desired audio mode in order to continue the call with a different audio device (or a different audio mode).
 - ✓ The speaker and microphone which are assigned to the audio mode become active.

If the hook off function (hook off and hook on) is supported, you can press the relevant key on the device to initiate, pick up or resume the call. The call then proceeds in the audio mode to which the audio device is assigned.



During a phone call, you can switch from "Handset" to "Open listening" or "Handsfree", by holding down the Shift key or the Ctrl key on your keyboard while replacing the handset. If you want to use Handset once more, take the handset out of its holder again.

8.4 DISABLING SECONDARY CALL

If you are already telephoning, further calls will normally be signalled by a call-waiting tone. Activate **Disable Secondary Call** in order to prevent the signalling of further calls.

If this function is activated (indicated by the activated button), the caller will either hear the busy signal or his call will be forwarded, if Forward if busy has been defined (*6 Forwarding*, page 51).

To prevent a secondary call

1 Click on 😵 .

Second calls are not signalled.

Click this Button again in order to permit secondary calls once again.

8.5 HIDING YOUR NUMBER

When you call a subscriber, your phone number will be displayed there (if the opposite terminal supports this capability). If Hide Number is activated (indicated by the activated button), your phone number will not be transmitted to the person being called.

To prevent your number from being displayed

1 Click on 😽.

✓ Your phone number will not be displayed for outgoing calls.
 Click on this button again to display your phone number again.

or

- 1 Click with the right mouse button on a Line button.
 - ✓ The context menu will appear.
- 2 In the context menu, select Properties.
 - ✓ The Properties of... window will appear.

3 Activate the checkbox Hide Number/URI.

✓ Your phone number will not be displayed for outgoing calls.
 Start this function again in order to resume the transmission of your phone number.



Telephone number suppression when making external calls must also be supported by your ISDN line, otherwise only the display of your extension number will be suppressed.

8.6 STARTING THE SEARCH FUNCTION IN INPUT FIELD

In Swyxlt!, you can enter the name of a subscriber you want to call directly in the input field. This input starts a search function which tries to assign a number. The search function looks:

- in the Outlook and/or Lotus/IBM/HCL Notes contacts
- in the Personal Phonebook
- in the Global Phonebook.

The results are offered in a selection list. You can then conveniently dial from there.

For certain characters the search function is not started, so that a number or a SIP-URI can be entered manually. If the entered character string begins with a number or the character *#(, the string is interpreted as a number. If the string contains a @ or begins with "sip:" it is interpreted as a SIP URI. In all other cases the string is interpreted as a name, and the search function is started.

To start the search function

1 Bring SwyxIt! to foreground if necessary, so that the window is active.

- **2** Use the keyboard to enter the name, or part of the name.
 - The results are offered in a selection list. This also shows the status of the respective user. Entries containing status information will be listed before entries without status.
- 3 Click on an entry.
 - The call is initiated.

You can first select the desired entry using the arrow keys on the keypad and start dialling by pressing the Enter key.

You can use the delete icon $\ ^{\times}$ to clear the field and thus cancel the search function.

8.7 CALL JOURNAL

The call journal offers an overview of your calls. You can open the call journal with the Call journal symbol.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.



Personal data cannot be deleted automatically. In order to meet the valid data protection regulations, it may be necessary to delete the entries manually.

The calls are listed on the following tabs:

- All: all calls.
- Missed: Incoming calls that were not picked up.
- Incoming: all incoming calls.
- Outgoing: all calls made by you.
- Callback: outgoing calls which were not picked up by the called subscriber, and for which you have left a callback request.

Q Sea	irch 🛱 🛛 All	Missed	Incoming	Outgoing	Callbacks
					·
	Name / Number		Date / Time		Duration
~∕	Rossi, Mario ²⁸⁹		19:38 Thu 09.05.2024		00:00
a⇒	Rossi, Mario ²⁸⁹				& Call

The list directly shows important information for the calls listed in the call journal; and various options are available for handling the calls. For example, you can call a subscriber or send an e-mail directly from the lists.

Information on the calls

Missed call

Callback Requests

Configuring the call journal

Information on the calls

Further information about the calls is shown in the call journal:

Label	Explanation
Name	Name of the caller
Phone number	Phone number of the caller
Date/Time	Time of Call
Connected to	Here you can see who answered the call for you.
Call for	Here you can see which number the caller originally dialled, i.e. if the call was forwarded or not.
Status	For incoming calls only (Incoming, Missed or All). Here you can see, for example, whether a call was picked up or forwarded. See <i>Status of the Calls</i> .

Label	Explanation
Duration	The duration of the call is specified here.
Action	Options to react to the call:
	• 🕓 You can call the caller back.
	• You can send an e-mail to the caller.
	\bullet ${f O}$ You can send call information to DATEV.



You can easily alter the window size and the width of individual columns, simply by dragging the lines. The format for date/time display is governed by the Windows system settings.

Call journal

Status of the Calls Configuring the call journal

Status of the Calls

You can see the status of all incoming calls in the call journal.

Symbol	Explanation
2	Incoming call (answered)
7	Outgoing call
∞ →	Incoming call (forwarded to Voice Box)
►∕	Missed call

Symbol	Explanation
\rightarrow	Incoming call (forwarded)
S	The caller has left a callback request.

Call journal

Information on the calls

All Calls

Missed call

Configuring the call journal

8.7.1 ALL CALLS

The All tab offers you an overview of all incoming and outgoing calls. However, it does not show your callback requests. You can enter a name or a number in the search field to filter the entries.

8.7.2 MISSED CALL

Missed calls are incoming calls that were not picked up directly by you. This also includes calls that were forwarded (e.g. to your Voice Box or another subscriber) or were picked up by another subscriber as a result of call signalling. These calls are noted in the call journal on the tabs Missed and All.

If you have not picked up a call, this is indicated by:

• an icon in the taskbar and in the Windows notification area



• Displayed on the user interface - next to the Call journal function key and the menu bar, the number of missed calls is shown



1 Click on the Call journal function key and select the Missed tab to display the list of missed calls. New missed calls are highlighted in bold.

After switching from the Missed list, the new missed calls are no longer highlighted and the display on the user interface is reset. The calls remain listed in the Caller List. Callback requests are retained in the list until they have been answered or marked as obsolete.

8.7.3 CALLBACK REQUESTS

The callback function allows you to leave a callback request for another subscriber. These callback requests are stored in the tab My Callback Requests.

Q Sea	arch Ĉ	All	Missed	Incoming	Outgoing	Callbacks
	Name / Numbe	er		Date / Time		Duration
S	Petit, Marc +492314777288			15:25 Wed 24.05.2023		00:00

If another subscriber has left you a callback request, this is indicated in the Call journal under All and Missed. A red circle on the Call journal function key and the Missed list indicates that you have a callback request.

Fo further information concerning callback requests, see *8.14 Callback request*, page 90.

8.7.4 CONFIGURING THE CALL JOURNAL

When configuring the Caller List you have the option of setting the length of the Caller and Redial List.

A change in the length of the Caller List also affects the All and Missed lists, as the entries of the Caller List are the basis for these lists. Please note that deletion of a call from the Caller List causes the associated callback request to be deleted too.

To define the length of the lists in the call journal

1 Click on 😥 and on User profile.

- or
- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - The Properties of... window appears, which contains several tabs with settings.
- 2 Select the Lists tab.

]			
Redial List Maximum leng	1th: 20				
🗸 Dial immed	liately				
-Automatic Redi	al				
Timeout	60	▲ ▼	second	5	
Always use	automatic	redial			

- 3 Enter the maximum number of entries to be included in the Caller List in the field Maximum length located under Caller List. If this length limitation is exceeded, the oldest entry in the list will be deleted. Remember that this may also mean the deletion of callback requests.
- 4 Enter the maximum number of entries to be included in the Redial List in the field Maximum length located under Redial List.
- 5 Click on OK.

8.8 REDIAL

Redial allows you to call previously dialled numbers once again. In doing so you can:

- redial the last number you dialled
- open the Redial List, see *Redial list*, page 30.

To start the redial of the latest number

- 1 If necessary, click on >>> to open the menu bar.
- 2 Click on sin the menu bar.
 ✓ The last dialled number is displayed in the input field.
- 3 Click Segurity again to start the call.
 ✓ The call is initiated.

To start the redial for a specific number

- 1 If necessary, click on 🕑 to open the menu bar.
- 2 Click with the right mouse button on in the menu bar.

 ✓ The list of the last dialled phone numbers is displayed.

3 Click on the number you want. ✓ The call is initiated.

8.9 SPEED DIAL AND STATUS SIGNALLING

The numbers of frequently called contacts can be assigned to Speed Dials. The Speed Dials enable you to dial quickly: Simply click on the speed dial to dial the subscriber.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

!

Personal data cannot be deleted automatically. In order to meet the valid data protection regulations, it may be necessary to delete the entries manually.

Status Signalling Call notification and Pickup Configuring Speed dials

8.9.1 CONFIGURING SPEED DIALS

You can customize a single Speed Dial directly, or configure multiple Speed Dials via the user settings. You have the following options:

- Number of Speed Dials
- Number and label for a button
- Assign a linked contact
- Assign an image for a button
- Immediate dialling of the number
- Clearing of the input field (display) before dialling
- Use of the Intercom

To define the properties a Speed Dial

- 1 Click on the Speed dial.
- 2 In the pop-up window, click on ℓ. ✓ The Properties of... window will appear.

	Properties of
Speed Dials	
Speed dial count:	160
Speed Dial 3	\checkmark
<u>N</u> umber / URI:	213 🗸
<u>L</u> abel:	Dupont, Marie 🗸
Linked Contact:	Dupont, Marie (VisualContacts)
<u>U</u> ser graphic:	<automatic> V</automatic>
Dial Options:	☑ <u>D</u> ial immediately
	Clear display before dialing
	OK Cancel Help

3 Enter the standard number into the Number/URI field,, which can be selected by clicking on the speed dial (valid numbers are numeric sequences or SIP-URIs)

or

click on a next to the Number/URI field, in order to retrieve the SwyxIt! Phonebook.

• Select the desired contact in the global or personal phonebook and confirm your selection by pressing the Enter button.

The contact's number and name will be entered in the Number/URI and Label fields respectively.

- 4 Enter the text for the label of the Speed Dial in the Label field.
- 5 If you want to assign a linked contact to a speed dial, click on want to the Linked Contact field.

The dialogue window Select Linked Contact will open:

		Select Lin	ked Contact	
earch:	Dupont, Marie			(All Sources) ∨ <u>S</u> earch
Name		Company	Source	Database Name
👤 Dupo	ont, Marie		VisualContacts	
Dupon Source Company	t, Marie	VisualContacts		
Dupon Source Company Database Business	t, Marie v e Name phone	VisualContacts +492314777288		

- Select the desired application (data source) in the list box or leave the standard setting (All Sources).
- Enter the search term into the Search field.

You can enter a sequence of letters to search names of people or companies.)

• Click on the Search button.

The list of search results will appear.

The search results may contain the following information, displayed in the respective columns:

Name

- Company (Organization)
- Database
- Source (Application)



You can hide columns by right-clicking on the headline and deactivating the respective entry in the context menu.

- Click on a line or use the arrow keys to scroll down the list. The lower section contains an overview of the marked contact.
- Double-click on the desired line. The contact data will be entered in the respective dialogue windows.
- 6 Enter the file name of a graphic into the User Picture field. This image is displayed on the speed dial.

Here, for example, you can include a small portrait of the subscriber.

Click on _____ to search for the appropriate files in the data system.

If <Automatic> is selected, the image that the user has chosen for himself is automatically displayed on the Speed Dial. If he changes his user picture, the image on the Speed Dial also changes.



If you have selected <Automatic>, Swyxlt! always automatically updates the image on the Speed Dial during the logon to the server. If a user changes his picture, you will not see the new picture until you log Swyxlt! on to the server once more.



When performing a re-installation, the option Automatic is set as default. When performing an update from an older version, the previous picture selection is preserved.

You can use graphics in the following formats: BMP, GIF, JPEG, PNG and TIFF. These are automatically scaled as they are read in if they are too large for the area provided on the Speed Dial.



Your own user picture should preferably not exceed a size of 100x100 pixel. If a larger image is selected, Swyxlt! reduces it proportionately to this size. Available transparency information in the picture, however, might be lost.

7 Activate the option **Dial immediately** in order to dial the subscriber immediately by clicking on the Speed Dial.

If this option is deactivated, you can still change the phone number before the actual dialling procedure takes place.

- 8 Activate the option Clear display before dialling, so that only this number is transferred. Existing inputs are removed. If this option is deactivated, the assigned number will be added to the existing inputs. It is thus possible to attach a call-by-call code to the actual number of the subscriber by clicking on two Speed Dials sequentially.
- 9 If you activate the Intercom option, the number will be dialled immediately and the connection is established automatically, i.e. your conversation partner's phone will immediately pick up the call.

10 Click on OK.

✓ The speed dial button is assigned.

If you have assigned a linked contact to the speed dial, the respective contact data will also be assigned to the context menu and the contact card of this speed dial.

To configure the speed dials in the user settings

1 Click on 🔯 and on User profile.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - The Properties of... window appears, which contains several tabs with settings.
- 2 Click on the tab Speed dials.

Ringing	Keyboard	d SwyxPhone	Login D	evice	Voice Box	Encryption
General	Lists (Conversation Re	cording	Speed D	ials Shor	tcuts Lines
Speed	dial count:	80	▲ ▼			
Spe	ed Dial 1		~			
Num	ber / URI:					III
Labe	d:					~
Linke	ed Contact:					
User	graphic:	<autom< td=""><td>atic></td><td></td><td>~</td><td></td></autom<>	atic>		~	
Dial (Options:	🔽 Dial i	mmediate	ly		
		🔽 Clea	r display be	efore dia	ling	
		Inter	com			

- 3 In the first field, you define the maximum number of Speed Dials to be displayed.
- 4 Open the Speed Dial drop-down list and select the Speed Dial to be configured.
- 5 Enter the standard number into the Number/URI field, which can be selected by clicking on the speed dial button (valid numbers are numeric sequences or SIP-URIs)

or

click on an ext to the Number/URI field, in order to retrieve the SwyxIt! Phonebooks.

• Select the desired contact in the global or personal phonebook and confirm your selection by pressing the Enter button.

The contact's number and name will be entered in the Number/URI and Label fields respectively.

- 6 Enter the text for the label of the Speed Dial in the Label field.
- 7 If you want to assign a linked contact to a speed dial, click on an ext to the Linked Contact field.
 - ✓ The dialog window Select Linked Contact will open:

		Select Li	nked Contact		
<u>e</u> arch:	Dupont, Marie			(All Sources) V	Seard
Name		Company	Source	Data	abase Name
👤 Dupo	ont, Marie		VisualContacts	S	
-					
Dupon	t, Marie				
Dupon Source Company	t, Marie	VisualContacts			
Dupon Source Company Database	t, Marie	VisualContacts			
Dupon Source Company Database Business	t, Marie / 2 Name phone	VisualContacts +492314777288			

- Select the desired application (data source) in the list box or leave the standard setting (All Sources).
- Enter the search term into the Search field.

You can enter a sequence of letters to search names of people or companies.)

• Click on the Search button.

The list of search results will appear.

The search results may contain the following information, displayed in the respective columns:

Name

- Company (Organization)
- Database
- Source (Application)



You can hide columns by right-clicking on the headline and deactivating the respective entry in the context menu.

- Click on a line or use the arrow keys to scroll down the list. The lower section of the window contains an overview on the marked contact.
- Double-click on the desired line. The contact data will be entered in the respective dialog windows.
- 8 Choose a picture. You can choose from:
 - a standard picture from the SwyxWare database, with the additional marking (Template).
 - the option <Automatic>, which means that the user's own stored user picture will be displayed on the Speed Dial.
 - **no picture**, which means that a standard image with a gray portrait will be displayed
 - a picture from the file system.
- 9 Choose the dialling mode, and specify whether
 - You would like to dial the number immediately, i.e. the connection will be immediately established, when you click on the button.
 - the contents of the input field (or display) should be deleted before dialling. This means that only the number configured here will be shown in the display. No code or project code will precede the number.
 - you would like to use the number for an Intercom connection. In this case, the connection will be made immediately and you give the other subscriber your message directly, without him having to pick up the call.

You can directly configure all of the Speed Dials you use, one after another. See also *8.9 Speed Dial and Status Signalling*, page 77.

8.9.2 STATUS SIGNALLING

In addition, for subscribers in your company, the Speed Dial provides information about whether

- the subscriber can currently not be reached, is absent or logged off, or does not want to be disturbed (*8.9.3 Extended Status Information (Rich Presence)*, page 81).
- the subscriber's line is busy.
- no status information is available.

This status signalling must be defined by the system administrator. It can be defined as one-way or two-way, and may include multiple Swyx-Servers. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/Administration/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/status_signalling_\$.

Symbol	State	Explanation
Q	Available	By setting the status "Available", you are notifying call partners that you can be reached at present (<i>To set your status to "Available</i> ", page 82).
	Away	 Setting the status "Away" lets your call partners know that you are not at your desk at the moment, so cannot be reached. This status is displayed for the following reasons: You set the status manually, see <i>To set your status to</i> "Away", page 82. In the local settings you have specified a time, after the expiry of which, without any input by you, the status is automatically set to "Away". In the local settings, you have specified that your status is set to "Away" as soon as your screen saver becomes active. In the local settings, you have specified that your status is set to "Away" as soon as you disable your computer.

• In the local settings, you have specified that your status is set to "Away" when you have an appointment according to your calendar. See also *10.3 Local Settings*, page 115.

Symbol	State	Explanation
Q	Do Not Disturb	Setting the status "Do Not Disturb" lets your call partners know that you do not want to receive any calls. If someone nonetheless tries to call you, neither your Swyxlt! nor your SwyxPhone will ring. The line is signalled as "Busy" to the caller and the call will be displayed as missed in the call journal see <i>To set your status to "Do Not Disturb"</i> , page 82.
Q	In a call	This status is set automatically as soon as you pick up the handset.
Ω	Logged off	The "Logged off" status indicates to your call partners that you are currently not logged in to SwyxIt!.
-	Enter status text	This option lets you store any text you want as additional information for your call partners. The text is limited to 252 characters, and is displayed a speed dial created for you and in the phone book. It will still be displayed when you switch off your computer, see <i>To enter status text</i> , page 82.
-	Select user picture	The picture selected within this option will be displayed on the Speed Dial, if your call partner has set the "User Pictures" option to " <automatic>" in the properties of your Speed Dial button. You can choose a standard picture from the SwyxWare database or an individual one from the file system, see <i>To specify your own user picture</i>, page 83.</automatic>

8.9.3 EXTENDED STATUS INFORMATION (RICH PRESENCE)

All set statuses are displayed for your call partners, not only on the Speed Dial but also in the phonebook.

To set your status to "Available"

To set your status to "Away"

To set your status to "Do Not Disturb"

To enter status text

To specify your own user picture

You can use Extended Status Information to give your call partners precise information about your availability. If your call partner uses Extended Status Information, you will also see his availability, on the Speed Dial assigned to him.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

To set your status to "Available"

- 1 Click on your profile picture.
 - A pop-up window opens where you can configure the status settings.
- **2** Select the status **Reachable** in the **Presence status** drop-down menu,.
 - The status is displayed on your profile picture and appears on the speed dial set for you by your call partner. In addition, the status is also displayed in the Global Phonebook.

To set your status to "Away"

- 1 Click on your profile picture.
 - ✓ A pop-up window opens where you can configure the status settings.
- 2 Select the status Away in the Presence status drop-down menu,.
 - ✓ The status is displayed on your profile picture and appears on the speed dial set for you by your call partner. In addition, the status is also displayed in the Global Phonebook.

The status Away can also be assigned automatically. Specify the preconditions for this to happen within the Local Settings. See also *"Local Settings" tab*, page 115.

When logging on to Swyxlt! or restarting Swyxlt!, you are asked, if you would like to set your status back to Available or keep your Away status.

If you use more than one Swyxlt!, e.g. on your computer and on your laptop and you set the status manually to "Away" in one Swyxlt!, then the status is shown on the call partner's Speed Dial as "Away". If Swyxlt! switches automatically to "Away" - according to its configuration - then the status "Away" only appears on the Speed Dial if all clients have switched automatically to "Away".

To set your status to "Do Not Disturb"

- 1 Click on your profile picture.
 - ✓ A pop-up window opens where you can configure the status settings.
- 2 Select the status **Do Not Disturb** in the **Presence status** drop-down menu.
 - The status is displayed on your profile picture and appears on the speed dial set for you by your call partner. In addition, the status is also displayed in the Global Phonebook.

Once you have selected the status **Do Not Disturb**, incoming calls are not put through. The line is signalled as "Busy" to the caller and calls are displayed as missed in the call journal.

When logging on to Swyxlt! or restarting Swyxlt!, you are asked, if you would like to set your status back to Available or keep your Do not disturb status.



If you set the status to **Do Not Disturb** while it is ringing, the ringing then falls silent. The call is then signalled only by the animation of the line, or an information balloon.

To enter status text

- 1 Click on your profile picture.
 - A pop-up window opens where you can configure the status settings.

- **2** Enter the desired text under **Status text**. You can enter up to 252 characters.
 - The status text is adopted and displayed in the phonebook or on the Speed dial assigned to you by your call partner.

The last five entries are saved. This makes it easier to quickly set recurring status messages.

6

The input status text is always displayed. The display of the text is thus independent of the selected status. In other words, even if you shut down your computer, and are then not indicated on the Speed Dial as logged on, the entered text still appears. This option lets you store more details, about your leave times for example (e.g. "Holiday from 01. - 09.10"). While you are absent, your call partner can then see from your Speed Dial how long you are away, and when he will be able to reach you again.

To specify your own user picture

- 1 Click on your current profile picture.
 - A pop-up window opens where you can configure the status settings.
- 2 Click on the profile picture.✓ The Change user picture pop-up window opens.
- 3 Click on
- 4 Select an image from your file system.
- 5 Click on Save.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The image is saved and is visible to your contacts on your profile. or
- 1 Click with the right mouse button next to the Enreach logo in the call control window.
 - ✓ A context menu will open.
- 2 In the Settings menu, select the option Rich Presence | Set Own Picture.
 - ✓ The Se Own Picture window opens.

3 Select the picture of your choice in the drop-down list. The selected picture will be displayed for your call partner on the Speed Dial, provided you have chosen automatic user picture display.

You can choose between

• a standard picture from the SwyxWare database. These pictures are in the drop-down list and are marked (template). They were stored by your administrator.

or

• a picture that you choose from your file system. Pictures recently chosen from your file system will then also appear in the drop-down list.

or

no picture, if you don't want to display any. In this case a standard image with a gray portrait will be displayed on the Speed Dial.

8.9.4 STATUS SYNCHRONIZATION WITH MICROSOFT TEAMS

If you also have an MS Teams account, your status can be synchronized with your Microsoft Teams account in SwyxIt!. The status that you have set in Microsoft Teams will be automatically adopted by SwyxIt! after five seconds at the latest.



This function must be configured for your system by your administrator.



The status text set in SwyxIt! is not affected by the MS Teams status synchronization.

In MS Teams (set by user)	In MS Teams (set automatically, based on activity)	Resulting SwyxWare status
Available	Available	Available
	Available, Out of Office	Available
Busy	Busy	Away
	In a call	In a call
	In a meeting	Away
	On a call - out of office	In a call
Do Not Disturb	-	Do Not Disturb
	Presenting	In a call
	Focusing	Do Not Disturb
Away	Away	Away
	Away; last seen at <time></time>	Away
Be right back	-	Away
Appear offline	-	Away
	Offline	No synchronization with Microsoft
	Status unknown	Teams
	Out of Office	

8.10 CALL NOTIFICATION AND PICKUP

In the case of a signalled call, you will be shown that another user or a group has received a call. Signalling is set up by the administrator. You can pick up a signalled call.

A call is signalled as follows:

• A call symbol with a Call notification popup will appear in the Windows task bar, containing the number and the name of the caller. (You can also deactivate the call notification in the task bar in the user settings). See also *8.10.1 Configuration of Call notification*, page 85.

- If you have set a Speed Dial with the called subscriber, the symbol will blink.
- If the call is not picked up by the subscriber originally called, you will hear a beep after 10 seconds.

To define the options for Call notification

To pick up a signalled call

- To pick up the call,
- 1 Click on the SwyxIt! user interface on Pick up Call.
- Or
- 1 double-click on the call symbol in the tray (task bar).
- Or
- 1 lift the handset.
- 2 Click on the Pick Up button or on the Speed Dial.
 - The speakers and the microphone are cleared or the Swyxlt! Handset or the Swyxlt! Headset is activated so that you can speak with the caller.

To pick up a phone call if you are currently involved in a different phone call

1 Click on Pick up Call or on the blinking Speed Dial on the SwyxIt! user interface.

Or

- 1 Select a second line (Call Swap) and then click on the Pick Up button. Or
- 1 Double-click on the call symbol in the tray (task bar).
 - The previously active connection is put on hold, the subscriber hears music on hold, and the incoming call is picked up.

8.10.1 CONFIGURATION OF CALL NOTIFICATION

You can specify in the user settings whether you want a call notification in the task bar as well as acoustic call signalling.

To define the options for Call notification

1 Click on 🔯 and on User profile.

- or
- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - The Properties of... window appears, which contains several tabs with settings.
- 2 Select the General tab.



- **3** In the Swyxlt! area, activate the checkbox **Call notification with tray** icon.
 - Calls for other users or group calls are no longer shown to you in the information balloon in the task bar.

You can enable/disable the task bar display in your user settings, but the call signalling will continue to be displayed in SwyxIt!.

8.11 COLLABORATION BY MOUSE CLICK

The following collaboration applications and functions are available to you with SwyxIt!:

- Swyx Meeting
 - Online video conferencing
- Chat
- Screen sharing
- File sharing
- More information about Swyx Meeting can be found here: help.enreach.com/meeting/1.00/web/Swyx/en-US/



H

For the provision of the Swyx Meeting service, user-related data will be transmitted to our processor Voiceworks B.V. (also part of the Enreach Group) on the basis of a corresponding contract and processed there. By using the products, various data such as IP address, login data, chat messages, names of communication partners, dial-in number (Swyx Meeting), files sent and screenshare content (Swyx Meeting) are transmitted.

• Third party application

8.11.1 REQUIREMENTS

The following requirements must be fulfilled in order to use the Collaboration functions:

• Your administrator must allow Collaboration (or Application Sharing) for you. See also *10.2.1 General*, page 103.

- You must have activated Collaboration in your user settings. See also *10.2.1 General*, page 103.
- Collaboration with TeamViewer: You have selected the corresponding function when installing the SwyxIt!. See also *15.3.2 Custom Setup Installation*, page 151.
- Collaboration with Swyxlt! Meeting: You have selected the corresponding function when installing the Swyxlt!. See also *15.3.2 Custom Setup Installation*, page 151.
- Collaboration with Swyx Meeting: You are using Chrome or Firefox as your browser. See also *To specify a default tool for Collaboration*.

8.11.2 START COLLABORATION

You can start collaboration via Swyxlt!.

To start the collaboration

- 1 Click on 🖸 to open the call control window.
- **2** During a call, click on the button **Collaboration**. The Collaboration application defined as default is then started. Or
- 1 During a call, click with the right mouse button on the **Collaboration** button.
 - The context menu with the available collaboration applications (tools) will be displayed.
- 2 Click on the application you want.
 - The corresponding Collaboration tool is started. The operation then depends on the particular tool.

The Collaboration function with SwyxIt! Meeting and TeamViewer is only available during an active call. Outside calls, Swyx Meeting is available as a collaboration application.

help.enreach.com/meeting/1.00/web/Swyx/en-US/

8.11.3 PARTICULARITIES IN CASE OF COLLABORATION WITH TEAMVIEWER

In certain scenarios the communication behaviour between SwyxIt! and TeamViewer is different:

• If you start a collaboration session within Swyxlt!, and TeamViewer is not active and/or you are not logged in with your TeamViewer account, you have to log in as organizer in the TeamViewer window by clicking on Log on as organizer, if you want to start a Team-Viewer session.

Participants of a TeamViewer session do not need a TeamViewer account.

- The collaboration session remains active on the organizer side, if the participants ends the session. The session thus has to be manually ended by the organizer.
- The collaboration button on the participant side remains "blocked" (red), until the call has been ended within Swyxlt!, irregardless if the TeamViewer sessions is still active or not.
- The collaboration session remains active after the call has been ended. The TeamViewer window has to be closed manually by all session participants.

8.11.4 DEFINING THE DEFAULT APPLICATION FOR COLLABORATION

If several plug-ins (tools) are available on your system for the use of Collaboration, you can specify which of these should be adopted as the default option. The default option selected here will be started directly when you click the Collaboration button.

All available applications are displayed for you in the context menu of the Collaboration button, so that even the tools that are not defined as default can be started with a simple mouse click.

The definition of a default tool is not stored in your user settings: it is a local setting, i.e. it applies only for the particular computer. This ensures that the chosen application starts even if there are different installations present on your system.

To specify a default tool for Collaboration

- 1 Right-click the **Collaboration** button and select **Properties** in the context menu.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The dialog field for the local configuration is opened.



2 Under Collaboration Tools, select the default application.

8.12 CONVERSATION RECORDING

SwyxIt! makes it possible to record phone conversations. This function must be permitted by the administrator. There are two options for this:

- the general recording of all conversations and
- the recording of individual conversations by the user.



I \

When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

Personal data cannot be deleted automatically. In order to meet the valid data protection regulations, it may be necessary to delete the entries manually.

General recording of all conversations

In many telephoning environments, e.g. in the case of hotlines, it is necessary to record all conversations of a specific user. This function is managed by the administrator. If this function has been activated by the administrator, you, as a user, cannot define any other recording options; the relevant options on the tab for configuration of recordings are grayed out. All your calls are recorded, and saved as a .wav file. These calls are listed in the call journal in the list of recorded conversations, and you can listen to them or delete them there if you have the relevant access.

Recording of conversations by the user

When a user records conversations, he can record the entire conversation or individual parts of the conversation.

All the calls you have recorded are displayed under Call Recordings. This list contains all recorded conversations as well as additional information, e.g. date and time of the call, the phone number of the conversation partner, and the extension used.

The recorded calls are saved in your user directory as a .wav file and can be called up on the Call Recordings tab. See 8.12.2 Configuring Conversation Recording, page 88.

Recording Conversations

8.12.1 RECORDING CONVERSATIONS

During a call, you can click on the **Record** button to record the conversation which follows. A start signal and the color coding of the button will signal that the conversation is being recorded. Clicking once again on the **Record** button will interrupt the recording.

The caller is made aware of the recording by a beep. You can switch recording on or off a number of times during a call. The individual parts of the conversation will be stored together in one file-this results in only one entry per call being added to the list of recorded conversations.

To record a phone call

You are having a phone conversation.

- 1 Click on 💽 .
 - $\checkmark\,$ Your conversation partner will hear a sound signal and the conversation is recorded.

To record individual parts of the conversation, switch the recording function on or off repeatedly during the call.

To end the recording of a phone call

1 Click on
in order to stop or pause the recording, or end the call. If you deactivate Conversation Recording, no other sound signal will be produced.

To record individual parts of the conversation, switch the recording function on or off repeatedly during the call.

To listen to your Call recordings

1 Click on 💿 in the menu bar.

✓ The overview of your Call recordings appears.

2 Move the mouse pointer over the desired call recording and click on



To record a phone call

8.12.2 CONFIGURING CONVERSATION RECORDING

The conversations are stored by default on your PC under application data, or in a directory specified by the administrator. You can change this directory, if this is permitted by the administrator. You will also see whether all conversations are recorded or whether you can record your conversations yourself as needed. The corresponding checkboxes are greyed out because only the administrator can change the settings.

To define the directory for the recorded conversations

1 Click on 🐼 and on User profile.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - ✓ The Properties of... window appears, which contains several tabs with settings.
- 2 Select the Conversation recording tab.

Ringing Key								^
	yboard S	wyxPhone	Login I	Device	Voice	Box	Enc	ryption
General List	ts Conve	ersation Rec	ording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts	Lines
Com Rect Store files t	versation re ord all conv o Jser Server	ecording ena ersations settings	bled					
)				
)K	Abb	prechei	n	Н	ilfe

3 Click on ... under **Store files to**, to search for the directory you want.

The option is automatically activated as soon as the field contains a directory.

If the recordings should be stored in a standard directory pre-set by the administrator, activate the option "Use Server Settings". If your administrator has used the standard settings, your recordings will then be stored in your Windows user directory (usually on your local PC). Enter the following address into your Windows Explorer to start the directory:

%APPDATA%\Swyx\Recording

4 Click on OK to close the window.

8.13 PROJECT CODES

SwyxWare can record the data of individual telephone calls in CDRs (Call Detail Records) and assign different project codes to them. This data can then be evaluated later. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/ Administration/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/CDR_\$.

To associate a call to a project, you must enter the assigned project code before making the call.

The use of project codes is also possible when dialling from Outlook.

To assign a call to a project

- 1 Enter '*' and then the project code.
- 2 End the entry of the project code with '#'.
- 3 Then immediately dial the destination number as usual.
 - The project code will now be recorded in the Call Detail Record (CDR) by SwyxWare.

You can also, for example, assign a project code to a Speed Dial (e.g. *123#, Option: Activate Clear display before calling and deactivate Immediate dial) and then assign a corresponding contact partner to a second Speed Dial (e.g. 00123 4567, please do not activate Clear display before calling here). If you would now like to assign a conversation with your contact partner to a project, press the Speed Dial with the code first and then the button with the telephone number.

To assign a call to a project when dialling from Outlook or Lotus/ IBM/HCL Notes

- 1 Select the contact and click on the SwyxIt! symbol.
 - ✓ The following window appears: SwyxIt! Phone Dialer.
- 2 Enter a project code or select a project code from the drop-down list.
- **3** Then click on **Dial** behind the number you would like to use.
- 4 The number entered, preceded by the project code, will be dialled.
 ✓ The project code will now be recorded in the Call Detail Record
 - (CDR) by SwyxWare.

8.14 CALLBACK REQUEST

If you call another subscriber within your company and the connection can not be established (e.g. speaking, busy, call not picked up, absent), you can make a callback request.

There are two different situations:

- Callback on busy, i.e. the person called is speaking
- Callback (when the line is idle and the call is not picked up or is forwarded to Voice Box)

SwyxIt! offers you a list for the management of your callback requests.

If another user leaves a callback request for you, it will be shown in the call journal under All and Missed.

Callback on busy

Callback request for unanswered call

8.14.1 CALLBACK ON BUSY

You call another subscriber in your company and this person is currently speaking on the phone. You receive the message "Busy" or "Call waiting", depending on whether the person called has allowed a second call. (In the Caller List of the person called, an entry appears - as is the case for every call). If the person called ends his call, this will be signalled to your SwyxIt! phone and – after an inquiry call – a new call (callback) will be started.

The "Callback on busy" function always uses the same line as for the original call, even when a different line is defined as default.

To start Callback on busy

Requirement: You have made a Callback on busy request.

- 1 The person called ends his call.
 - A signal tone is produced and an information balloon, offering a redial, will appear in the Windows tray.

- **2** Confirm the new call by clicking on the information balloon in the Windows tray.
 - ✓ The call is initiated.

If you do not confirm the new call within 20 seconds, the entry in the list Callback will change to Was free. Retry?.

Then click on the entry to call back from this list.

If a connection is made to the person originally called, the entry in the Callbacks list will be deleted automatically.

To reject Callback on busy

Requirement: You have made a Callback on busy request. The line of the other subscriber is free and you will be prompted to call again. A signal tone is produced and an information balloon, offering a redial, will appear in the Windows tray.

- 1 In the Functions menu select Reject Callback.
 - ✓ The entry in the "Callbacks" list will be deleted.

To delete Callback on busy

Requirement: You have made a Callback on busy request.

- 1 In the call journal click on My Callbacks requests.
- 2 Click on ¹ and confirm with Delete. ✓ The entries in the call journal are deleted.



When deleting entries, the current filter setting is taken into account, i.e. only the entries currently displayed are deleted.

or

3 Click on one or more entries and then on \square to delete only the selected entries.

8.14.2 CALLBACK REQUEST FOR UNANSWERED CALL

You call another internal subscriber and this call is not picked up. You receive the message "Outgoing Call, Ringing" or the Voice Box announcement (the called person's call journal shows an entry - as for any call -, and the option "Missed Calls" is active).

If you now select the **Request Callback** option in the **Functions** menu, this entry in the called person's call journal acquires the status "Callback Requested".

This request will be entered with Callback requested in your My Callbacks requests list. When the called person edits his call journal, he can

• start the callback from the call journal.

If you then pick up the callback, the callback request in your list will be deleted.

If no connection is made, the callback request will remain unchanged.

• ignore the Callback Request. If the person called ignores the entry in his list, the status of the

If the person called ignores the entry in his list, the status of the entry will change to Callback obsolete.

 delete the callback request in the call journal.
 The complete entry will be deleted in the list of the person called, and in your Callbacks list, the entry will change to Callback obsolete.



Callback requests in case of calls that have not been picked up can only be made for subscribers on the same SwyxServer server.

To answer a callback request

- 1 Open the Call Journal.
- 2 Click on the Missed tab.
 - \checkmark The list of your missed calls appears and Callback requests are

3 Move the mouse pointer over the desired entry and click on Call.

 ✓ The call control window appears and the call is established.

My Callback Requests

In the **My Callbacks requests** list you will find all callbacks that you have requested yourself.

In this list you will see the status of the callback you have requested:

• Callback on busy

You have made a callback request of a subscriber whose line is busy. This subscriber is still telephoning.

• Was free. Retry?

You have made a callback request of a subscriber whose line is busy and signalled this request to the subscriber later. You did not pick up the callback. You can execute this callback again with Dial.

Callback requested

You have made a callback request of a subscriber whose line is idle. No connection was successfully made.

Callback obsolete

You have made a callback request of a subscriber whose line is idle. After this, the callback has either been ignored by the other subscriber, was answered per e-mail or deleted.

You can select an entry in this list, delete individual entries or the entire list. When deleting, the Callback requested entries will be deleted from the list of the other subscriber.

8.15 DIAL FROM ANY APPLICATION

You can dial directly from any Microsoft Windows application. Mark the number you want. If the entire number is highlighted, press the "F11" key on your keyboard. SwyxIt! will be activated and the number will be dialled immediately. Lift the handset in order to speak.

The highlighted text is dialled as follows by SwyxIt!:

• Letter sequence

is directly dialled by SwyxIt!, e.g. a user name. This must be stored in the corresponding form in the Global or Personal Phonebook.

- Canonical number (e.g. +123 4567-890) will be directly dialled.
- SIP-URI (e. g. john.jones@company.com) will be directly dialled. The connection will usually be established completely via the Internet.
- String with more than 4 characters will be dialled as an external number with public line access.
- Strings with 4 or less characters will be dialled directly as an internal extension.

To find out how to assign another button with this function, see *10.2.8 Keyboard*, page 109.

8.16 CONFERENCE

With SwyxWare you can join internal and external subscribers to form a conference. Furthermore, you can add new subscribers to an existing conference. Alternatively, you can also arrange to meet with other subscribers in a conference room. In a conference room you can take an active part in the conversation or only act as a listener.

8.16.1 STARTING A CONFERENCE

You have at least two lines with the state of "Active" or "On Hold". This provides you with the option of creating a conference between these subscribers and yourself.

To add an additional subscriber to a conference

To start a conference call

Requirement: You have at least two lines with the state of "Active" or "On Hold".

1 Click on the Conference button 🕸 . Or

- 1 In the context menu of the line button in the call control window, select **Conference (All Lines)**.
 - All of the individual calls which you are currently having, both the active and held calls, will be joined into one conference. All lines, except for the conference line, will be free again. The message Conference appears on the conference line. A welcome signal will be produced for all conference participants.

Please remember that you can only start one conference at a time. However, it is possible to participate in more than one conference call simultaneously, provided these conferences have been initiated by other participants.

8.16.2 STARTING INQUIRY CALLS AND ADDING SUBSCRIBERS

If you are a participant of a conference, you can start an Inquiry Call to another subscriber during this conference. You can add further conference participants during such an Inquiry Call. The other subscriber can then create a conference of which you are a member. In such a situation, you can then use the **Conference** button to join both conferences into one.

To start an Inquiry Call from a conference

Requirement: You are a participant of a conference.

- 1 Click on the speed dial, if applicable.
 - \checkmark In each case the line with the conference will be put on Hold.

Or

- 1 Click on a free Line button.
 - In each case the line with the conference will be put on Hold. You can now enter the phone number for the Inquiry Call on the next free line.
- **2** Complete the inquiry and switch back to the conference by clicking on the appropriate Line button.
 - Call Swap between conferences

If you are participating in different conferences, e.g. the subscriber you made an inquiry of has created a conference with you and a third person, you can now use "Call Swap" to switch between these conferences.

• Combine conferences

If you are participating in different conferences, you can use to combine both of the conferences. All participants will hear a welcome signal..

3 If you would like to end the call to the subscriber you made an inquiry call to, put the handset on the hook or press the corresponding Line button.

0

If you are logged in to the same SwyxWare as the initiator of the conference, you can put the conference line on "Hold" in this manner. If this is not the case, for example if you are connected externally or via a SwyxLink with the initiator, the other participants will hear your standard music on hold when you put the connection on "Hold".

To start a conference call

To add an additional subscriber to a conference

Requirement: You are a participant of a conference.

- Switch to a free line and call the new subscriber.
 You can enter the number directly or select it from the Phonebook or your lists.
- 2 If you have reached a new subscriber, i.e. the connection exists,

press the Conference 🕸

You will then find yourself in a conference with the new subscriber; the other line will once again be free. A welcome signal will be produced for all conference participants because a new subscriber has been added to the conference.

If one conference participant puts his conference line on "Hold" and then returns to the conference, **no** welcome signal will be produced.

If you have several calls on hold and you do not wish to add all calls to a conference, it is possible to select a single line, which is then added to the conference.

To start a conference call



8.16.3 LEAVING OR ENDING A CONFERENCE

When going on hook, there are two different situations:

• You started the conference.

In this case, the conference will be ended for all participants if you put the handset on the hook.

• Another subscriber started the conference.

If you put the handset on the hook, you will leave the conference. A goodbye signal will be produced for all other subscribers and the remaining subscribers can continue to speak to one another.



All those subscribers whom you added to this conference will leave the conference with you. The conference will continue for all other subscribers.

To leave a conference

Requirement: Another subscriber started the conference.

1 Simply go on hook.

If a subscriber leaves a conference, a goodbye signal will be produced for all other subscribers.

To end a conference

Requirement: You started the conference.

- 1 You have several options:
 - If the conference line is active, simply go on hook.

• If the conference line is on hold, click with the right mouse button on the Line button and select the entry **Terminate Conference**. The conference is ended. The line is free again and the **Conference** button is deactivated.

0

If Subscriber A of the original conference added other subscribers, e.g. B and C, to this conference, a second conference between A, B and C will continue to exist until Subscriber A, as initiator of the second conference, terminates the connection and thus ends the conference.

8.16.4 CONFERENCE ROOMS

Conference rooms are set up by the administrator. A number is assigned with which the conference room can be "entered". In contrast to a conference held only via Swyxlt!, all participants can leave the conference independently of one another, without the conference being terminated. All subscribers can then dial this Conference Room and participate in a conference with other users, who have dialled this number. You can enter a Conference Room as a member of a conference or as a listener (*8.16.5 Silent conference participation*, page 94).

To reach a Conference Room

Requirement: Your administrator has set up a Conference Room.

1 Dial the number of this Conference Room.

You will be connected to the conference. All participants in the conference room will hear a welcome signal.

If you are the only conference participant, an appropriate announcement will be played.

2 To leave the conference, simply go on hook. All those present in the Conference Room will hear a goodbye signal. The conference between the other subscribers continues to exist.

You can also start Inquiry Calls from a Conference Room (*To start an Inquiry Call from a conference*, page 92).

Furthermore, you can add other subscribers to this Conference Room (*To add an additional subscriber to a conference*, page 93. Please remember that in this case, all of the conference participants you have added will also leave the conference with you.

In addition, you can connect another subscriber to the Conference Room. This subscriber is then an independent member of the conference and must end the connection to this conference himself.

To connect another subscriber to the Conference Room

Requirements:

- You have a connection to the Conference Room and
- you have a second line to another subscriber.
- 1 Press the Call Transfer button or confirm the menu item Call Transfer.

The other subscriber is connected to the Conference Room and a welcome signal is produced in the conference. Both of your lines are free again.

Please remember that in this case, the person who created the connection between you and the other subscriber will incur the costs of the connection.



It is not possible to directly connect conference rooms to one another. If you would like to allow the participants from two different conference rooms to confer with one another, in this case you should start a conference between both of the lines. This 'Conference of the Conference Rooms' will be maintained as long as you, as initiator, participate in this conference, and it will end when you go on hook.

8.16.5 SILENT CONFERENCE PARTICIPATION

You can also dial in as a listener to conferences in conference rooms. You can then follow the conference, but not take part in the conversation.

To dial in as a silent conference participant, dial the number of the conference room plus the string '#OWC'; e.g. "219#OWC". However, your administrator can individually adapt this dial-in option with a script. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/Administration/Swyx/en-US/
index.html#context/help/silent_conference_\$.



Please note that the complete string of digits (number of conference room#OWC) must be dialled as a block number.



The entry / departure of a silent conference participant is also announced by an audio signal. This signal is different from the usual entry/departure signal to indicate that this participant cannot take part in the conference call.

8.17 CALL INTRUSION

The "SwyxMonitor" option pack enables, in addition to permanent call recording (only for the administrator), intrusion into another user's conversation. A supervisor (e.g. in a call center) can listen in on an ongoing conversation ("Listening only" mode), give directions to the speaking agent (e.g. advice on presenting the case) or even actively join in the call (speaking modes).



You are obliged to adhere to any legal requirements when using the option pack. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

The "SwyxMonitor" option pack must be installed for Call Intrusion, and the SwyxWare administrator must activate this function appropriately for each individual user.



To be able to use call intrusion, the respective user (agent) whose calls a supervisor wants to intrude on must have a **Premium license**.

Also, calls can only be listened in on if they are made directly with SwyxIt! (and not in CTI mode). Conversations that are made via a Swyx-Phone, cannot be intruded.

To listen in on a call

1 Dial the number of the agent whose call you want to hear, followed by the DTMF command *24*1#, and start the call as usual. Please note that you can only start the call set-up with the DTMF command for the "Listening only" mode. However, if another supervisor is already listening in on this call in a speaking mode, you will also be switched immediately into this mode.

The number of the agent will be dialled. There is no call signalling to the agent, the call is accepted directly and coupled with the active call. You are now listening in on the call, but you are not heard by the two call partners.

If the agent is not on an active call at the time, the call set-up is aborted. The agent's call redirections (e.g. forwarding of a second call to the Voice Box or to a colleague) are ignored, i.e. the call is always accepted. An exception is Unconditional Call Forwarding - in this case even Call Intrusion is redirected.

- **2** Choose the appropriate DTMF command to speak with the agent or both call partners.
- **3** End the listening like a normal call, e.g. by replacing the handset.

If the agent's call partner (e.g. the customer) terminates the conversation, you are automatically connected to the agent, unless you are in "Listening only" mode, in which case the call will be ended.

DTMF command	Explanation
*24*1#	Listening only You hear both call partners.
*24*2#	Listen to both sides, speak with agent. You hear both call partners, and the agent hears you. The other call partner (e.g. the external customer) hears only the agent.
*24*3#	Listen to both sides, speak with both sides. You can participate directly in the conversation.

8.17.1 MULTIPLE CALL INTRUSIONS

A call can also be listened to by several people. These supervisors are always switched into the same mode. Thus if one supervisor switches with a DTMF command from the "Listening only" mode to a speaking mode, the agent also hears all other supervisors who are connected with him.

The supervisors can always speak directly to one another, even if they are in "Listening only" mode. Neither the agent nor his call partner can hear them.

8.17.2 CONFIGURATION OF A SPEED DIAL FOR THE CALL INTRUSION

If you often use Call Intrusion, it is a good idea to configure a corresponding Speed Dial for the DTMF command. Then you only have to enter the agent's number and you can start Call Intrusion with the configured Speed Dial.

To configure a speed dial for the call Intrusion

- 1 Click on the Speed dial.
- 2 In the pop-up window, click on \bigcirc .
 - ✓ The "Properties of..." window will appear.
- **3** In the "Number/URI" field, enter the DTMF command to start Call Intrusion,*24*1#.
- 4 Always deactivate the checkbox "Clear display before dialling", as otherwise the number of the agent whose call you want to hear would be deleted.

Speed Dial 5	V
<u>N</u> umber / URI:	*24*1#
<u>L</u> abel:	Forwarding 🗸
Linked Contact:	
User graphic:	<automatic> 🗸</automatic>
Dial Options:	Dial immediately Dear display before dialing Intercom

Properties of...

8.18 SENDING FEEDBACK

Speed Dials

As a beta user, you can use the feedback function to easily share your thoughts with the development team.

To send feedback



- The standard app for e-mails is started and a new e-mail is generated that already contains recipient, subject and information about the installed SwyxIt! version.
- 2 Enter your text under the line Add feedback below and send the email.
 - Your feedback is sent to us.

9 SWYX MESSENGER

Swyxlt! provides you with a extensive instant messaging function. The use of this messenger must be activated by your administrator during installation.



For the provision of the Swyx Messenger / Swyx Meeting service, userrelated data will be transmitted to our processor Voiceworks B.V. (also part of the Enreach Group) on the basis of a corresponding contract and processed there. By using the products, various data such as IP address, login data, chat messages, names of communication partners, dial-in number (Swyx Meeting), files sent and screenshare content (Swyx Meeting) are transmitted.

9.1 OPTIONS IN SWYX MESSENGER

For sending and receiving messages the Swyx Messenger window with further options is available.

Showing the message history

You can view the last 50 messages in a chat. These are also available when you are in offline mode. Further message history is displayed when you scroll past the last 50 messages in online mode.

Emojis

By clicking on the emoji icon in a chat, you can add emojis to your message. You can also search for emojis via the search function.

Sending files

To send a file to a contact or group, click \equiv in the appropriate chat window and select the file you want to send.

By clicking $rac{1}{2}$, you or your contact can download the file and save it anywhere on his or her computer.

Searching participants

When you start a chat, you can use the search function SwyxWare to find participants. To do this, enter the name of the participant you are looking for and press the Enter key.

You can search for contacts from the global phonebook, groups or chats.

Confirmation of receipt

When you send a message, a dot appears next to it:

Symbol	Explanation
	The message has been read by your chat partner.
0	The message has not yet been read by your chat partner.

In group chats, the blue notification dot appears when one of the participants has read your message.

Taskbar and Windows tray icons

After starting the program, a symbol will be displayed in the taskbar. The Swyx Messenger uses the following icons for the taskbar:

Symbol	Explanation
F	The Swyx Messenger window is open.
	You have new messages in Swyx Messenger.

The Windows tray is on the right side of the taskbar.

Ħ

The following icons can be displayed in the Windows tray, when Swyx Messenger is open:

Symbol	Explanation
(F)	The Swyx Messenger is active. Click on the icon to open Swyx Messenger.
•	You have new messages in Swyx Messenger. Click on the icon to open the conversation.

Message draft

To save a message as a draft, type your message in the message field of a chat. If you return to this chat later, the message will remain. You can edit and send it.

You can also save a message as a draft when you are in offline mode.

Notifications

You will be notified about new messages both on the SwyxIt! interface and in Swyx Messenger. The number of messages is shown in a red dot.

Depending on the notification settings on your Windows system, you will also receive a pop-up notification on your desktop.

Status information and status text

Advanced status information allows you to give your chat partner accurate information about your availability. In Swyx Messenger you will receive the status information and status text that your contacts set in Swyxlt! or in Swyx Messenger.

To set your status text and status information in Swyx Messenger, click

on 💽 and set the status text or status information.

Cross platform chats

You can send messages across platforms (e.g. from Windows to iOS, Android).

Adjust window size

You can use the sizing handles on the border of the window to adjust its size. If you close the Swyx Messenger window and open it again, the set size of the window will be kept.

Settings

Click on

		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
to open the settings	I DE TOUOWING	Information	annears.
 to open the settings.	The following	mormation	appears.

Label	Explanation
Pop Up Notification	Activate the check box to turn on notifications for messages.
Language	Language in which your Swyx Messenger is set
Autosave Interval	Interval at which your messages are automatically saved (in seconds)
Messages retrieved	Number of messages retrieved and displayed in a chat history
Max Download Size	Maximum size of files that can be downloaded

SINGLE CHATS IN SWYX MESSENGER 9.2

To start a single chat

- 1 Click on +.
- **2** Select the appropriate contact or enter a name in the search field. If you select more than one contact, you start a group conversation. See also 9.3 Group chats in Swyx Messenger, page 100.

- 3 Click on Start chat.
- 4 Enter your message in the message box.
- 5 Press the Enter key.
 - ✓ The selected contact receives the message.
- or
- 1 Click on a speed dial.
- 2 In the pop-up window, click on \bigcirc .
 - ✓ Swyx Messenger opens and you can send messages to the contact.
 - or
- 1 Move the mouse pointer over one entry in n the phone book and
 - click under Action on 🗊 .
 - ✓ Swyx Messenger opens and you can send messages to the contact.

To resume a single chat

- 1 Click on Single if applicable.
 - The list of contacts with whom you have already communicated via chat opens.
- 2 Click on the appropriate contact to resume the conversation.
- **3** Enter your message in the message box.
- 4 Press the Enter key.
 - ✓ Your message will be sent.

To edit a message



You can only edit text messages.

- 1 Click on Single if applicable.
 - The list of contacts with whom you have already communicated via chat opens.
- 2 Click on the appropriate contact to resume the conversation.
- 3 Click with the right mouse button on the message you want to edit and select Edit.
 - \checkmark A window opens in which you can edit your message.
- 4 Edit your message and click Save changes.
 - ✓ Your contact sees the edited message, marked as edited.

To copy a message



You can only copy text messages.

- 1 Click on Single if applicable.
 - The list of contacts with whom you have already communicated via chat opens.
- 2 Click on the appropriate contact to resume the conversation.
- **3** Click with the right mouse button on the message you want to copy and select **Copy**.
 - ✓ The message will be saved to your clipboard.

To delete a message



You can only delete text messages.

- 1 Click on Single if applicable.
 - The list of contacts with whom you have already communicated via chat opens.
- 2 Click on the appropriate contact to resume the conversation.

- 3 Click with the right mouse button on the message you want to delete and select **Delete**.
- 4 Click on to confirm the request.
 ✓ The message is deleted.

To start a call from a single chat

- 1 Click on Single if applicable.
 - The list of contacts with whom you have already communicated via chat opens.
- **2** Click on the appropriate contact with whom you want to initiate a call.
- **3** Click on & to initiate a call.
- 4 If applicable, select the phone number you want to dial from the drop-down list.
 - ✓ The call is initiated.

To start a Meeting from a single chat



If you start a Swyx Meeting from Swyx Messenger, you will use the Swyx Meeting Basic Version, see also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/Administration/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/feature_profiles_\$.

- 1 Click on Single if applicable.
 - The list of contacts with whom you have already communicated via chat opens.
- **2** Click on the appropriate contact with whom you want to start a Meeting.
- 3 Click on to start a Meeting.
 - Swyx Meeting opens and your chat partner receives a message with which he/she can access the meeting room, see also help.enreach.com/meeting/1.00/web/Swyx/en-US/index.html.

To delete a single chat

- 1 Click on Single if applicable.
- 2 In the chat preview of the contact you want to delete, click on ||||| .
- Click on to confirm the request.
 The chat is deleted.

9.3 GROUP CHATS IN SWYX MESSENGER

To start a group chat

- 1 Click on 🕂 .
- 2 Select the contacts with whom you want to start a group chat.
- **3** Enter a name for the group chat, if applicable.
- 4 Click on Start chat.
- 5 Enter your message in the message box.
- 6 Press the Enter key.
 - ✓ Your message is sent to the group.

To add another contact to a group chat

You can add other contacts to a group chat only if you are the administrator of that group. This is displayed in the info area of a group chat.

- 1 Click on Groups, if applicable.
- 2 In the chat preview of the group chat in which you want to make another contact, click on
- **3** Select the contacts you want to add to the group chat.
- 4 Click on Save.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The contact is added to the group.

To remove a contact from a group chat

You can remove contacts from a group chat only if you are the administrator of that group. This is displayed in the info area of a group chat.

- 1 Click on Groups, if applicable.
- 2 Click on $\left\{ \begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 0 \end{array} \right\}$ in the chat preview of the corresponding group chat.
- **3** Click on in next to the respective contact.
- 4 Click on Save.✓ The contact is removed from the group.

To change the name of a group chat

You can change the group name only if you are the administrator of this group. This is displayed in the info area of a group chat.

- 1 Click on Groups, if applicable.
- 2 Click on $\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \right\}$ in the chat preview of the corresponding group chat.
- 3 Enter a group name in the "Group name" field.
- 4 Click on Save.
 - ✓ The group name is changed.

To edit a message

See also To edit a message, page 99.

To copy a message

See also To copy a message, page 99.

To delete a message

See also To delete a message, page 99.

To leave a group chat

If you leave the group chat, you will lose access to all previous messages in that group.

- 1 Click on Groups, if applicable.
- 2 Click on 🕩 in the chat preview of the corresponding group chat.
- 3 Confirm the query by clicking on ✓ ✓ You are removed from the group.



You cannot leave a group chat if you are the administrator. YYou must first delete the chat.

To delete a group chat

You can delete a group chat only if you are an administrator of that group. This is displayed in the info area of a group.

If you delete the group chat, all participants lose access to all previous messages in that group.

- 1 Click on Groups, if applicable.
- 2 Click on ill in the chat preview of the corresponding group chat.
- 3 Confirm the query by clicking on ✓. ✓ The group is deleted.

10 SWYXIT! CONFIGURATION

This chapter describes how to configure various SwyxIt! functions.

Most settings are stored in your user settings, which means that you will find these personal settings again on any PC, on which Swyxlt! is started. If you use SwyxPhone, certain settings are also used for your SwyxPhone. See also *10.2 User Profile*, page 103.

Some settings, however, only apply to the computer on which you are currently working. See also *10.3 Local Settings*, page 115.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

10.1 APP SETTINGS

Under App settings, you can set the display mode of your Swyxlt! and the resolution of the call control window. Here you can also switch between Swyxlt! and Swyxlt! Classic or specify whether you would like to receive beta versions of the app.

10.1.1 DESIGN

You can set the display mode of SwyxIt! under Theme.

To define the design of your SwyxIt!



or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + P.
 - ✓ A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

- **2** Select a display mode:
 - Use operating system theme
 - Light
 - Dark
- 3 Click on Save.
 - The selected design is used.

10.1.2 RESOLUTION OF THE CALL CONTROL WINDOW

You can define the resolution of the call control window.

To set the resolution of the call control window

1 Click on 🐼 and on App settings.

- or
- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + P.
 - ✓ A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Select the desired resolution:
 - Auto detect
 - HD
 - UHD
- 3 Click on Save.
 - $\checkmark\,$ The selected resolution is used.

10.1.3 SWITCH BETWEEN SWYXIT! AND SWYXIT! CLASSIC

With the appropriate authorizations, you can switch between Swyxlt! and Swyxlt! Classic at any time.

To switch between SwyxIt! and SwyxIt! Classic

1 Click on 🐼 and on App settings.

- or
- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + P.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Activate the 'SwyxIt! Classic' slider.
- 3 Click on Save.
- 4 Confirm the change by clicking Yes.
 - ✓ Swyxlt! is restarted and logged on to the server again.

You can return to Swyxlt! via the View menu in Swyxlt! Classic.

10.2 USER PROFILE

The user profile contains user-specific information, such as the assignment of numbers to lines, the assignment of Speed Dials, and much more.

These user settings are stored on the SwyxServer. Therefore, you will find your own personal settings on any PC you use to start SwyxIt!. SwyxIt! recognizes you based on your user name and loads your configuration of SwyxServer.

In your user profile you can also define the button assignments for your SwyxPhone. As soon as your SwyxPhone logs on to SwyxServer, you will find your button assignments on this SwyxPhone.

This applies to all settings except for those you have entered under **Local settings**. This includes, for example, the adjustment of your audio equipment (Swyxlt! Handset, Swyxlt! Headset etc.). These settings are computer-specific.

To display your user profile



or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - The Properties of... window appears, which contains several tabs with settings.
- 2 Click on a tab to configure it.

10.2.1 GENERAL

The basic telephoning behavior of SwyxIt! is defined on this tab.

Ringing	Keyboa	rd Sv	wyxPhone	Login	Device	Voice	e Box	Enc	yptio
General	Lists	Conve	rsation Re	cording	Speed	Dials	Shorto	uts	Lines
6	Config The sv The wi	uration vitches ndow c	of parame will work fo an be conf	ters for r SwyxIt igured fo	SwyxIt! a ! as well or SwyxIt	and Sw as for S ! only.	yxPhone SwyxPho	e. one.	
Call			3						
	ide numb	er / UR							
	isable se	condary	call						
E	<u>n</u> able Tra	nsfer or	n 'Hook On	ľ					
Swalt	Window								
	nable Col	laborati	on						
	all notifica	ation wit	h trav icon	for requ	lar calls				
	all notific:	ation wit	h trav icon	for notif	ication c	alls			
	ways on	top	<u>aray</u> 10011	ioi noui	loudon o	ano			
		ringing							
	op up wh	ninging on in o c							
	<u>p</u> h nh Mu		dll						
M	mmi <u>z</u> e a	ter call							
- M	inimize to	tray icc	on						

Call

Under **Call**, you can define the basic behavior of your SwyxIt! and your SwyxPhone:
• Hide Number/URI

Activate this option in order not to signal your own phone number when making outgoing external calls.

Selecting this option has the same effect as clicking on "Hide number" on the skin. See also *8.5 Hiding your number*, page 72.

• Disabling Secondary Call

If you activate this option, no other calls will be displayed while you are on the telephone. A subscriber trying to call you will hear the busy signal or his call will be redirected according to your setting for Redirect if busy. See also *6.3 Call Forwarding Busy*, page 55.

Selecting this option has the same effect as clicking on "Disable Secondary Call" on the skin. See also *8.4 Disabling Secondary Call*, page 72.

• Connect by going on hook

If this option is activated, you can automatically connect two calls to one another by going on hook:

This requires that you have two calls. If the call you have initiated is active, you can connect the two callers to one another by placing the handset on hook. Here, you can activate the **Transfer on 'Hook on'** function. If you did not initiate the active call (i.e. you received the call), the connection will be terminated by hook on. The second call will remain on hold.

Example:

Subscriber A is called by C. Then subscriber A begins a second call on another line to subscriber B (e.g. Inquiry Call). If A goes on hook, subscribers B and C are then connected to one another.

You must place the handset of the device on hook. Click on the SwyxIt! user interface, to end the connection. Both lines will **not** be connected with one another.

If this option is not activated, the active call will be ended and the other one will be kept on hold.

SwyxIt! Window

These settings only affect the behavior of the SwyxIt! window.

Allow Collaboration

Activate this option if you want to release your screen during a phone call. See also *8.11 Collaboration by mouse click*, page 85.

- Call notification with tray icon for incoming calls In this case, a call is indicated by an information balloon, i.e. the active window does not change. You can then pick up the call by lifting the handset or by double-clicking on the tray icon.
- Call notification with tray icon for call signalling In this case, a signalled call for another subscriber is indicated by an information balloon, i.e. the active window does not change. You can pick up the call by double-clicking the tray icon.
- Always on top

If this option is activated, the SwyxIt! window will always be shown on top.

• Pop up on ringing

Activate this option in order have the SwyxIt! window pop up and be immediately ready for entries when a call is received.

• Pop up when in a call

If you activate this option, the SwyxIt! window will appear in the foreground if you lift the handset.

• Minimize after call

If this option is activated, the SwyxIt! window closes automatically after all calls have been completed, and will be shown as a tray icon.

Minimize to tray icon

Activate this option in order to display Swyxlt! only as a symbol in the Windows tray. If you deactivate this option, Swyxlt! will be shown in the tray **and** in the taskbar.

10.2.2 LISTS

This tab is used to configure the Caller List and the behavior of Redial. You can specify the following options:

- the maximum number of entries in the Caller and Redial Lists
- the behavior for automatic redial

Ringing	Keyboa	rd SwyxPhone	Login	Device	Voice	e Box	End	ryptior
General	Lists	Conversation R	ecording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts	Lines
-Caller	Liet							
Caller		20						
Maxir	num leng	tn: 20						
Redial	List							
Maxir	num long	th: 20						
Maxii	numeng							
🔽 D	ial immed	iately						
Autom	atic Redi:	al						
Auton								
Auton		60	▲]					
Time	out:	60	sec	conds				
Time	out: lways use	60 automatic redial	sec	conds				
Time	out: Iways use	60 automatic redial	sec	conds				
	out: Iways use	60 automatic redial	sec	conds				
	out: Iways use	60 automatic redial	sec	conds				
	out: Iways use	60 automatic redial	sec	conds				
	out: Iways use	60 automatic redial	sec	conds				
	out: Iways use	60 automatic redial	Sec	conds				

To define the length of the lists in the call journal

The conversations are stored by default on your PC under application data, or in a directory specified by the administrator. You can change this directory, if this is permitted by the administrator. You will also see whether all conversations are recorded or whether you can record your conversations yourself as needed. The corresponding checkboxes are greyed out because only the administrator can change the settings.

Ringing	Keyboa	rd SwyxPhone	Login	Device	Voice	e Box	End	ryptior
General	Lists	Conversation Rec	ording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts	Lines
	Conversa	tion recording ena	abled					
	Record a	Il conversations						
Store f	ïles to							
	O User S	Server settings						
	\bigcirc							

To define the directory for the recorded conversations

10.2.4 SPEED DIALS

You can use this tab to configure your Speed Dials:

- Number of Speed Dials
- Number and label for a button
- Linked contacts
- Immediate dialling of the number
- Clearing of the input field (display) before dialling
- Use of the Intercom

Ringing	Keyboard	SwyPhone	Login	Device	Voice	Box	Enc	nyntio
General	Lists C	onversation Rec	cording	Speed	Dials	Shorte	cuts	Lines
Speed of	lial count:	80	▲ ▼					
Spee	ed Dial 1		~					
Numb	er / URI:						_ (
Label							~	
Linke	d Contact:						[
User	graphic:	<autom< td=""><td>atic></td><td></td><td></td><td>~</td><td>Π.</td><td></td></autom<>	atic>			~	Π.	
Dial C	Options:	✓ Dial ir✓ Clear☐ Interd	mmedial display com	tely before d	ialing			
			ЭК	Abł	orecher		н	ilfe

See also 8.9.1 Configuring Speed dials, page 77.

To configure the speed dials in the user settings

10.2.5 SHORTCUTS

This tab is used to configure your Shortcuts.

Shortcuts are used to create links to frequently used programs and web pages. This allows you to call, for example, an Internet search machine or start a customer database by just clicking on the button.

Ringing	Keyboa	ard	SwyxPhone	Login	Device	Voice	Box	End	ryption
General	Lists	Con	versation Rec	ording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts	Lines
Sho	ortcuts:		20						
Sho	ortcut:		Shortcu	t 1					~
Cor	nmand [.]		www.sw	vx.com					
				,					
Wo	rking dire	ctory	:						
Lab	el:								
Lloy	r grophi		Fluaze	ua ipa (Template	.)	~		×
USE	er graprik			-31-31		- /			

10.2.6 LINES

This tab is used to configure your Lines. You can specify the following options:

- Number of lines
- Labeling of the line buttons
- Use of a line for certain incoming calls only (e.g. only group calls or calls to a specific number)

This number is usually shown to the called subscriber, and can be used for invoicing. If you only have one number, this number will automatically be used for outgoing calls on this line.

- Setting of the number that should be used for outgoing calls from a line
- Phone number suppression for outgoing calls for this line

• Disabling of the line after a call for a certain time (*5.1.7 Disabling Lines (Wrap-up Time)*, page 46).

Propertie	s of								>
Ringing	Keyboa	ard Sw	xPhone	Login	Device	Voice	Box	Enc	ryptior
General	Lists	Convers	ation Rec	ording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts	Lines
Line	IS:		4	▲ ▼					
Line	Line:		Line 1						\sim
Lab	el:								
			Use	as defa	ult line				
Numbe	er / URI								
Inco	oming cal	ls:	All calls						~
Out	going cal	ls:	288, Dupont, Marie, +492314777288 <						~
			Hide	numbei	r/URI				
Wrap (Jp Time								
			Disable line after call						
Tim	eout:		120	se	conds (S	51800)		
				OK	Abt	oreche	n	н	ilfe

To define the properties of a Line button To disable a line

10.2.7 RINGING

You can define the phone ring for calls on the **Ringing** tab.

It is now possible to select ringing tones which are dependent on the caller or on the extension dialled (*10.2.7.1 Number Dependent Ringing Sounds*, page 107). Proceeding you can only configure a signalling via the interface, see *10.2.7.3 Silent "Ringing"*, page 109. The call waiting tone for the secondary call can be switched off (*10.2.7.2 Secondary Call Signaling Only Visually*, page 109).

You can use any type of files that are supported by Windows Media Player (e.g. WAV, MP3, WMA) as a ringing signal, or record new ringing sounds using Swyxlt!.

To define different ringing sounds

10.2.7.1NUMBER DEPENDENT RINGING SOUNDS

Depending on the number of the caller, SwyxIt! can select different ringing sounds. Alternatively you can also enter your extension here. In this case it will ring differently depending on the extension called.

To define different ringing sounds

1 Click on 🚱 and on User profile.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - The Properties of... window appears, which contains several tabs with settings.

ener	al	Lists	Со	nversat	ion Rec	ording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts	Line
ingin	g	Keybo	ard	Swyxl	Phone	Logir	n Device	Voic	e Box	Enc	ryptio
Ν	lum	ber / UF	RI de	pendin	g ringing	g soun	ds:				
	Name		Numb	er / URI	S	ound				7	
	Inte	ernal ca	lls	*		R	av				
	Ext	ernal ca	lls	0*		R	ingingEx	ternal.v	vav		
L											
		Add	-		E	Edit			Delete)	
	F	nahle a	COUS	stic sec	ond call	signal	na				
			icou.	500 500		Signal	ng				
	A	ttentior	n ton	e for sig	gnaled o	alls (pi	ck up)				
F	Ring	ing of C	TI d	evices:							
										~	

- 2 Select the Ringing tab.
- **3** On this tab you will find all numbers or number masks with the ringing sounds assigned to them. You can change or delete the existing entries or add new entries.
- 4 Click on Add... to define a special ringing sound.
- **5** Define the name and number of the caller.

Alternatively you can enter one of your extensions or MSNs here. In this case, the ringing sound is selected if this extension is called. You can use the placeholders "*" for more than one character, "?" for exactly one character.

The ringing sound selected is always the one providing the best possible match.

Ringi	ng Sound Pr	operties	_
lame:			
nternal calls			
aller's or own n <u>u</u> mber /	URI:		
s			
}inging sound:			
RingingInternal.wav (Te	mplate)		~
🕨 🗖 🔹 🕽	×		
ause between ringing:	3 sec	onds	
'olume adjustment. Incre nging audio device volu	ase or decrease	the volume rel	ative to the
		1	1
/5%	U		+75%
	[<u>0</u> K	<u>C</u> ancel

- 6 Define the ringing sound. To do this select a file from the drop-down list, look for a sound or record a sound here.
- **7** Define the interval between the two rings.
- 8 Select the volume of the ringing sound.

If necessary, use the slider to increase or reduce the volume of this ringing in relation to the volume setting in the menu **Ringing Audio Configuration** (*To configure the settings for the use of the audio devices*, page 117).

- 9 Click on OK.
- **10** You return to the Ringing tab.
- **11** Activate Attention tone for signalled calls (pick up) in order to receive a warning signal if the call has not been picked up by the subscriber originally called within 10 seconds, see *1.3 Call Signaling*, page 9.

12 Define whether you would like to hear a call waiting tone in the handset when a second call is received.

If the checkbox is not activated, a secondary call will only be signalled on the PC interface (silent secondary call signalling).

- **13** Under **CTI Devices Ringing** you can define which terminal device rings when SwyxIt! is in CTI mode. You can select between:
 - only the controlling CTI SwyxIt! rings
 - only the controlled device (SwyxIt! or SwyxPhone) rings
 - both ring.

14 Click on OK.



The ringing sounds for internal and external calls cannot be deleted, only changed.

10.2.7.2SECONDARY CALL SIGNALING ONLY VISUALLY

You can indicate whether a secondary call is only signalled optically (on the Swyxlt! Skin) or whether a call waiting tone should be audible in the handset. In the default setting the call waiting tone is on. To do this, open the Ringing tab and deactivate the option Call Waiting for Secondary Calls, see *To define different ringing sounds*, page 107 step (12).

10.2.7.3SILENT "RINGING"

If you do not wish to have any acoustic signal when a call is received, select the option "no sound" from the drop-down list "Ringing" for this number, see *To define different ringing sounds*, page 107 step (6). Swyxlt! will then signal an incoming call via the interface, e.g. an animation of the line or – if it has been configured in the user settings – by a Swyxlt! window in the foreground or an information balloon.

10.2.8 KEYBOARD

The **Keyboard** tab will help you to define individual Hotkeys for the most important Swyxlt! functions.

• Bring SwyxIt! to Foreground

- Hook off / hook on
- Numbers 0-9, hash button, star, backspace
- Redial, Hold, Phonebook, Call Swap, Call Transfer
- Minimize window
- Add all active lines to the conference
- Pick up call to a group member
- Request callback
- Pick up signalled callback
- Dial highlighted number
- Personal Phonebook
- Quieter, Louder
- All Speed Dials

0

These Hotkeys will then be valid for all programs. If you define the F5 key as a Hot key for a Swyxlt! function, the standard Windows function "Refresh" (eg. of the current view) will no longer work; the corresponding Swyxlt! function will be started instead. If you would like to restore the original function, just delete the Hotkey defined for Swyxlt!.

To define the behavior of additional keyboard entries

- 1 Click on 🔯 and on User profile.
- or
- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

Propertie	s of		×
General	Lists Co	onversation Recording Speed Dials Shortcuts Lin	es
Ringing	Keyboard	SwyxPhone Login Device Voice Box Encrypti	ion
Hotkey	/s (applicable	e in all Windows Applications)	
All a Exis over	assigned Hot sting identica rwritten.	tkeys will take effect in all Windows Applications. I Hotkeys of other Windows Applications will be	
Con	nmand:	Add all active lines to Conference $\qquad \lor$	
Hot	key:		
New	v Hotkey:		
		Assign Remove	
Pres	ss any combi Ibination was	ination of Ctrl, Shift or Alt and any key. If the svalid, press 'Assign' for setting the hotkey.	
	Accept calls	with 'return'	
	Enable Numl	Lock when SwyxIt! window is active	
		OK Abbrechen Hilfe	

- 2 Select the Keyboard tab.
- 3 Select a function from the dropdown list. If a hot key has already been assigned, this will be indicated in the field Hotkey.
- 4 Click on the field New Hotkey. You can now enter a Hotkey by pressing the key sequence.
- 5 Click on Assign to assign the Hotkey you have chosen. SwyxIt! will now check whether the Hotkey you have chosen has already been assigned elsewhere. If it has, you will receive a message.

You must then repeat step (4).

6 If you activate Accept calls with 'Return', you can pick up the call by pressing the 'Return' button. If you are telephoning with a headset, this will be activated. If you are telephoning with a handset or a

phone (in CTI mode), handsfree telephoning will be activated - if it is available. Otherwise only the speakers will be activated.

7 If you activate Switch on Num key when Swyxlt! window is active, you can immediately enter the number using the numeric keypad in the case of an activated Swyxlt! window. If this checkbox is not activated, you can still enter a number after pressing the Num key, even if the Swyxlt! window is not active. The Swyxlt! window will open with the entered number in the input field.

8 Click on OK.

To delete a Hotkey

- 1 If you would like to delete a Hotkey, select the associated function from the drop-down list.
- 2 The assigned Hotkey will be shown under Hotkey.
- **3** Click on **Remove** to delete the entered Hotkey.
- 4 Click on OK.



When you delete a SwyxIt! Hotkey, the original Windows Hotkey function is restored.

10.2.9 SWYXPHONE

With the help of the SwyxPhone tab in the user settings, you can easily assign the buttons of the different IP telephones.

To configure the SwyxIt! buttons for SwyxPhone

1 Select the type of telephone you would like to configure from the dropdown list and then click on **Configure...**.

General	Lists Co	nversation Re	cording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts	Lines
Ringing	Keyboard	SwyxPhone	Login I	Device	Voice	Box	Enc	ryptior
Eunctio	on key confic	uration						
Sele	ect the phone nging the fur	e type you are action key assig	using an gnment.	d click o	n 'Confi	gure' f	or	
The type bety	function key e. The related ween all clien	configuration speed dial an ts of this user.	is saved d line key	individua / configu	ally for e iration i	each p s shar	hone ed	
Sw	yxPhone L62	2		~	Cor	nfigure		
					Set t	o defa	ault	
App exp well	oly the function ort file. The fi	on key configur le may include	ation to r the relat	nultiple ed spee	users b d dial s	y usinę ettings	g an S as	
	Export to fil	e In	nport from	n file				
		alcib b						
	Include spee							
	Include spee Use SwyxPh	one with heads	set					

 A new dialog with the properties of the selected telephone will open.

Properties of S	wyxPhone L615 ×
SwyxPhone L615 Key module 1	
	Line 1
U	Speed Dial 1, Bob
	Speed Dial 6, Spencer, James Speed Dial 3, Dupont, Marie
	Speed Dial 4, Schmidt, Otto
	Speed Dial 5, Log, Anna
	riccioi
	OK Cancel Help

You will see a picture of the selected phone and the buttons, which are assigned according to the keys on this phone.

2 Click on a button to configure the corresponding key.
 ✓ The Properties page of the key will open.

Swyxlt! Configuration User Profile

	Properties of	×
Function Key Speed	l Dials	
Key type:	Speed dial V	
Key number:	Speed Dial 1, Bob 🗸 🗸 🗸	
OK	Cancel Apply Help	2

Depending on the selected function of the key, there is another tab provided for defining the properties of this key in more detail.

3 Use this method to configure all keys of the selected phone.

If the user uses different telephone types, you can configure all keys for these telephone types here. Depending on the selected telephone type, the user is also provided additional tabs for key modules for configuration.

<unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned>
<unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unas< td=""></unas<></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned>
<unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned>
<unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned>
<unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned>
<unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned>
<unassigned> <unassigned> <unassigned></unassigned></unassigned></unassigned>
<unassigned></unassigned>
<unassigned></unassigned>
a second s
<unassigned></unassigned>
] [] [
ок

4 Select the module you would like to connect.

İ

5 Assign the buttons as you would for a telephone, and click on OK to return to the **Properties of...** tab.

Please take care that all Speed Dials and Line buttons for Swyxlt! and Swyx-Phone are identically configured, when you are logged on under the same SwyxServer user account. This means that the Speed Dial 1 is identical for all telephones and the Swyxlt! of a user.

6 You can also import and export the button assignment for the telephone in the **Properties of...** dialog.

General	Lists	Cor	nversation Re	cording	Speed	l Dials	Short	cuts	Lines
Ringing	Keybo	ard	SwyxPhone	Login	Device	Voice	e Box	Encr	yption
Functi	on kev c	onfia	uration						
Sele cha	ect the p nging th	hone e fun	type you are ction key assi	using an gnment.	d click o	on 'Con	figure' f	for	
The type bety	functior e. The rel ween all	n key lated client	configuration speed dial ar is of this user.	is saved Id line ke	individu y config	ally for uration	each p is shar	hone œd	
Sw	yxPhone	L62			~	Co	nfigure)	
						Set	to defa	ault	
App exp well	oly the fu ort file. T	nctio he fil	n key configu e may include	ation to the relat	nultiple ed spe	users t ed dial s	oy using settings	g an s as	
App exp well	oly the fu ort file. T Export	nctio he fil to file	n key configu e may include	ration to the relat	nultiple ed spee n file	users t ed dial s	oy using settings	g an s as	
App exp well	oly the fu ort file. T Export	nctio he fil to file	n key configu e may include e Ir d dials	ration to the relat	multiple ed spee n file	users t ed dial s	oy using settings	g an s as	
App exp well	bly the fu ort file. T Export Include s Use Swy	nctio he fil to file speed	n key configu e may include Ir d dials	ration to the relat nport from	nultiple ed spea	users t ed dial s	by using settings	g an s as	
App exp well	oly the fu ort file. T Export Include s Use Swy	nctio he fil to file speec	n key configu e may include 	ration to the relat	nultiple ed spec	users t ed dial s	by using settings	g an s as	

In order to do this use the buttons **Export to file** and **Import from** file.

Here you can define whether, while exporting or importing the datasets, the numbers and names with which the Speed Dials are associated should be included or not. If you deactivate the checkbox **Include Speed Dials**, only the function (e.g. Speed Dial 3) will be exported, but not the name and number.

0

All datasets will be exported that are configured for this user account. If you log on to a SwyxPhone, the default configuration will automatically be saved under your user account.

- 7 Define whether you would like to connect a headset to the SwyxPhone.
 - If the handset is down, the hands-free functionality is enabled in case of an incoming call. In this case, the connected headset will not be activated until the Headset button on the phone is

activated.

• If this option is activated, you will hear the call via the headset connection. The handsfree phone is then activated by pressing the Speaker button on the phone.

This option is only relevant if the user uses a SwyxPhone to which he can connect a headset. See also *App. C: Devices*, page 165.

Encryption of call data with SRTP

SwyxWare supports the encryption of call data via "Secure Real Time Transport Protocol" (SRTP). The protocol, designed for real-time communication, means security for voice data transmission. The data is encrypted.

The terminal devices of the SwyxPhone Lxxx series and SwyxIt! support this technology, and can be used for calls via SRTP.

See also 10.2.12 Encryption, page 115.

10.2.10DEVICES

A user can show other users his status (*1.4 Status Signaling*, page 9). If a user is logged on to SwyxServer with several devices, you can define here, which device is used to signal the status of the user.

Example:

A user has a SwyxPhone installed on his desk and SwyxIt! installed on his workstation computer. The SwyxPhone is always logged on, the computer is only turned on when the user is at his/her workplace. It makes sense to have the logon status signalled by the SwyxIt! only.

To define the terminal device that will signal the status

1 Define whether you would like to use the default setting of the server.

Properties	s of								×
General	Lists	Cor	versation Rec	ording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts	Lines
Ringing	Keyboa	ard	SwyxPhone	Login	Device	Voice	e Box	End	ryption
Specify with on	Specify which type of devices define the user's login status. Only logins with one of the selected device types are visible to other users.								IS
Mark th default	iis check via the s	box t erve	o use the serv properties dia	er defai logs.	ult setting	j. You	can mo	odify	the
Use	e server o	lefau	lt settings						
Login D	evices:								
Sv	vyxIt!								
Sv	vyxPhone	Э							
	P device								
Descr	iption								
Swyxl	t! logons	are	signalled to oth	ner user	S.				
			(Ж	Abb	reche	n	H	lilfe

2 If you deactivate this checkbox, you can select from the list the types of terminal devices. Activate the corresponding checkbox in the list. Only the terminal device activated here will signal your status to other users.

10.2.11VOICE BOX

Under the tab Voice Box you can view information about the storage space for voice messages and set the behavior when the quota limit has been reached. To manage the storage space you have the following options:

• The oldest Voice Messages are replaced by the new ones: The oldest voice messages are automatically deleted by the system to free up space for new ones.

 No new Voice Messages will be recorded: You may need to manually delete your voice messages to free up the storage if you want to continue receiving voice messages.

To set the behavior when the voice box quota limit has been reached

1 Click on 🐼 and on User profile.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - The Properties of... window appears, which contains several tabs with settings.
- 2 Select the Voice Box tab.

	Links	0			e d'ann	0	Diele	Ohad		Lines
Binging	LISTS	COI ard	SwwPh	n Rec one	login	Device	Voic	Snort e Box	Enc	Lines
Allocat Used s	ed stora	ge:			:	20 MB 2 MB				
Stora	ge mana	agem	ent							
Beha	viour if th	ne Vo	ice Box o	uota	limit ha	s been r	eached	ŀ		
O Th by	the new	Voic vone	e Messa	ges ai	re repla	ced				
The by No	the oldest the new	Voic vone bice N	e Messag	ges ar s will b	re repla e recor	ced ded				
	the oldest the new	Voic v one bice N	e Messa 1essages	ges ar	re repla	ced ded				
The by	e oldest the new	Voic v one	e Messag	ges ar	re repla e recor	ced ded				
The by	e oldest the new o new Vo	Voic vone	e Messa Nessages	ges ar	re repla	ced ded				
	e oldest the new o new Vo	Voic vone	e Messages Nessages	ges ar	re repla	ded				
	e oldest the new o new Vo	t Voic v one	e Messages	ges ar	re repla	ded				
	e oldest the new o new Vo	: Voice vone	e Messages	ges ar	re repla	ced ded				

- 4 Click on OK.
 - ✓ The setting is saved and used when storing voice messages.

10.2.12ENCRYPTION

You can use the "Encryption" tab to set the encryption mode. Call data is encrypted via "Secure Real Time Transport Protocol" (SRTP). The protocol, designed for real-time communication, means security for voice data transmission. The data is encrypted, so that listening to calls is prevented.

The following encryption modes are available:

• No encryption

The voice data is not encrypted. If this field is deactivated, the administrator has already selected **No encryption** in the global settings for SwyxServer.

• Encryption preferred

Encryption only occurs if your call partner has configured either **Encryption preferred** or **Encryption mandatory**. If this is not the case, the voice data is not encrypted, but phoning is still possible.

• Encryption mandatory

When Encryption mandatory is selected, voice data encryption is obligatory. This means that either encryption always occurs or the call is aborted with the reason Incompatible encryption settings. This is the case, for example, when the other party has configured No encryption.



Encryption settings can be specified globally in SwyxServer by the administrator. The selection made by him influences the configuration options which are possible here.

See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/Administration/Swyx/en-US/ index.html#context/help/encryption_\$.

To specify the encryption mode

1 Select the encryption mode you want:

Ringing Keyboard SwyxPhone Login Device Voice Box Encryption Voice Encryption SwyxIt! supports several voice encryption modes. When an incompatible configuration is applied, a connection will be refused. It will occur, when one site uses "no encryption" and the other site is set to "encryption mandatory". Encryption preferred ✓ The encryption configuration can be enforced by system policies. In this case the user settings are disabled. In the set is set in the set in the set is set in the set is set in the user settings are disabled. In the set is set is set in the set is set in the set is set in the set is set in the user settings are disabled.	General	Lists	Cor	nversation Red	ording	Speed	Dials	Short	cuts Li	nes
Voice Encryption SwyxIt! supports several voice encryption modes. When an incompatible configuration is applied, a connection will be refused. It will occur, when one site uses "no encryption" and the other site is set to "encryption mandatory". Encryption preferred The encryption configuration can be enforced by system policies. In this case the user settings are disabled.	Ringing	Keybo	ard	SwyxPhone	Login I	Device	Voic	e Box	Encryp	tion
SwyxIt! supports several voice encryption modes. When an incompatible configuration is applied, a connection will be refused. It will occur, when one site uses "no encryption" and the other site is set to "encryption mandatory". Encryption preferred ✓ The encryption configuration can be enforced by system policies. In this case the user settings are disabled.	Voice E	Encryptic	on —							
Encryption preferred The encryption configuration can be enforced by system policies. In this case the user settings are disabled.	Swyx incom will oc to "er	It! suppo npatible ccur, who ncryptior	orts se confiq en on n man	everal voice en guration is app le site uses "no idatory".	cryption lied, a co encrypt	modes. onnectio tion" and	When n will b 1 the o	an ie refus ther sit	sed. It e is set	
The encryption configuration can be enforced by system policies. In this case the user settings are disabled.	Encr	yption p	referr	ed					\sim	
	The e this c	encryptio ase the	on cor user	nfiguration can settings are di	be enfo sabled.	rced by s	system	n policie	əs. In	
	The e this c	encryptio	on cor	nfiguration can settings are di	be enfo sabled.	rced by s	system	n policie	əs. In	

2 Click on OK.

✓ The setting is saved.



SwyxServer does not save the parameters configured here under your user account, but rather on your PC.

10.3 LOCAL SETTINGS

All local settings are defined here, i.e. all information which only apply to the computer currently in use. A dialogue field with several tabs is available for this:

"Local Settings" tab

• Specifying the email application to retrieve your voice message

- Selection of the Collaboration application you want to use as default
- Setting for voice compression

To define the local settings for your SwyxIt! computer

1 Click on 🔯 and on Local Settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + L.
 - ✓ A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

E-mail Client Collaboration Tools Default tool:	Connection Settings	KEXE" /recycle
E-mail Client Collaboration Tools Default tool:	te\Root\Office16\OUTLOO	KEXE" /recycle
Client Collaboration Tools Default tool:	Ee\Root\Office16\OUTLOO	K.EXE" /recycle
Collaboration Tools	Swyx Meeting (Basic Versi	
Default tool:	Swyx Meeting (Basic Versi	
		ion) 🗸 🗸
/oice codec Quality Prefer vo Constant Con	ice quality. Uses HD audio if th	fpossible.

- 2 Select the Local Settings tab.
- **3** In the field**Client** you can define the email application, which is used for delivering voice messages or when using the E-mail functionality in Swyxlt!. If any e-mail program is already installed at the time of the

SwyxIt! installation, then the call for this program will be automatically entered here.

Or click on ... to search in the network environment.

- 4 Under Collaboration Tools, select the default tool for the Collaboration function. See also *8.11.4 Defining the Default Application for Collaboration*, page 86.
- 5 In the Voice Codec area, you can use a slider to specify how the voice is compressed during transmission. The following options are available:
 - Highest voice quality

If possible, the voice data is transferred in HD audio quality. An attempt is made in this case to use Codecs in the order G.722/G.711a/G.711 μ /G.729.

• Prefer voice quality

Voice data are only compressed when necessary. An attempt is made in this case to use Codecs in the order G.711a/G.711 μ /G.729 μ .

• Prefer low bandwidth

To spare bandwidth, the voice data is compressed. An attempt is made in this case to use Codecs in the order G.729/G.711a/G.711µ.

• Use lowest bandwidth

In order to use the lowest bandwidth, the voice data is always compressed. The Codec G.729 is used.

"Rich Presence" Tab

Configuring when your status should be set to "Away".

- Your status is automatically set to "Away" when you have been inactive for the minutes specified here.
- Your status is automatically set to "Away" as soon as your screen saver becomes active.
- Your status is automatically set to "Away" as soon as your computer is disabled.
- Your status is automatically set to "Away" when you have an appointment according to your calendar.
 - You can have the subject of the appointment displayed as status text.

To determine the local settings for Extended Status Information

1 Click on 🐼 and on Local Settings.

- or
- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + L.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

Local Settings	Connection Settings	Audio Mode
Video	Terminal Server	Rich Presence
Status		
✓ Show me as	away when I am idle for:	
10 Mi	nutes	
Show me as	away when <u>s</u> creen saver is act	ive.
 Show me as 	away when workstation is locke	ed.
Show me as	away when I have an appointm	ent
Show my ap	pointment subject as status text.	

- 2 Choose the Extended Status Information tab.
- **3** Specify in the **Status** area,
 - whether your status should automatically be set to "Away" when you have been inactive for the minutes entered here (default: 10 minutes),

and/or

• whether your status should automatically be set to "Away" as

soon as your screen saver becomes active, and/or

- whether your status should automatically be set to "Away" as soon as your computer is disabled, and/or
- whether your status should automatically be set to "Away" when you have an appointment according to your calendar, and/or
- whether the subject of your appointment should be displayed as status text.



If you disable your computer during an active call, or the screen saver becomes active during it, then - even with this configuration - your status will not automatically be set to "Away". It remains as "Speaking". The same is true if you have been inactive for your preconfigured minutes during an active call, i. e. actuating neither the mouse nor the keyboard.

"Audio Mode" tab

Use this tab to configure the settings for the use of the audio devices:

- Assign audio devices to the audio modes
- specify a speaker for the "Open listening" option
- specify a speaker for output of the ringing tone
- set the volume and the microphone sensitivity for the audio modes
- set the volume for the "Open listening" option
- set the volume for output of the ringing tone
- specify additional signalling of the ringing tone via the PC housing speaker (e.g. if using a headset).

To configure the settings for the use of the audio devices

1 Click on 🔯 and on Local Settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + L.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

2 Select the Audio Mode tab.

Video	Terminal Server	Rich Presence
Local Settings	Connection Settings	Audio Mod
Devices		
Hands P250	et (default audio mode)	
Heads P250	et	
Hands	free	
Open P250	Listening	
P250	9	
Configure	<u>S</u> et Default	
<u>A</u> lso signal ir	coming calls using internal PC sp	peaker

- 3 In the **Devices** area, click on the respective audio mode or option. The line is highlighted.
- 4 Click on the **Configure** button.
 - ✓ The window Audio Configuration appears.

I	Handset Audio Configuration
Select an audio device and adjust the	e speaker volume and the microphone sensitivity.
Audio Device:	P250 ¥
	Prefer over <u>o</u> ther possible devices
Alternative Microphone	P250 ~
Speaker	
Play the sound sample and use the	e slider to adjust the volume.
Play Level:	<u>`</u>
Microphone	
Please read the following text alou progress bar has reached the end	ud in a regular voice at a normal pace. Please repeat reading until the
"I am using the automatic volume properly."	adjustment to make sure that my microphone is plugged in and working
Adjust Level: Progress:	
	OK Cancel

5 In the list box Audio Device, choose an installed terminal device which is to be used in this audio mode. By selecting deactivated, the audio mode will be turned off.



Using the **Ringing** option, assign the audio device you want to use for the call signal in case of incoming calls. For further information on audio modes and the **Open listening** option, see *8.3 Audio-Modes*, page 70.

6 Activate the check box Prefer over other possible devices, so that the selected device will be preferred to others, when the audio mode is assigned automatically.



If you leave the box unchecked, the order of the audio devices will be set by Swyxlt! automatically. If a new device is installed, which supports the audio mode, it can automatically replace the existing configuration.

7 If you want to use the microphone of another audio device, click the Alternative microphone checkbox and select the desired device from the list box.



Setting of the microphone is not available in the options Open listening and Ringing.

- 8 To configure the volume of the sound or voice output for the audio mode, click on the Play button and move the slider until the required volume is set.
- **9** To configure the microphone sensitivity, click on the Adjust button and read out the text in quotation marks until the configuration process is completed (the progress indicator in the status bar is at the end).

10 Click on OK.

11 When you switch on the option Also signal incoming calls using internal PC speaker, a signal will also be produced over the PC speakers in addition to the telephone ring for incoming calls. This is particularly helpful if you use a Swyxlt! Headset but you do not wear it all the time.

The audio configuration is saved.

- **12** If you want to set the highlighted audio mode (Handset, Headset, or Handsfree) as default, click on the button Set Default.
 - ✓ The audio mode is marked accordingly.
- 13 Click on OK.
 - ✓ The settings in the Audio Mode menu are saved.

"Terminal Server" tab

You can specify settings here for use of a terminal server.

To define the options for the Terminal Server



or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + L.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Select the Terminal server tab.

Local Settings	Connection Settings	Audio Mod
Video	Terminal Server	Rich Presence
TAPI on Terminal S	Server	
On a Terminal Sen TAPI line is visible, Windows account	ver SwyxWare can provide mu the administrator needs to ass	ltipe TAPI lines. If no sign a line to your
<u>T</u> API Line:		~
Choose a TAPI Lir TAPI application y support. A certain I	ne from the list to be used with ou have to select the same TA line must be used only by one	your Swyxlt!. In your API line for telephony user at a time.
Choose a TAPI Lir TAPI application y support. A certain I	ne from the list to be used with ou have to select the same TA line must be used only by one	your Swyxlt!. In your NPI line for telephony user at a time.
Choose a TAPI Lin TAPI application y support. A certain I	ne from the list to be used with ou have to select the same TA line must be used only by one i	your Swyxlt!. In your \PI line for telephony user at a time.

3 If SwyxIt! is operated on a terminal server, you can assign a TAPI line to this SwyxIt!.

See also *App. D: Operate SwyxIt! in a Terminal Server Environment*, page 168.

4 Click on OK.

The "Connection Settings" tab

- Computer name of SwyxServer or fallback server or automatic server recognition
- Login with user name and password or Windows authentication
- Connection settings for SwyxRemoteConnector

To specify the connection settings

1 Enter the name of the computer on which the SwyxServer is installed, in the Server field.

Properties of		×
Video	Terminal Server	Rich Presence
Local Settings	Connection Settings	Audio Mode
SwyxServer		
do-swyxware06		
Automatic SwyxS	Server detection	
		Advanced
User name:		
Dupont, Marie		
Use Windows-Ad	count / Identity Provider	
	OK Abb	orechen Hilfe

Or click on ... to search in the network environment.

- 2 Activate the Automatic SwyxServer detection option so that SwyxI! automatically recognizes which SwyxServer you want to log in to. Depending on the configuration of your network, detection is made by DNS. Please consult your administrator about this. Entry of a server and fallback server is not possible with automatic SwyxServer detection.
- **3** Use the Advanced button to see the connection settings dialog for SwyxRemoteConnector.

RemoteConnector X	Ś
Usage of RemoteConnector	
• Automatically	
Always	
ONever	
Public server address:	
connect.swyx.net:9102	
Certificate Automatic Manual	
Selected certificate:	
Automatically configured certificate is available.	
OK Cancel Help	

SwyxRemoteConnector can be connected to SwyxServer, when you are outside your company network. Encryption is ensured via TLS (Transport Layer Security). Necessary certificates are managed and provided by your administrator.

When connecting via SwyxRemoteConnector, DATEV, the SwyxIt! video function and SwyxIt! on a terminal server are not available in the current version.

When using a VPN connection, however, above functions can be used in their full scope.

4 Under Logon, you can define, if you want to logon to SwyxServer with your SwyxWare user name and/or a Windows account or identity provider.

Logon with Windows account / Identity Provider:

If you select the checkbox Use Windows Account / Identity Provider, the system first attempts to authenticate with your Windows Account or an identity provider. If several SwyxWare users are assigned to your user account, you are asked during the logon process, which user to select for logging on to SwyxServer.

Logon with SwyxWare user name:

In the field User Name, enter the name of the user account on the SwyxServer, with which you would like to work. This account must be set up by the administrator. If you do not use authentication via Windows or identity provider (i.e. you have not selected the Use Windows-Account / Identity Provider checkbox), you need a password for logging on.

5 Click on OK.

To define connection settings for SwyxRemoteConnector



To enable SwyxIt! to connect to the SwyxServer via SwyxRemoteConnector, enter the following information in the field "Public Server Address" from v12.20:

The public endpoint (as FQDN or IP address) of the company network with corresponding ports through which the **Authentication Service** can be reached must be entered in the connection settings of Swyxlt!. For example, connect.server.net:9101

- 1 In order to connect to SwyxServer via SwyxRemoteConnector, select one of the three following options under " Usage of RemoteConnector":
 - Automatic

First, an attempt is made to establish a direct connection via Swyx-Server. If the connection fails, e.g. because you are outside your company network, you are connected to SwyxServer via SwyxRemoteConnector.

0

This option is set by default. You can only change these settings, if your administrator has activated the selection of connection options for you.

• Always

Always connects you to SwyxServer via SwyxRemoteConnector. If no connection via SwyxRemoteConnector is possible, no attempt will be made to establish a connection via your company network. A direct connection to SwyxServer via your company network is always established.

SwyxRemoteConnector is not used.

2 In the field Public server address enter the server address and/or the server name according to the information provided by your administrator in connection with SwyxRemoteConnector.

Depending on your administrator's configuration, the server addresses may already be entered.

If you log on to SwyxServer via the welcome e-mail, the server addresses are taken from the URL, see *To log onto SwyxServer via welcome email*, page 14.

- **3** Under Certificates, you can chose between the following options:
 - Automatic

If your administrator has generated a certificate for the connection via SwyxRemoteConnector, it is retrieved automatically from SwyxServer.



This option is set by default. Certificates are automatically imported irregardless of the connection option selected. If your administrator has generated a valid certificate for you, you can also use it, if the connection option "Never" has been selected beforehand.

Manually

If you have selected this option, you can chose any certificate from the drop-down list, which is installed on your computer. For more information on the installation of certificates, please contact your administrator.

Connection options for SwyxRemoteConnector, server addresses, as well as import options for certificates could be preset by the administrator.

•	
Π	

If you have any questions concerning certificates, please contact your administrator.

• Never

The "Video" Tab

This is where you specify the behavior of the video functionality. Within the video configuration, a distinction is made between

- Video data that you receive from your call partner (incoming video data).
 - and
- Video data that you send to your call partner (outgoing video data)

To define the options for the video functionality



or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + L.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.

	Properties of	×			
Local Settings	Connection Settings	Audio Mode			
Video	Video Terminal Server Rich Presence				
Webcam					
Select the webcam	you want to use to place vide	eo calls.			
<u>V</u> ideo device:	USB Video Device	~			
Resolution:	320x240	~			
Video					
Always reject inc	coming video				
<u>T</u> ry to start outgo	oing video on each call				
	OK	`ancel Help			

2 Select the Video tab.

! \

3 In the field Video device, select the web camera with which you want to make video calls.

Your camera's transmission begins after a few seconds. You will see your own video image in the dialog window.

The web camera must be connected to your computer, and you must have installed the drivers supplied with the web camera. The web camera must also be switched on.

- 4 Select the resolution you want. The resolution varies from web camera to web camera. In brackets you will find the bandwidth that is needed for the selected resolution.
- 5 By activating the option Always reject incoming video data, you specify that you never want to receive the video data that a call

partner sends, and this will be rejected. Consequently, your call partner's video image will never be displayed.

However, if you always want to receive the video data sent by your call partner, then deactivate this option (default setting). Then whenever your call partner transmits video data, his video image is displayed in a separate window.

6 If you want your own video image to be transmitted automatically to your call partner on every call (whether incoming or outgoing), then activate the option Try to start outgoing video on each call. If you would rather decide for the individual call whether a video data transmission should occur, then deactivate this option (default setting).

You can then activate video data transmission spontaneously during an active call, with the help of the video button on the skin.

7 Click on OK.

İ

A video data transmission can only occur during an active call!

11 SWYXIT! STATUS SIGNALLING OF MICROSOFT OFFICE CONTACTS

The Office Communication Add-In is a SwyxWare extension, which allows users to see the SwyxIt! user status, if Microsoft Office contacts are displayed (e.g. in the Outlook e-mail header).

Contact cards in MS Office thus show information about contacts. From these contact cards, different means of communication can be used to contact that person, e.g. per e-mail, instant message or by phone. By using the Office Communication Add-In, SwyxIt! calls can be made directly from a contact card.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

The Office Communication Add-In offers the following functions:

- Displaying the SwyxIt! user status of MS Office contacts
- Placing SwyxIt! calls directly from MS Office contact cards
- Displaying Swyxlt! status messages on MS Office contact cards

11.1 INSTALLING THE OFFICE COMMUNICATION ADD-IN

If Microsoft Office is already installed on the computer, the Communication Add-In will be installed automatically during the installation of SwyxIt!. However, it is possible to install this component subsequently, by starting the SwyxIt! installation file and selecting the installation type **Modify**.

To install the MS Office Communication Add-In

- 1 Close all MS Office applications.
- 2 Start the SwyxIt! installation wizard and follow the instructions.
- **3** As installation type, select **Modify**. By selecting this option, you can install components separately.
- **4** Select the component **Office Communication Add-In** and proceed with the installation.

See also 15.3 SwyxIt! - Installation of the Software, Seite 150.

In order to use the MS Office Communication Add-In, certain settings have to be made in SwyxWare Administration. Ask your system administrator should you have questions about this.



!

After installing the MS Office Communication Add-In, MS Office only shows Swyxlt! status messages.



The MS Office Communication Add-In of SwyxIt! supports all Microsoft Office applications as of version 2010.

11.2 OFFICE COMMUNICATION ADD-IN FEATURES

After installing the Communication Add-In, you can see the Swyxlt! user status in the MS Office applications, you can make calls directly from MS Office contact cards, and you can see the Swyxlt! status message.

To see the Swyxlt! user status

The status of another internal SwyxIt! subscriber (e.g. ringing, speaking, logged on, away etc.) is displayed in MS Office applications (e.g. in Outlook) as a coloured box next to the name.





To see the SwyxIt! status message on MS Office contact cards

1 Hover the mouse over the coloured box to open the Outlook contact card.

To make SwyxIt! calls directly from your MS Office contact cards

- 1 Hover the mouse over the coloured box to open the Outlook contact card.
- 2 Click on the handset symbol to make a call via SwyxIt!.



2 Click on the arrow to extend the contact card. The status message, which the user has set in SwyxIt! is shown in the headline.



12 MICROSOFT OUTLOOK – TELEPHONING WITH SWYXIT!

In this chapter, you will find out how you can use SwyxIt! directly in Microsoft Outlook.

The integration of SwyxIt! into Outlook gives you significant support when making calls. The settings which are necessary for this will be dealt with in detail in this section.

Outlook for Windows is supported as of version 2010 or higher.

The component necessary for the Outlook integration (Outlook 2010 Add-In or higher) will automatically be installed with SwyxIt!, when an existing Outlook version is recognised on your computer.

If you have installed SwyxIt! before installing Outlook, you can subsequently install the Outlook Add-In for SwyxIt! by opening the SwyxIt! installation file and selecting the installation type "Modify". See also *15.3 SwyxIt! – Installation of the Software*, page 150.



MS Outlook has to be installed with the ".NET Programmability Support" component to secure a proper integration of Swyxlt!.

Swyxlt! and Microsoft Outlook

12.1 TELEPHONE NUMBER FORMATS IN OUTLOOK

To be able to effectively use Outlook together with Swyxlt!, the external numbers in Outlook Contacts must be saved –as recommended by Microsoft– in the so-called "canonical telephone number format". A

canonical number always begins with a plus sign. This is followed by the country code (e. g. '44' for Great Britain), the local area code without the preceding zero in parentheses, and then the number.

Example of a number in London, Great Britain:

+44 (20) 12345678

You can add spaces to improve the clarity of the number, however, it is not necessary. Extension numbers, in the case of private branch exchanges, can also be separated from the subscriber number by a hyphen.

Example:

+44 (20) 12345-67

!

Pay attention to the country-specific particularities, as in Italy, for example: The preceding zero must be included here in the local area code.

12.2 SWYXIT! AND MICROSOFT OUTLOOK

With Outlook, you can use Swyxlt! not only as a dialling aid but also to identify incoming calls. If the number of the incoming call can be identified in the Outlook Contacts, the assigned name will be displayed during the ringing, and it will be added to the Caller List and the Redial List. In doing so, Swyxlt! searches all of the contact folders which are available to you (*12.3 Name Resolution From Outlook Contacts*, page 134).

Outlook Contacts

Furthermore, you can indicate in your Outlook that the corresponding contact from your Outlook Contacts should be opened automatically. The Outlook folders to be used can be selected in the Outlook configuration. Depending on the type of call (internal or external), a differentiation will be made between:

• the display of only those contacts for callers which are already recorded in Outlook – Contacts or

• the display of one contact for every caller, which means creating a new contact if necessary.

Journal entries

You can also customize the journal functionality as you like. In this case, a differentiation is made between incoming and outgoing calls.

- The behavior when incoming calls are received depends on whether it is an internal call or an external call. Here you can define whether a journal entry should only be created or whether it should also be displayed.
- You can define whether you want to create a Journal entry for incoming calls and if you want it to be displayed directly.
- The behavior in the case of outgoing calls can be configured for calls made from Outlook Contacts and for calls made from other applications. Depending on whether the calls were successful or not, you can indicate whether journal entries should only be created or also displayed.



It is only possible to associate the number of an incoming call to an Outlook-Contact if Outlook has already been started.

To call a subscriber from Outlook To deal with Outlook - Contacts for incoming calls To use Outlook Journal

12.2.1 CONFIGURATION

You can customize the behavior of Outlook for incoming and outgoing calls to meet your requirements.

To define the behavior of Outlook Contacts, the Swyx Voicemail Players and the Outlook Journal

- 1 Start Outlook.
- 2 Under File | Options | Add-Ins" click on the Add-In Options... button.

	Outlook Options ? ×
General Mail	View and manage Microsoft Office Add-ins.
Calendar	Add-in Options
People	Launch Add-in options dialog: Add-in <u>O</u> ptions
Search	Add-ins
Language	Name 🔶 I ^
Advanced	Active Application Add-ins
Customize Ribbon	Microsoft Exchange Add-in
Quick Access Toolbar	
Add-Ins	Publisher: <none></none>
Trust Center	Compatibility: No compatibility information available
	Location: C:\Windows\System32\ mssphtb.dll
	Description: Windows Search Email Indexer
	M <u>a</u> nage: COM Add-ins 👻 <u>G</u> o
	OK Cancel

The dialog window "Add-In Options" ("Options") appears.

3 Select the "SwyxIt!" tab.

Sear	rch Caller in Conta	cts	
Sh	ow contact:	Show on external calls	*
Un	known caller:	No action	*
Jour	nal for incoming C	alls	
Ext	ernal calls:	Enter in journal	~
Inte	ernal calls:	No action	*
Jour	nal for outgoing C	alls	
Ou	tgoing calls:	Enter successful calls in journal	*
Swy	x Voicemail Player		
✓	Use Swyx Player I	or voicemails in E-mail preview	
✓	Use Swyx Playeri	n opened voicemail items	

- 4 In the "Show contact" drop-down list, select the option
 - "Do not show" to disable notification by Outlook Contacts, or
 - "Show on external calls" to search in Outlook Contacts for external calls only and, if necessary, to display them, or
 - "Show on internal calls" to search in Outlook Contacts for internal calls only and, if necessary, to display them, or
 - "Show on all calls" to search in Contacts for all incoming calls and, if necessary, to display them.
- 5 In the "Unknown caller" drop-down list, select the option
 - "No action" in order not to create an Outlook Contact for the

caller, or

- "Create new contact" to create a new contact in Outlook Contacts.
- 6 To configure the journal for incoming calls, find the drop-down lists "External calls" and "Internal calls" and select the option
 - "No action" in order not to create journal entries in the Outlook Journal for incoming calls, or
 - "Enter in journal" to enter incoming calls in the Outlook Journal. Available information is then noted in the journal entry, or
 - "Enter in journal and display" to enter incoming calls in the Outlook Journal and to display them immediately. With this option you can edit the journal entry directly during the phone call though certain details of the call, such as the call duration or charging information, are not noted in the journal entry.
- **7** To configure the Journal for outgoing calls, go to the drop-down list and select the option
 - "No action" if you do not wish to create a journal entry while you telephone from Outlook , or
 - "Enter successful calls in journal" to create an entry in the Outlook Journal if the telephone call is successfully connected, or
 - "Enter all calls in journal" to create an entry for every call which is initiated, or
 - "Enter successful calls and display" to create and save an entry in the Outlook Journal if the telephone call is successfully connected, or
 - "Enter all calls in journal and display" to create and save an entry for every call which is initiated.
- 8 Choose the appropriate options to configure your Swyx Voicemail Player. With the Swyx Voicemail Player, you can listen to your voice messages directly without any additional software (*12.2.9 Swyx Voicemail Player*, page 133).
 - "Use Swyx Player in opened voicemail items": If you activate this option, the Swyx Voicemail Player automatically starts, when a voicemail is opened in Outlook.
 - "Use Swyx Player for voicemails in E-mail preview": If you activate this option, then the Swyx Voicemail Player is automatically activated when you click on a voicemail in the preview list.

9 Select the "Swyxlt! Name Resolution" tab. You will see all Contacts folders which you can select in your Outlook.

Add-in Options	×
Swyxit! Swyxit! Name Resolution	
Swyxlt! Name Resolution	
Changes will take effect upon the next Outlook start.	
OK Cancel Apply	

- **10** Select the folder to be searched for contacts when calls are received. In the default setting, all available folders are selected.
- 11 Click on "OK".

İ

Depending on the settings you have chosen, incoming calls will be signalled by showing Outlook Contacts.

The correct telephone number format – as described in detail in *12.1 Telephone Number Formats in Outlook*, page 127, is required in order for SwyxIt! to be able to support you when placing and receiving calls.

12.2.2 CALLING SUBSCRIBERS DIRECTLY FROM OUTLOOK CONTACTS

You use your contacts in Outlook to call subscribers directly from Outlook.

To call a subscriber from Outlook

1 Open the Outlook "Contacts" folder. The list of your contacts is then displayed.

							_	
ntact 🔻	Catego	rize 🔻	Search Peop	le	7	5		
icts	Follow	Up≁	Address E	Book		2		
d Contacts	🔒 Private				C	all		
e	Tags		Find		Sw	yxlt!		~
		Muste	erfirma AG) (I	Edit	
CONT		Muste	erfirma AG) (I	Edit	•••
Cont	ACT NOTE:	Muste	IAT'S NEW) (ource		I	Edit	•••
CONT. Caler Schedu	ACT NOTE: ndar ule a meeting	Muste S WH	IAT'S NEW View Sc Outlook () (ource Kont	e akte)	I	Edit	••••
CONT. Caler Schedu	ACT NOTE: ndar ule a meeting Email	Muste	IAT'S NEW View Sc Outlook () (Ource Konta	e akte)	I	Edit	
CONT. Caler Schedu Send john.jo	ACT NOTE: ndar ule a meeting Email ones@swyx.co	Muste S WH	IAT'S NEW View Sc Outlook (Link Cont) (Durce Kont tacts	e akte)	I	Edit	•••

- 2 Click on the desired contact.
 - In the menu bar click on the SwyxIt! icon or (depending on the

Outlook version)

• select "Call" in the context menu of the contact. The following Outlook window will appear: "SwyxIt! Phone Dialer"

Swyxlt!	Phone Dialer	×
Name		
John Jones		80
Resolve		
Project code		
I	~	×
Click a phone nu Business:	umber to dial. +49 (231) 123456	57
Mobile Phone:	+49 (171) 123456	57

- **3** In the search field "Name", you can search for another Outlook contact.
- 4 If you would like to assign the call to a project, enter the project number or select the number from the existing dropdown list. See also *8.13 Project Codes*, page 89.
- 5 Click on the number you want.

The SwyxIt! window displays on top and the number will be dialled by SwyxIt!.

If you have enabled the option "Enter all calls in journal and display" under "File | Options | Add-Ins | Add-In Options..." in Outlook, the window with the journal entry will be displayed.

Now you can make your telephone call as usual using SwyxIt!. or

6 Click on the desired fax number.

SwyxFax Client starts. A dialog window will open, which you can use to send a Quickfax. Any receiver information will be transferred from the Outlook contact into the respective input fields. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/FaxClient/Swyx/en-US/ index.html#context/help/quickfax_\$.



In order for SwyxIt! to be able to use the numbers entered in Outlook, the Outlook number must be recorded in the correct format. See also *12.1 Telephone Number Formats in Outlook*, page 127.



Please pay attention to the country-specific particularities, as in Italy, for example: The preceding zero must be included here in the local area code.

12.2.3 CALL FROM AN E-MAIL

You can call the sender of an e-mail directly from the e-mail. Swyxlt! Phone Dialer provides the numbers found in the address book or Contacts.

To call the sender from an Outlook e-mail

- 1 Highlight the e-mail message in your inbox.
 - Click on the SwyxIt! symbol in the menu bar. or (depending on Outlook version)
 - select "Call" in the context menu of the message.

SwyxIt! Phone Dialer opens and provides you with all available numbers for this subscriber.

2 Select the number you want to call.You can alternatively search for a name or open your address books.



If the e-mail is a Voicemail, the caller and not the sender (SwyxServer) will be applied in the SwyxIt! Phone Dialer.

12.2.4 CALL FROM A CALENDAR ENTRY

You can call the sender of an invitation directly from a Calendar entry. Swyxlt! Phone Dialer provides the numbers found in the address book for this.

To call the sender of a Calendar entry

- 1 Open your Calendar. Highlight this Calendar entry.
 - Click on the SwyxIt! symbol in the menu bar. or (depending on Outlook version)
- select "Call" in the context menu of the entry.
 SwyxIt! Phone Dialer opens and provides you with all available numbers for this subscriber.
- 2 Select the number you want to call. You can alternatively search for a name or open your address books.

12.2.5 USING OUTLOOK CONTACTS FOR INCOMING CALLS

You work with Outlook and you would like to use the name display in SwyxIt! to match incoming calls to your Outlook Contacts and, perhaps, to be able to create new contacts.

To deal with Outlook - Contacts for incoming calls

Customize the behavior of Outlook contacts by selecting "File | Options | Add-Ins | Add-In Options..." on the "SwyxIt!" tab and edit the option "Search caller in contacts". See also *12.2.1 Configuration*, page 128.

- 1 You hear a telephone ring and, for "Search Caller in Contacts", you have selected the options "Show on all calls" and
 - "Create new contact" or
 - "No action".

If a contact already exists in Outlook for this caller, it will now be opened. If no contact exists for this number, depending on the options selected, a new contact will be created or no further action will be taken.

2 You place calls as usual with SwyxIt! and, if necessary, update the contact data, e.g. add notes in the open contacts window.

The contact which is the best possible match will always be displayed. If an internal call from the extension number 123 is received and you

have a contact "Meyer" with the number "+44 (20) 444123" and a contact "Jones" with the number "123", in this case the contact "Jones" will be displayed.



In order for Outlook Contacts to be opened, the caller must transmit his number. The contact entry can only be opened correctly, if the caller actually uses a number which has been previously stored especially for him.

0

A

If you have write authorization for the contacts folder in which this contact has been identified, your changes will be saved there. If the contact originates from a folder for which you have read only rights, you must then save the contact in another folder.

Depending on your selections on the Swyxlt!" tab under "File | Options | Add-Ins | Add-In Options", no calls, all calls or internal/ external calls by Outlook contacts will be displayed.

12.2.6 DISPLAYING AND CREATING OUTLOOK CONTACTS DURING A CALL

You can configure Outlook in such a way that an Outlook Contact is automatically displayed and/or created for telephone calls (*12.2.5 Using Outlook Contacts for Incoming Calls*, page 132).

If you have disabled this function in general or enabled it for certain calls only, you can display and/or create an Outlook Contact for the respective caller during a call (or even during the ringing tone). If no contact is present, a new Contact is created, but not yet saved directly. You can then process the new Contact as necessary in Outlook and save it.

To open an Outlook Contact during a call

You receive a call or have just dialled a subscriber or you are currently on a call, and you want to create or display an Outlook contact for this call. 1 In the "Functions" menu or the context menu of the relevant line button, select the option "Show contact".

An existing Outlook Contact is opened, or a new contact is created. A call is correlated to a contact by means of the number.

2 When you have created a new contact, adjust it as necessary and save it in Outlook.

12.2.7 CREATING AND DISPLAYING OUTLOOK JOURNAL ENTRIES

You can manage your telephone calls in the Outlook journal, so that you have an overview of telephoning activities and can take notes for telephone calls. If you use the journal function, your telephone calls are automatically entered in the journal. You can define which telephone calls (incoming internal, incoming external or outgoing calls) are generally entered in the Outlook journal. You can create journal entries as necessary during a call (*12.2.8 Creating a journal entry during a call*, page 133).

To use Outlook Journal

Customize the behavior of the Outlook journal by selecting "File | Options | Add-Ins | Add-In options" on the "SwyxIt!" tab and editing the "Journal for incoming calls" and "Journal for outgoing calls" options. See also *12.2.1 Configuration*, page 128.

- 1 If, for example, you have selected the options
 - "Enter in journal and show", then a journal entry will be created for all incoming calls and immediately displayed. You can now enter notes during the call.
 - "Enter in journal", then journal entries will be created for incoming calls, but they will not be displayed.
- 2 You have selected, for example, the options
 - "Enter successful calls in journal" and "Enter all calls in journal". This will result in journal entries being created for calls made from Outlook, in which you have successfully reached the desired subscriber, and for calls made from SwyxIt!, however, these journal entries will not be displayed.

3 Depending on the settings you have made, you will find journal entries for telephone calls in the Outlook Journal. In the subject line, these calls are labeled with "SwyxIt! Call to/from Number or Name" and with the entry type "Phone call". Double-click on the journal entry you want and add your notes.

12.2.8 CREATING A JOURNAL ENTRY DURING A CALL

You can configure Outlook so that for incoming internal, incoming external or outgoing calls a journal entry is automatically created and if necessary displayed (*12.2.7 Creating and displaying Outlook journal entries*, page 133).

If you have disabled this function in general or enabled it for certain calls only, you can create a journal entry for a call during the call (or even during the ringing tone).

To create a journal entry during a call

You receive a call or have just dialled a subscriber or you are currently on a call, and you want to create a journal entry for this call.

1 In the "Functions" menu or the context menu of the relevant line button, select the option "Create Journal Entry".

The phone call will be noted in the Outlook journal.

12.2.9 SWYX VOICEMAIL PLAYER

With the Swyx Voicemail Player, you can listen to your voice messages directly in Microsoft Outlook, without having to install any additional software.

You can specify whether the Player is started after opening a Voicemail, or before, by clicking on the closed Voicemail in the reading panel. In a new installation these functions are activated as default. You will find information on activating/deactivating the function under *To define the behavior of Outlook Contacts, the Swyx Voicemail Players and the Outlook Journal*, page 128.

You can open several voicemails and play them alternately, while simultaneously searching for further voice messages.



By default, the Opus codec is used for the storage. Voice messages in Opus format cannot be played with SwyxVoicemail Player. They must be down-loaded from the email application and listened to with an audio program.

To listen to your voice messages in Outlook

- 1 Start Outlook.
- 2 Click on a voicemail in the navigation pane or open the message (according to configuration). The Swyx Voicemail Player appears on top of the message:



SwyxWare Voice Message

From

CallerID: 276 Name: Jones, John Date: 23.04.2019 14:20:08 Duration: 00:23

• Click to listen to the voice message.

- Click on **III** to pause playing the file.
- Click on **L** to stop playing the file.

another part of the message.

• Use the volume control

volume

to adjust the

The volume corresponds to the SwyxIt!'s volume by default, which is adjusted separately for each audio mode.

• Use the dropdown list (top right) \checkmark to select the audio mode for the output.

If you select none, the audio mode set as standard in SwyxIt! will be used. You can select the audio mode with the audio device by using the hook off/ hook on function.

In the SwyxIt! local settings, you can assign the audio devices to the audio modes (*To configure the settings for the use of the audio devices*, page 117).

12.3 NAME RESOLUTION FROM OUTLOOK CONTACTS

If the number of a caller is known (e.g. in Outlook Contacts or in the Phonebook), SwyxIt! will immediately show the name of the caller instead of the number. You can indicate which Contact folder should be searched in the case of an incoming call in order to resolve the number. You have the choice of all those Contacts folders that you already see listed in your Outlook.

To select the Outlook Contacts for name resolution

1 Under File | Options | Add-Ins click on the Add-In Options... button.

Add-in Options	×
Swyxit! Swyxit! Name Resolution	
SwyxIt! Name Resolution ✓ Use Outlook Address Book	
Check contact folders to be used by SwyxIt!	
All Fublic Folders Documentation Generation Gene	
Changes will take effect upon the next Outlook start.	
OK Cancel Apply	

Select the Swyxlt! Name Resolution tab. You will see all Contacts folders which you can select in your Outlook.

2 Select the folder to be searched for contacts when calls are received. In the default setting, all available folders are selected.

13 VISUALCONTACTS AND DATEV

By various additional functions it is possible to integrate third-party applications into SwyxWare.



1

This function is not available for SwyxON.

When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

Option Swyx VisualContacts

Swyx VisualContacts enhances SwyxIt! with the integration of ESTOS MetaDirectory 4.0 Professional or C4B XPhone Connect Directory V6.0.81 SR 1.

ESTOS MetaDirectory or C4B XPhone Connect Directory V6.0.81 SR 1 are server applications which enable connecting external data sources with Swyxlt!.

Swyx VisualContacts offers you the chance to access contact data such as names, addresses, numbers, images and customer-specific information, efficiently and individually. With large and distributed datasets, the search for contact data is simplified and the display of search results is faster.

See also 13.3 Swyx VisualContacts, page 138.

If you have any questions concerning ESTOS MetaDirectory and C4B XPhone Connect Directory, please contact your Administrator.

Option Swyx Connector für DATEV

The linking of ESTOS MetaDirectory or C4B XPhone Connect Directory also enables the integration of DATEV into SwyxWare. Thereby, the DATEV contact data and the telephony function are merged with SwyxIt!, the computer telephony client. Telephone communication and data administration become more effective, and can be handled in fewer steps.

SwyxIt! serves as the interface between the telephone line and the data administration in DATEV.

- Contacts that you call from DATEV are dialled via SwyxIt!.
- The data of all incoming calls is compared with the DATEV master data, in order to detect any correlation with a DATEV addressee. If a correlation is found, i.e. the call has come from a DATEV addressee, the quick infos for the person and context-related links to the DATEV work area are dynamically retrieved, and displayed in Swyxlt!.
- The call data (status, duration) is displayed in the Swyxlt! call journal and forwarded to DATEV telephony on request.



v outgoing call

the incoming call

13.1 REQUIREMENTS FOR THE USE OF SWYX VISUALCONTACTS

Swyx VisualContacts

- ESTOS MetaDirectory as of version 4.0 Professional C4B XPhone Connect Directory or must be installed on a server in the local network.
- Microsoft .NET Framework 4.0 must be installed on the local computer.

• SwyxIt! Version 2011 R2 MP1 or later must be installed.

Swyx VisualGroups

For more information on Swyx VisualGroups version 1.1 on, seehelp.enreach.com/visualgroups/1.40/web/Swyx/en-US/index.html .

13.2 INSTALLATION AND SETUP OF SWYX VISUALCONTACTS

This section contains a brief overview of the installation and essential settings for the necessary programs.

13.2.1 REQUIREMENTS

Please refer to *15 Installing and Uninstalling SwyxIt!*, page 149 for requirements and instructions concerning customized SwyxIt! installation.

Swyx VisualContacts

For a new installation of Swyxlt!, you must select the option Customized in the installation wizard.

For the integration of Swyx VisualContacts, the component VisualContacts AddIn must be activated.



When SwyxIt! is updated, Swyx VisualContacts is not automatically installed. After an update, re-start the Setup and select Modify in order to start a customized installation. Then, activate the function "VisaulContacts AddIn".

13.2.1.1SPECIFY LDAP SERVER PARAMETERS

VisualContacts S	Settings	
Server	127.0.0.1	
Port	712	
Use login		
Username		
Password		
Use different LDAF	node	
Node	dc=meta	
Automatically start	a search for:	
Incoming calls		
Outgoing calls		
External calls		
Internal calls		
Reset	Cancel	Save

ESTOS MetaDirectory 4.0 Professional and C4B XPhone Connect Directory is based on an LDAP (Lightweight Directory Access Protocol) server. The LDAP server provides a directory service for the contact details.

To enable access to the ESTOS MetaDirectory or C4B XPhone Connect Directory via SwyxIt!, the access parameters of the LDAP server must be specified in the "VisualContacts" tab.

You can call up the LDAP server parameters by clicking on the VisualContacts tab:

• The IP address, or the name of the server on which ESTOS MetaDirectory is installed, must be entered in Server.

The port must also be specified if necessary. ESTOS MetaDirectory or C4B XPhone Connect Directory uses port 712 by default.

- If an authorization is required for access to the server, the option Use login must be activated, and the user name and password must be entered.
- For access to a particular LDAP node in the MetaDirectory, the option Use different LDAP node must be activated, and the required node specified.

Contact your administrator for further information.

13.3 SWYX VISUALCONTACTS

You use Swyx VisualContacts to search for contacts in preselected data sources. Furthermore, Swyxlt! automatically retrieves contacts matching the numbers of incoming and outgoing calls from the ESTOS Meta-Directory or C4B XPhone Connect Directory, and displays them on the "VisualContacts" tab.

13.3.1 USER INTERFACE

The "VisualContacts" tab consists of control elements and a contacts list.

- In the Search field, you can enter sequences of numbers or letters, in order to search for phone numbers, addresses or contact names.
- The search is started with the Search button.
- Search results and context information are displayed in the Contacts list.
- Use to call the VisualContacts settings.



13.4 SEARCHING FOR CONTACTS

You can search by addresses, names and phone numbers. The search can also be performed during the phone call.



Only a limited number of search results can be displayed. Narrow your search, if the contact you are looking for has not been listed.

To search for contacts



2 Enter the search term into the Search field.

✓ The search results are displayed in the Contacts list:

Q enreach			× \$2
Name	Number	Source	
	3 results four	nd	
Enreach		CRM Accounts	~
Enreach Communie	cations +4921154235000	CRM Accounts	~
Enreach GmbH		CRM Accounts	~

3 Click on the arrow to the right of the relevant entry, to call up all the information stored in this contact (names, addresses, numbers, images, customer-specific information, etc.):

Q dupont		× 🏂
Name	Number	Source
	1 result found	
Dupont, Marie +	492314777	
		Dynamics CRM 🗞 Anrufen
Name:	Dupont, Marie	
Job title:	Account Manager	
Company:	Enreach GmbH	
E-mail:	marie.dupont@enreach.com	
Source:	DATEV on Dynamics 365	
Business phone:	+492314777	
Business:	Emil-Figge-Straße 86 44277 Dortmund Germany	

If the search term is not found in any contact data source, a message appear: **0** results found.

Q Mario Ross	i		×	ᅇ
Name	Number	Source		
	0 res	ults found		
Try a different search term.

Please see the ESTOS MetaDirectory or C4B XPhone Connect Directory documentation for details relating to search criteria.

13.5 DISPLAY OF THE CONTACTS IN PARALLEL TO THE CALL

When receiving an incoming call, Swyxlt! automatically uses the caller's phone number to search for the contact data within the ESTOS MetaDirectory.

If the number cannot be mapped to a contact data source, a message appears in the VisualContacts window: "The search "Search_term" did not match any contacts".

If a contact involves a DATEV addressee, the contact is flagged with a "DATEV click" icon.

Click on the arrow to the right of the relevant entry, to call up all the information stored in this contact (names, addresses, numbers, images, customer-specific information, etc.).

For outgoing calls it makes no difference whether you make them via the Swyxlt! input field, or e.g. initiate them from DATEV - Swyxlt! shows you the matching contact data on the VisualContacts tab.

- A click on a telephone number starts a call to the contact person via Swyxlt!.
- A click on an e-mail address in the contact details will open your standard e-mail program and transfer the e-mail address into an empty e-mail window.
- By clicking on a fax number, you automatically start the SwyxFax Client. A dialog window will open, which you can use to send a Quickfax. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/FaxClient/Swyx/en-US/ index.html#context/help/quickfax_\$.
- A click on an address opens Google Maps in the external browser.

It is also possible to start applications from the contact details. This must be set up correspondingly in the MetaDirectory beforehand.

13.5.1 MULTIPLE CALLS

The quick infos and context-related information are displayed for the contact person who is currently calling. In the case of two or more parallel connections, the information is displayed for the contact who is on the active line at the time. If you switch to a connection on hold, and activate the line you choose, the display of contact details is updated accordingly.

For further information on how to switch between active connections and those on hold, please refer to *4.6 Switching between several subscribers*, page 40.

14 PHONE CONTROL VIA PC WITH SWYXCTI AND SWYXCTI+

Using SwyxIt! in the CTI mode (CTI SwyxIt!) allows the control of your phones from your PC.



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

With SwyxCTI the following options are available:

- SwyxIt! controls a SwyxPhone or a certified SIP phone
- SwyxIt! on a terminal server controls SwyxIt!

With SwyxCTI+ the following options are available:

- Swyxlt! controls a Third Party device, e.g. a DECT device or a certified SIP phone
- SwyxIt! controls an external phone via the phone's number



For certified SIP phones both, SwyxCTI and SwyxCTI+, are available. You will find the available SwyxCTI features in the following table.

Overview of the SwyxCTI functions for certified SIP phones

Function	Support
Callback on busy	No
Configuration of speed dials	No
Answering calls	Yes
Start call	Yes
Start or accept another call	Yes
Hold call	Yes
Call Swap	Yes
Transfer call without accepting	Yes
Forward the active call	Yes
Connects two subscribers to one another.	Yes
Starting a Conference	Yes
Using DTMF tones	Yes
Displaying DTMF tones	No
How to Make a Call with More Than Two Subscribers	No
Call Signaling	Phone only
Group Call	Yes
Overlap Dialing	No
Name recognition (e.g. of Outlook contacts)	No
Intercom	No



In CTI mode you can only record Voice Box announcements via remote inquiry, see also *1.18 Remote Inquiry*, page 13.

14.1 SWYXIT! CONTROLS A SWYXPHONE OR A CERTIFIED SIP PHONE

SwyxIt! is installed on the user PC and controls a SwyxPhone or certified SIP phone with enabled CTI mode, which has to be registered under the same SwyxWare user. In this case, the phone is independent from the PC and works even when the computer is turned off.

In CTI SwyxIt! the following options for controlling SwyxPhones are available:

0

For information on the CTI functionality for certified SIP phones see *Over*view of the SwyxCTI functions for certified SIP phones, page 141.

- Dialing can be made directly from Outlook or another application, the Caller/ Redial List or the phone books.
- Hold, Call Swap, Transfer, Start Conference, Callback or Callback on busy
- Start or accept another call
- Collaboration
- Video function
- Settings
- Speed dial buttons (names and links)
- Call and status signalling
- Forwarding, Voice Box and call routing manager are assigned to the user account and are thus the same for SwyxPhone and CTI SwyxIt.

Not available:

- Conversation recording
- Speaker button and microphone of the CTI SwyxIt!

To activate SwyxCTI for the control of a SwyxPhone or certified SIP phone

- 1 Click on the user interface on (\Box) .
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Mark the checkbox Use CTI to control a device.

сті	Enable CTI to control one of your phones or an external phone by its number.
	✓ Use CTI to control a device
	Number of external phone to control (optional):
	v
	Also deliver calls to this number when SwyxIt! is not running or CTI is switched off Start pairing

3 Select the **Device** radio button and select the desired device with the corresponding option from the drop-down list.

Only devices that have been previously registered to your user account by your administrator are available.

- 4 Then, click on Start pairing.
- 5 Click on OK.

6 By activating the checkbox **Use CTI each time I start** Swyxlt!, you select whether the CTI mode is active for the current session only or set as default for every start.

When you lift the SwyxPhone handset and thereby activate a line, the line in the CTI SwyxIt! is also activated. In the CTI mode two lines are available on the SwyxPhone.



For every SwyxWare user account, only one SwyxIt! can be operated in CTI mode at the same time.



If you use the CTI Swyxlt! to control your SwyxPhone, and an additional handset is connected to your PC, the handset control will be deactivated. Thus, you can no longer accept Calls or activate a line by lifting the handset. This is only possible with the controlled Swyx-Phone.

14.2 CTI SWYXIT! ON THE TERMINAL SERVER CONTROLS A LOCAL SWYXIT!

CTI Swyxlt! runs on a terminal server and controls a Swyxlt! at the user computer. This local Swyxlt! is mainly used for voice output and recording via a handset or a headset.

When installed on a terminal server, CTI SwyxIt! shows a special behavior:

- SwyxIt! always runs on the Terminal Server as a CTI master
- Recording wizard does not start
- No warning if there are too many colors

When installing the TAPI service provider, create one TAPI line for each SwyxIt! user that will use CTI SwyxIt! on the terminal server.

To activate SwyxCTI in SwyxIt! on a terminal server to control a local SwyxIt!

- 1 Click on the user interface on (\Box)
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Mark the checkbox Use CTI to control a device.
- **3** Select the **Device** radio button and select Swyxlt!/SwyxPhone from the drop-down list.

	SwyxIt! CTI ×				
сті	Enable CTI to control one of your phones or an external phone by its number.				
	Use CTI to control a device				
	Number of external phone to control (optional):				
	×				
	Leave empty if you want to control one of your phones logged on with your SwyxWare account. Also deliver calls to this number when SwyxIt! is not running or CTI is switched off Start pairing				
✓ Us <u>e</u>	CTI each time I start SwyxIt! OK Cancel Help				

4 Then, click on Start pairing.

CTI SwyxIt! now searches for a SwyxIt!, which is logged on to this SwyxServer under the same user.

5 Confirm the inquiry in the local SwyxIt! by selecting Accept. Within CTI SwyxIt!, click OK in the terminal server environment to start the pairing.



Using Swyxlt! in a terminal server environment is only useful, if Swyxlt! is operated in CTI mode. In this case the CTI mode can be pre-set by the administrator, see help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/Administration/Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/help/CTI_\$.



In this scenario the video functionality is not available.

14.3 SWYXIT! CONTROLS A THIRD PARTY DEVICE

SwyxIt! is installed on the user's PC and controls a telephony device which is running in CTI mode (e.g. a SIP device or a DECT device), and is logged on under the same SwyxWare user. In this case, the phone is independent from the PC and works even when the computer is turned off.

The SwyxCTI+ option contains the following functions:

Dialling
 Dialling

Dialling can be made directly from Outlook or another application, the Caller/ Redial List or the phone books.

- Call Swap, Transfer, Start Conference
- Callback on busy (SwyxIt! only)
- Start or accept another call
- Collaboration

Not available:

- Conversation recording
- Speaker button and microphone of the SwyxIt!
- Accepting incoming calls at SwyxIt!

To enable SwyxCTI+ for the control of a certified SIP phone

- 1 Click on the user interface on
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Mark the checkbox Use CTI to control a device.

Number of external phone to control (optional):
×
your SwyxWare account. Also deliver calls to this number when SwyxIt! is not running or CTI is switched off
<u>Start pairing</u>

3 Select the **Device** radio button and select SwyxIt!/SwyxPhone from the drop-down list.



Only devices that have been previously registered to your user account by your administrator are available.

- 4 Then, click on Start pairing.
- 5 Click on OK.
- 6 By activating the checkbox Use CTI each time I start Swyxlt!, you select whether the CTI mode is active for the current session only or set as default for every start.



Please make sure that the appropriate SIP settings are activated within the SwyxCTI+, if you use telephony devices with SwyxWare Administration. Ask your system administrator should you have questions about this.



Ĭ

Please note that only telephony devices registered at the same SwyxServer and under the same user can be found. Ask your system administrator should you have questions about this.

Please refer to *CTI*+, page 177 for further information on using DTMF strings with CTI+.

14.4 SWYXIT! CONTROLS AN EXTERNAL PHONE

SwyxIt! is installed on the user's PC and controls an external phone via the user's phone number when CTI+ mode is activated. This could be a mobile phone or the phone number of another SwyxWare user.

When on business trips, you can use your hotel room's phone via SwyxCTI+ for incoming calls. Outgoing Calls can also be made with an external phone. However, in SwyxCTI+ only outgoing calls made directly from SwyxCTI+ are listed. Calls made directly from an external device are not displayed in the SwyxCTI+. Regular charges apply.

You can also enter your mobile number, so that incoming calls are automatically forwarded to your mobile phone.

Another user scenario could be, when a SwyxWare user is not at his/her workplace, but instead attending a meeting or using a colleague's workplace. Log-on with SwyxIt!, start the CTI mode and activate the pairing to the extension of the meeting room or the colleague.

With SwyxCTI+, you have the following options to control an external phone via its phone number:

Dialling

Dialling can be made directly from Outlook or another application, the Caller/ Redial List or the phone books.

- Call Swap, Transfer, Start Conference
- Start or Pick up a Second Call
- Collaboration

Not available:

- Conversation recording
- Speaker button and microphone of the SwyxIt!
- Accepting incoming calls at SwyxIt!

To enable SwyxCTI+ for the control of an external phone

- 1 Click on the user interface on 🕕
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Mark the checkbox Use CTI to control a device.



- **3** Select the option field **Phone number**.
- 4 Enter the phone number of the phone you want to control with your CTI SwyxIt!.
- **5** By activating the option Also deliver calls to this number when Swyxlt! is not running, you ensure that all incoming calls are forwarded to the external phone independently from Swyxlt!, even when the computer is shut down or CTI is deactivated.
- 6 Then, click on Start pairing. The external phone rings.
- 7 Pick up the handset and follow the instructions of the voice message. Put back the handset.
- 8 Click on OK.

Now you can execute the above mentioned functions for the external phone within CTI SwyxIt!.

9 By activating the checkbox Use CTI each time I start Swyxlt!, you select whether the CTI mode is active for the current session only or set as default for every start.



Please note that you need the rights in the SwyxWare Administration to control an external phone by its number. For more information, please contact your administrator.

!

Please note that you can continue to place Calls directly from the external phone, independently from SwyxIt!. Regular charges for this phone connection apply.



Please note that you cannot do a CTI pairing with a phone number that is assigned to your user account within the SwyxWare Administration.



Please refer to *CTI*+, page 177 for further information on using DTMF strings with CTI+.

14.5 CONFIGURING RING TONES IN CTI SWYXIT!

To set ring tones within CTI SwyxIt!

1 Click on Sorwarding settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + U.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Select the Ringing tab.

dene	eral Lists Co	nversation Recordin	ig Speed Dia	ls Shortcu	ts Skin
Lines	Ringing Keybo	oard SwyxPhone	Login Device	Voice Box	Encryption
	Number / URI de	pending ringing sou	unds:		
	Name	Number / URI	Sound		
	Internal calls	•	Swyx Rington	ne 04.wav	
	External calls	0*	Swyx Rington	ne O1b.wav	
	Add	Edit		Delete	
	<u>A</u> dd	<u>E</u> dit		<u>D</u> elete	
	Add Enable acous	<u>E</u> dit	aling	<u>D</u> elete	
	Add Enable acous Attention tone	Edit tic <u>s</u> econd call sign	aling pick up)	<u>D</u> elete	
	Add	<u>E</u> dit tic <u>s</u> econd call sign tor signaled calls (aling pick up)	<u>D</u> elete	
	Add ✓ Enable acous ✓ Attention tone Ringing of CTI de	Edit tic <u>s</u> econd call sign for signaled calls (evices:	aling pick up)	<u>D</u> elete	
	Add Attention tone Ringing of CTI de Only CTI Swyxtt	Edit tic second call sign for signaled calls (evices:	aling pick up)	<u>D</u> elete	×

- **3** Select the corresponding option in the list **Ringing of CTI devices**:
 - Only controlled device

In this case, only the controlled telephony device rings.

• Both devices

CTI SwyxIt! and the telephony device ring.



When you use CTI SwyxIt! with a SwyxPhone only the option **Both** devices can be activated.

14.6 ENDING CTI MODE

To end the CTI mode

- 1 Click on the user interface on \square .
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 By deactivating the option Also deliver calls to this number when Swyxlt! is not running or CTI is deactivated, you ensure that incoming calls are no longer forwarded to the external phone after the CTI mode is deactivated.
- 3 Deactivate the check box Use CTI to control a device and click on OK.

The paired device will be disconnected and SwyxIt! is not in the CTI mode anymore.

See also 14.4 SwyxIt! controls an external phone, page 145.



The CTI Mode cannot be ended via the controlled devices, but only from CTI Swyxlt!.



If the checkbox Activate CTI is greyed out, and you cannot close the CTI mode, please contact your administrator.

14.7 CHANGING THE CTI+ MODE OF AN EXTERNAL TELEPHONE AFTER LOGGING OFF, SHUTTING DOWN AND RESTART OF SWYXIT!

By activating the checkbox Use CTI each time I start Swyxlt!, you select whether the Swyxlt! CTI mode is active for the current session only or set as default for every start.

When this option is activated before shutting down SwyxIt!, the following note appears after restarting the program (depending on whether the CTI pairing could be established automatically or not:

CTI mode has been established automatically

- Click on Continue Using CTI to further control, the telephony device or an external phone with SwyxIt!.
- Click on Change CTI configuration to configure your CTI pairing.
- Click on Switch off CTI to end the CTI mode and use SwyxIt! in normal mode.

CTI mode could not be established automatically

If a charging circuit appears next to the CTI button after the program has been restarted, this means that the CTI link could not be restored automatically.

It is possible that either SwyxPhone, the telephony device or the external telephone are switched off, or you are not logged on to. Switch on the device or external telephone.

Installing and Uninstalling SwyxIt! Requirements

15 INSTALLING AND UNINSTALLING SWYXIT!

This chapter describes how to both install and uninstall SwyxIt! and the external audio devices (SwyxIt! Handset and/or SwyxIt! Headset).

After the installation has been completed successfully, you will find, according to the installation configuration, a link to Swyxlt! on your desktop, and Swyxlt! in the Windows Start menu/ Windows startup menu.

<u>.</u>

When uninstalling SwyxIt!, please note that some data can only be deleted manually from the respective directory. This includes the trace files in the user directory of the operating system (%localap-

pdata%\Swyx\Swyxlt!\Traces) and the encrypted credentials of the Swyxlt! user in the Windows registry (Computer\HKEY_CURRENT_USER\Software\Swyx\CommonLogin\CurrentVersion\Options\).

Requirements

Preparation for Installation

SwyxIt! – Installation of the Software

15.1 REQUIREMENTS

SwyxServer

SwyxServer must be installed in the network and ready for operation. If you use SwyxON, SwyxServer is not within the network.

Swyxlt!

Your PC must fulfill following requirements in order for you to be able to use SwyxIt!:

- Operating system: Windows 10 (x64), Windows 11 (x64), Windows Server 2016, Windows Server 2019 and Windows Server 2022
- Hard disk space: at least 200 MB free On a terminal server, approx. 200 MB is used per started and logged on SwyxIt!.
- Hard disk space: at least 550 MB free (with SwyxFax Client approx. 610 MB)

On a terminal server, approx. 550 MB of hard disk space is used for the first user who logs on to a computer in Windows and Swyxlt!. For each additional Swyxlt! started and logged on to the same computer, 460 MB is used.

Please always use the latest Windows update officially released by Microsoft on all operating systems, which is provided via the General Availability Channel. It is supported for Windows 10 and Windows 11. The LTSC is supported for Windows Server.

• Microsoft .NET Framework (is included on the SwyxWare DVD).



A

For information regarding hardware requirements, see service.swyx.net/ hc/en-gb/articles/13916515322908-Supported-operating-systems-for-Swyx-14 (You may need to be logged in to view the content).



If you use desktop firewall software, you must configure this appropriately.

Integration into Microsoft Outlook

Swyxlt! supports the intregration of Microsoft Outlook 2021 and Outlook 365 (64bit), see *Swyxlt! Components:*, page 151. The "New Outlook" is not supported.



MS Outlook has to be installed with the ".NET Programmability Support" component to secure a proper integration of Swyxlt!.

15.2 PREPARATION FOR INSTALLATION

The SwyxIt! installation program checks whether the installation requirements have been fulfilled. If not, a message indicating this will be displayed and the installation will be cancelled.

You can connect a handset or headset before installation, or at any time later.

15.2.1 INSTALL SWYXIT! HANDSET

In *App. C: Devices*, page 165 you will find an overview of the different headsets and handsets that can be operated with Swyxlt!.

Installation of the SwyxIt! Handset P280

Connect the USB plug on the Swyxlt! Handset to a USB port of the PC. The handset will be recognized by the operating system and is available in Swyxlt! as a sound device. See also *App. B: Swyxlt! Handsets*, page 158.

15.2.2 INSTALL SWYXIT! HEADSET

The SwyxIt! Headset enables you to telephone comfortably and, for example, lets you type with both hands at the same time.

If a Swyxlt! Headset is connected to the PC via USB, the adapter will be recognized by the operating system and is directly available to you in Swyxlt!.

15.2.3 OPERATING THE SWYXIT! HANDSET / SWYXIT! HEADSET WITHOUT ADDITIONAL SPEAKERS

If you use the Swyxlt! Headset or if you operate the Swyxlt! Handset without additional speakers, you will not have an output device for the ringing sounds. However, in this situation you can activate an option to have incoming calls signalled using the internal PC speakers. You can activate this option in the "Audio Mode" tab under the menu item "Settings| Local Settings...".

15.3 SWYXIT! - INSTALLATION OF THE SOFTWARE

During installation, Swyxlt! Classic and the new Swyxlt! UI are installed. With the appropriate authorizations, you can switch between Swyxlt! and Swyxlt! Classic in the settings, see *10.1.3 Switch between Swyxlt! and Swyxlt! Classic*, page 102.

The SwyxIt! will be installed simultaneously with SwyxFax Client. To use SwyxFax Client, you need the option pack "SwyxFax".

To update your SwyxIt! version

To install SwyxIt!

To uninstall Swyxlt!

15.3.1 INSTALLING

The installation is carried out with the help of the standard buttons "<Back", "Next>" and "Cancel". If you would like to change entries in a previous window, click on "<Back" until you reach the respective window, change your entries, and then continue by clicking on "Next>". If you want to cancel the installation, click on "Cancel".



To install Swyxlt!, you will need administrator rights on this PC.

To install SwyxIt!

- 1 Close Microsoft Office applications or Lotus/IBM/HCL Notes before installation. Otherwise it is possible that not all components will be correctly installed.
- 2 Double-click on the installation file.
- 3 Select the option "Install SwyxIt!".

The installation program now checks whether the Microsoft .Net Framework is already installed on the system. This component is relevant for the installation of SwyxIt! and is included in the scope of supply. If this component is not installed, click on the corresponding link.

4 If you want to display the readme file containing important information, click on the relevant link under "Installation/Update. Then, to start the installation, select the option "Install SwyxIt!" under "Install or Update".

The SwyxIt! setup start page will appear.

- 5 Please follow these instructions and then click on "Next".
- 6 License agreement:

You have several options:

- Activate the checkbox "I accept the license agreement." and click on "Next>".
- If you do not accept the license agreement, stop the installation by clicking on "Cancel".
- 7 User information: Please take note of the latest information for this version. Click on "Next>".
- 8 Installation type:

You have several options:

- Click on "Typical" to run the SwyxIt! default installation process". Then click on "Next" and proceed with step (11).
- Click on the option "User defined" to specify the installation directory and the components to be installed. You should only choose this option if you are familiar with the Swyxlt! components. Then click on "Next" and proceed with step (9).
- Click on the option "Complete" to install all available components of Swyxlt!. Then click on "Next" and proceed with step (11).
- **9** If you have chosen "Custom Setup", you can now select additional installation options. See also *15.3.2 Custom Setup Installation*, page 151.

If you do not want to install Swyxlt! in the specified directory, you can change the installation directory using the "Browse" button. You can use the "Disk space" button to find out the available memory space on your computer. This takes into account all local drives and all linked network drives. This allows you to determine whether there is sufficient memory available for the components you have selected. You can restore the default settings for the components with the "Reset" button (this sets the installation type to "Typical"). Click on "Next>".

- 10 Read carefully the information on how to use Swyxlt!Analytics and select the "EnableSwyxlt! Analytics" checkbox to allow anonymous usage statistics to be created. The data cannot be traced back to a specific person. This gives us the opportunity to learn more about the use of the Swyxlt!application and to tailor it even more to your needs in the future. You can disable the feature at any time by restarting the installation and clearing the check box.
- **11** Start the installation.

You can use "<Back" to check or correct your entries.

- Click on "Install" to start the installation of SwyxIt!.
- **12** After the installation has been successfully completed, this is indicated in the installation wizard. You can then close the wizard with the "Exit" button.

15.3.2 CUSTOM SETUP INSTALLATION

During the installation, you can install certain functions and components for SwyxIt!.

Swyxlt! Components:

Grafischer Skript Editor

This component expands the Call Routing Manager to enable a graphical representation to be shown during the process of creating rules for call handling. Siehe auch help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/GSE/ Swyx/en-US/index.html#context/extended_call_routing_\$.

Video

This component enables a video connection to another SwyxIt!. You can then talk face to face with your call partner by video.

TeamViewer-Plugin

The TeamViewer plugin offers collaboration functions via Team-Viewer. This lets you show your conversation partner your screen contents during a call, and, if necessary, even give him access to your computer (*8.11 Collaboration by mouse click*, page 85). • Outlook AddIn

This component enables the integration of Outlook, see *12 Microsoft Outlook – Telephoning with SwyxIt!*, page 127.

• Office Communication Add-In

With this component it is possible to see the Swyxlt! user status when showing the Microsoft Office contacts, and to initiate a call with Swyxlt! from a Microsoft Office contact card, see *11 Swyxlt! Status signalling of Microsoft Office contacts*, page 124.

• Swyx Connector for Microsoft Teams

With the Swyx Connector for Microsoft Teams you can use Swyxlt! functions directly on the Microsoft Teams Windows interface. For further information, see help.enreach.com/teamsconnector/2.00/ web/Swyx/en-US/.

• Swyx VisualContacts

This component enhances Swyxlt! by integrating Swyx Contact-Server. Swyx ContactServer is a server application and merges different data bases into a single consistent LDAP directory (13 *VisualContacts and DATEV*, page 136).

• Swyx Meeting - Internal and external

With Swyx Meeting you can start your online meeting directly from your browser without having to download any additional software. For further information, see help.enreach.com/meeting/1.00/web/ Swyx/en-US/.

• DATEV add-in

This component enables the integration of DATEV into SwyxWare. DATEV contact data and the telephony function are thus merged with SwyxIt! (*13 VisualContacts and DATEV*, page 136).

• TAPI Service Provider

TAPI allows you to make phone calls from third-party applications (*App. A: SwyxIt!Telephoning from Third Party Applications*, page 221).

If you choose "Typical" when installing SwyxIt!, der Grafische Skript Editor will be installed. The components "Outlook Add-In" or "Lotus/IBM/ HCL Notes AddIn" are only being installed, if the corresponding Outlook or Lotus/IBM/HCL Notes version is installed on your computer.

Swyxlt! Functions

• Desktop link

A link is automatically created on the desktop during installation.

• Add Swyxlt! to Startup group

SwyxIt! is automatically added to the Startup group during installation; i.e., it is automatically started each time Windows is started.

• Quickstart documentation

A link to the "Quickstart" guide is created in the Start menu during installation. This document consists of a PDF file that you can print out for speedy reference.

If you choose "Typical" when installing SwyxIt!, all three functions will be installed.

SwyxFax Client:

SwyxFax Client

You can use SwyxFax Client to send and receive documents by fax and manage them. To use SwyxFax Client, you need the option pack "SwyxFax". See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.00/FaxClient/Swyx/ en-US/index.html#context/help/faxclient_\$.

• Desktop link

A link is automatically created on the desktop during installation.

• Add SwyxFax Client to Startup group

SwyxFax Client is automatically added to the Startup group during installation; i.e., it is automatically started each time Windows is started.

If you choose "Typical" when installing, the SwyxFax Client will be installed. However, no desktop link will be set up, and SwyxFax Client will not be added to the Startup group.

If you want to modify the scope of the functions later, execute the installation file again, select "Modify" and change the settings accordingly.

15.3.3 UPDATE OR MODIFY SWYXIT! VERSION

Swyxlt! offers you the following options for updating the software to the latest version:

- Auto-update
- New installation

Auto-update Updating through installation

15.3.3.1AUTO-UPDATE

SwyxIt! an auto-update function for which no administrator rights are required. With the auto-update, you can add new functions to your

SwyxIt! without an installation file. If an update is available, the icon is displayed on the user interface. The symbol is displayed until SwyxIt! is updated.

To update your SwyxIt! version

- 1 Click on the user interface on 🥨
 - ✓ A pop-up window opens with options for performing the update.
 - What is new?
 - Later
 - Install now
- 2 Click on What's new? to see an overview of the new features.
- 3 Click on Later if you want to perform the update at a later time.
- 4 Click on Install now.
 - ✓ The update is installed and SwyxIt! is restarted.

15.3.3.2UPDATING THROUGH INSTALLATION

If you are using Swyxlt! in an older version, or want to modify the scope of the installation, you can update your version. Your personal settings will remain unchanged. New features can be added by using the **Modify** option, as they are not automatically selected during an update.

Verify, which version of SwyxServer is installed in your company. The server components should be updated before you update your SwyxIt! to a new version.

If you perform an update using a standard Skin, your customized Skin may be replaced by a system-wide Skin defined by your administrator.

To update your SwyxIt! version

- 1 If SwyxIt! is currently active, quit SwyxIt!.
- 2 If necessary, close all Office applications and Lotus/IBM/HCL Notes.
- **3** Double-click on the installation file.
- 4 Select the option "Install / Update SwyxIt!".
 ✓ The Setup will now update your SwyxIt!.
- **5** Follow the instructions to perform the update.

Popup notification



In order to receive popup notifications regarding new Swyxlt! versions, the administrator must activate this feature.

If a new SwyxIt! version is available, an update request with the following options may appear after login:

- "Skip": The update is discarded The notification only reappears when a newer version is available.
- "Remind later": The update is discarded. The notification appears, when you login again.
- "Yes": The installation file is stored in the directory set for downloads in your browser, e.g. "C:\Users\<Use namer>\Downloads".

To install SwyxIt! you can execute the downloaded file at the desired time. Then follow the steps of the installation wizard.

15.3.4 UNINSTALLING

Uninstallation of SwyxIt! is carried out in a user-friendly manner via the Control Panel.

To uninstall SwyxIt!



To uninstall Swyxlt!, you will need administrator rights on this PC .

- 1 If necessary, close all Office applications and Lotus/IBM/HCL Notes.
- 2 Open the Windows Control Panel.
- 3 Click on Uninstall program.
- 4 In the selection list, highlight SwyxIt! and click on Remove.
- 5 Confirm the message asking whether you really want to uninstall Swyxlt! with Yes.
 - ✓ The uninstall process will be carried out automatically.
- 6 Click on OK to close the "Program Properties" window.



When SwyxIt! is uninstalled, your user settings on the SwyxServer are not deleted. Thus, all previously created announcements and ringing sounds can still be used after reinstalling the software.

15.4 INSTALLING SWYXIT! OUTSIDE THE COMPANY NETWORK

If SwyxIt! is connected to the SwyxServer via a remote connection (WAN), the voice compression has to be configured according to the minimum bandwidth. The highest audio quality should always be used,

if a sufficient data transmission rate is available for SwyxIt!. In case of a transmission rate lower than 84 kbit/s (during upload or download), voice compression has to be used.

All of the other necessary settings will be made by the administrator in SwyxServer.

To configure SwyxIt! for a WAN connection

1 Click on 🔯 and on Local Settings.

or

- 1 Press the key combination Alt + Shift + L.
 - \checkmark A pop-up window opens where you can configure the settings.
- 2 Select the Local Settings tab.
- **3** Select a bandwidth in the **voice codec** field that corresponds to the bandwidth of the connection.



There are no limitations to the functionality of the telephony client when using a HomeOffice connection. Please remember that starting Swyxlt! and playing and listening to announcements can take some time because in these cases the necessary files must be loaded from SwyxServer via the WAN connection. Saving recordings may take longer and use additional bandwidth, if the directory for the recorded calls are not locally stored on the user PC.

15.5 TRACE FILES FOR TROUBLESHOOTING

SwyxWare offers the possibility of logging the activities of the software. As default, only those outputs will be created which correspond to the level of "error" at the very least.

For exact error analysis it is often necessary to trace the individual actions in more detail. There are different options for doing this and these are briefly described here.

The so-called trace depth is determined using a number of registration entries.

The SwyxIt! program directory contains files (TraceOn.reg, TraceOnx64.reg), which activate a trace depth that is sufficient for most application cases.



Use these REG files only if you are asked to do so by a Swyx Support employee.

Please choose the 64-bit directory (TraceOn-x64.reg or TraceOff-x64.reg). Activate the tracing by double clicking on the respective file.

Where can I find trace files?

You'll find the trace files in the temp directory of the user who executes SwyxIt!. The traces can be found in the directory: *%LOCALAP-PDATA%\Swyx\Swyx\t!\Traces*.

SwyxIt! automatically deletes all SwyxIt! trace files from the temp directory after seven days.

If you want to collect the trace files for a longer period in special cases, you can adjust the target directory for the trace files. Open the registry editor and adjust the value "Logfile" under the key "HKEY_LOCAL_MA-CHINE\SOFTWARE\Swyx\Client Line Manager\CurrentVersion\Tracing". If only a file name is specified there, the trace files are written to the temp directory. If a full path is given there (e.g.: c:\trace\CLMgr-20240507-101517.log), the trace files are written to the corresponding directory.

Deactivate tracing

After completing the error search please change the trace depth again, because the files created in this way will require a great deal of storage space over a longer period of time. You will find the files necessary for this (TraceOff.reg, TraceOff-x64.reg) in the program directory of SwyxIt!. To reduce the trace depth and to restore the standard state, double-click on the corresponding file.

APP. A:TASKBAR AND WINDOWS TRAY

Certain states and processes for SwyxIt! are signalled in the Windows taskbar and/or Windows tray. Here, you will find an overview of the icons used, and their significance.

A.1 TASKBAR ICONS

After starting the program, a symbol will be displayed in the taskbar.



SwyxWare programs use the following icons for the taskbar:

Symbol	Program	Meaning
<mark>ک</mark>	SwyxIt!	You have new missed calls
¢.	Swyxlt!	You have new voice messages
ୈ	SwyxIt!	You have received callback requests
٢	Call Routing Manager	The Call Routing Managers window is open
S	Grafischer Skript Editor	The des Grafischen Skript Editors window is open
a	SwyxFax Client	The SwyxFax Client window is open
Ţ,	Swyx Messenger	The Swyx Messenger window is open

Symbol	Program	Meaning
	Swyx Messenger	You have new messages in Swyx Messenger



If you have missed calls, new voice messages and callback requests at the same time, the following priority applies for the display: Callback Requests > Voice messages > Missed calls.



Taskbar icons are not displayed in case of missed calls, voice messages and callback requests, when the option Use small icons has been enabled in the taskbar settings (Windows 10).

A.1.1 JUMP LIST

Swyxlt! supports the Microsoft jump list feature.

ß	Speed Dials
•	Phonebook
Ø	Call Journal
مە	Voice Box
۲	Call Recordings
8	VisualContacts
ų	Messenger
હ	Swyxlt! (3)
\approx	Von Taskleiste lösen
×	Fenster schließen

A right-click on the SwyxIt! symbol in the task bar will open the jump list. The jump list provides the following options:

- open the different sections of SwyxIt!
- Starting Swyxlt!
- Unpin SwyxIt! from the taskbar

• terminate SwyxIt! ("close window")



Only one instance (active program) can be started via Swyxlt!.



The jump list can also be started when Swyxlt! is closed, provided the Swyxlt! icon is pinned to the taskbar.

A.2 WINDOWS TRAY ICONS

The Windows tray is on the right side of the taskbar.

8 8 8 8

The following SwyxWare icons can be displayed in the Windows tray, when SwyxWare programs are active:

Symbol	Meaning	Explanation
<u> </u>	Swyxlt! is active	Swyxlt! is started and you are logged in. You can make and receive calls.
%	The handset is off hook	You are currently speaking or you can dial a number.
2	Swyxlt! is logged off	Swyxlt! is started and you are not logged in. You cannot make and receive calls.
C	You receive a call	You can now lift the handset and talk to the caller (only if Call Notifi- cation with tray icon is active in the user settings).
8	SwyxFax Client is active	You can send and receive faxes.

Symbol	Meaning	Explanation
6	You have received a new fax	Click on the icon to open the fax inbox in SwyxFax Client.
;;;]	Swyx Messenger is active	Click on the icon to open Swyx Messenger.
H	You have new messages in Swyx Messenger	Click on the icon to open the conversation.



1

Icons are only visible, if the option Show icons and messages has been selected in the taskbar settings.

APP. B:SWYXIT! HANDSETS

Swyxlt! Handset is connected to the USB port of the computer; this connection also provides the power supply. Key phone functions (such as "Call transfer", "Hold", "Forwarding", or "Conference") can be easily accessed via the Swyxlt! graphical interface.

Swyxlt! Handset P280

The SwyxIt! Handset P280 offers HD audio voice quality and supports the operation of an additional headset under Windows 8.(1) and Windows 10.

The handset also offers other features such as "Open listening", "Hands-free", a "Hook On/Off" function, as well as visual call signalling. What's more, the integrated speakers allow you to customize call signalling to suit your requirements.

In addition to the handset, the SwyxIt! Handset P280 features:

- A speaker for open listening
- A headset connection (RJ11 connector)
- Five buttons on the right-hand side
- a LED for optical call or voice message signalling.



Use the "Plus" and "Minus" buttons to control the volume. Volume control affects the output source (headset, handset, and speakers) currently in use. The "Mute" button activates/deactivates the microphone currently in use. The "Headset" button enables headset mode. The "Speaker" button activates the device speaker.

In general:

- The LED at the top flashes when there is an incoming call
- The upper LED lights up, when you have received a voice message
- The speaker button lights up when the speaker is activated
- The "Headset" button lights up when the headset speaker is activated
- The "Mute" button lights up when the microphone is off All above functions can also be triggered by Swyxlt!.

Swyxlt! Handset P300

The SwyxIt! Handset P300 offers outstanding voice quality including HD audio and a microphone with noise canceling function.

The wireless handset has a range of up to 20 meters and a talk time of up to 15 hours.

The handset also offers other features such as "Open listening", "Hands-free", a "Hook On/Off" function, as well as visual call signalling.

In addition to the handset, the SwyxIt! Handset P300 features:

- a volume and a mute button
- a LED for optical call signalling



Use the "Plus" and "Minus" buttons to control the volume. The "Mute" button activates/deactivates the microphone currently in use.

In general:

- the LED at the top flashes red when there is an incoming call
- the "Mute" button lights up red when the microphone is off All above functions can also be triggered by SwyxIt!.

B.1 STANDARD BEHAVIOR OF SWYXIT! HANDSETS

- SwyxIt! uses the handset for the "Hook On/Off" function.
- SwyxIt! uses the handset for voice input and output.
- Swyxlt! uses the handset P280 for ringing sound output (speaker).

• If the "Speaker" button on SwyxIt! Handset P280 is pressed during a call, the speaker in the phone rest will be activated for open listening.

The speaker button LED will light up.

- Swyxlt! uses the volume control on the Swyxlt! Handset P280 to adjust the volume of the ringing sound while it is ringing.
- SwyxIt! uses the volume control on the handset to adjust the volume during a call.

B.2 SWYXIT! HANDSET FUNCTIONS IN DETAIL

The information below describes the behavior of the SwyxIt! Handset P280 and SwyxIt! Handset P300 in detail.

B.2.1 SIGNALING VIA THE LED AT THE TOP OF THE SWYXIT! HANDSET P280

The Handset is on hook and LED flashes

You are receiving an incoming call. As soon as you answer it, the LED will turn off.

Handset is on hook and LED lights up

You have received a voice message. After listening to the voice message, the LED turns off.

B.2.2 SIGNALING VIA THE LED AT THE TOP OF SWYXIT! HANDSET P300

Handset is on hook and LED flashes red

You are receiving an incoming call. As soon as you answer it, the LED will light up green.

Handset is lifted and LED lights up

The line is active.

Situation	Press the fol- lowing but- ton:	Result
The handset is on the hook and the phone rings.	Speaker	"Handsfree" mode is activated. The LED on the "Speaker" button lights up. The device speaker and room microphone of the handsfree equipment assigned to this audio mode are used. Pressing the "Speaker" button again will end the call.
The handset is on the hook.	Speaker	The LED on the "Speaker" button lights up. You hear the idle tone through the device speaker. You are free to dial a number. The resulting call will take place in "Handsfree" mode.
The handset is off the hook and you are in the middle of a call.	Speaker	The device speaker on the Swyxlt! Handset P280 is activated. The LED on the "Speaker" button lights up. If you want to speak, you must continue to use the microphone in the handset. By Pressing the "Speaker" button again, the device speaker is deactivated and the LED turns off.

Press the fol- lowing but- ton:	Result
Speaker	The device speaker on the Swyxlt! Handset P280 is activated. The LED on the "Speaker" button lights up. The handset and headset speakers are used for voice output. If you want to speak, you must continue to use the microphone in the headset. Pressing the "Speaker" button again deactivates the handset speaker and the LED turns off.
Speaker	The LED on the "Speaker" button goes out and the call is terminated.
	Press the fol- lowing but- ton: Speaker



If the "Handsfree" audio mode has been deactivated within the settings, calls can only be made via the handset or a connected headset.

B.2.3 HEADSET BUTTON (ONLY SWYXIT! HANDSET P280)

Situation	Press the fol- lowing but- ton:	Result
The handset is on the hook and the phone rings.	Headset	The call takes place via the headset. The LED on the "Headset" button lights up. Pressing the "Headset" button again will end the call.
The handset is on the hook and you are in the middle of a call in "Handsfree" mode.	Headset	The call takes place via the headset. The LED on the "Headset" button lights up. Pressing the "Headset" button again will end the call and the LED turns off.

Situation	Press the fol- lowing but- ton:	Result
The handset is on the hook.	Headset	You hear the idle tone through the headset speaker. You are free to dial a number. The LED on the "Headset" button lights up. The resulting call takes place via the headset. By pressing the "Headset" button again, the call is ended and the LED on the Headset button turns off.
The handset is on the hook and the phone rings.	Headset	You take the call via the headset. The LED on the "Headset" button lights up. By pressing the "Headset" button again, the call is ended and the LED turns off.
The handset is off the hook and you are in the middle of a call.	Headset	The call takes place via the headset and the LED on the "Headset" button lights up. You can put the handset back on the hook. To carry on the call with the handset, lift it off the hook again. To terminate the call, put the handset back on the hook again. If you are in "Headset" mode, press the "Headset" button again to terminate the call.

Configuration of a headset, which is not connected via SwyxIt! Handset P280

By default, the SwyxIt! Handset P280 is configured for usage with a headset connected to it.

To use a headset, which is not connected to the SwyxIt! Handset P280 but directly via an USB port, the headset mode of P280 must be disabled manually. Press the headset button of the P280 for at least 5 seconds. When the button is released afterwards, the red LED must blink for 2 seconds. Now P280 is no longer available for the "Headset audio mode" in the audio mode configuration dialogue in SwyxIt!. Additionally the headset button of P280 is inoperable.

By pressing the headset button of Swyxlt! Handset P280 for at least 5 seconds again, this setting is deactivated. For confirmation purposes, the red LED lights up continuously for 2 seconds when the button is released afterwards.

B.2.4 "PLUS/MINUS" BUTTON

Situation	Press the fol- lowing button:	Result
The handset is off the hook and you are in the middle of a call.	"Plus/Minus" Button	The handset volume level is set. All changes are saved and applied within the settings of the audio mode, see also 10.3 Local Settings , page 115.
	Only SwyxIt! H	landset P280
The handset is on the hook and the phone rings.	"Plus/Minus" Button	The ringtone volume is set on the Swyxlt! Handset P280. All changes are saved and applied within the settings of the audio mode, see also 10.3 Local Settings , page 115.
The handset is on the hook and you are in the middle of a call via the headset.	"Plus/Minus" Button	The headset volume level is set on Swyxlt! Handset P280. All changes are saved and applied within the settings of the audio mode, see also 10.3 Local Settings , page 115.
The handset is on the hook and you are in the middle of a call in "Handsfree" mode.	"Plus/Minus" Button	The volume level of the device speaker for Swyxlt! Handset P280 is set. All changes are saved and applied within the settings of the audio mode, see also 10.3 Local Settings , page 115.

B.2.5 "MUTE" BUTTON

Situation	Press the fol- lowing but- ton:	Result
The handset is off the hook and you are in the middle of a call.	Mute	The LED on the "Mute" button lights up. The handset microphone is disabled. You will still be able to hear your conver- sation partner, but they will not be able to hear you. Pressing the button again reactivates the microphone and the LED goes out.
Only SwyxIt! Handset P280		
The handset is on the hook and you are in the middle of a call via a headset.	Mute	The LED on the "Mute" button lights up on Swyxlt! Handset P280. The headset microphone is disabled. You will still be able to hear your conversation partner, but they will not be able to hear you. Pressing the button again reactivates the microphone and the LED goes out.
The handset is on the hook and you are in the middle of a call in "Handsfree" mode.	Mute	The LED on the "Mute" button lights up on Swyxlt! Handset P280. The room microphone on the handset is disabled. You will still be able to hear your conver- sation partner, but they will not be able to hear you. Pressing the button again reactivates the microphone and the LED goes out.

Using the Buttons on the SwyxIt! Handset P280 when other devices are connected (e.g., a SwyxIt! Speakerphone P150)

The buttons on the SwyxIt! Handset P280 are only ever used to control the handset itself. They cannot be used to control other devices.

If you select a different device than the P280 within the audio mode settings, the functions of the corresponding Swyxlt! Handset P280 buttons are disabled, see also *10.3 Local Settings*, page 115 and**B To make the settings for using the Swyxlt! Handset manually (based on the example of the "Handset" audio mode), page 162.**

B.3 ASSIGNING AN AUDIO MODE TO THE SWYXIT! HANDSET

You can assign various audio modes to the Swyxlt! Handset. When you insert a Swyxlt! Handset into the USB port of your PC, the handset is entered automatically for the "Handset", "Headset", and "Handsfree" modes. If no audio device has been entered for "Open listening" and "Ringing", the P280 is entered there automatically as well.



A

You can assign Swyxlt! Handset P300 audio mode only to "Handset".

To make the settings for using the SwyxIt! Handset manually (based on the example of the "Handset" audio mode)

- 1 Go to the Swyxlt! menu bar and click on "Settings | Local Settings...". The "Properties of..." page opens.
- 2 Select the "Audio Mode" tab.

	Properties of		
Video	Video Terminal Server Rich Presence		
Local Settings	Connection Settings	Audio Mode	
Devices			
Handset P250	(default audio mode)		
Headset P250			
Andsfre	Handsfree		
Open Lis P250	Open Listening P250		
Ringing P250			
Configure	<u>S</u> et Default		
Also signal inco	oming calls using internal PC	speaker	
	ОК	Cancel Help	

- In the "Devices" area, click on the required line for an audio mode (e.g., handset) or an option. The line is highlighted.
- 4 Click on the "Configure" button. The "Handset Audio Configuration" window appears.

Har	ndset Audio Configuration
Select an audio device and adjust the spe	eaker volume and the microphone sensitivity.
Audio Device:	P250 ¥
	Prefer over other possible devices
Alternative Microphone	P250 ~
Speaker Play the sound sample and use the slid	ler to adjust the volume.
Microphone Please read the following text aloud in progress bar has reached the end.	a regular voice at a normal pace. Please repeat reading until the
"I am using the automatic volume adju properly."	stment to make sure that my microphone is plugged in and working
Adjust Level: Progress:	
	OK Cancel

5 Select from list box "Audio Device" "P280" or "P300". The SwyxIt! Handset will then be used in "Handset" audio mode.



To make the Swyxlt! Handset appear in the settings, you first have to insert it in the USB port on your PC.



To the "Ringing" option, assign the audio device that you want to be used for the ringtone of incoming calls. For further information on audio modes and the "Open listening" option, see*8.3 Audio-Modes*, page 70.

6 If you want to use the microphone of another audio device, click the "Alternative microphone" checkbox and select the desired device from the list box.



Setting of the microphone is not available in the options "open listening" and "Ringing".

- 7 To configure the volume of the sound or voice output for the audio mode, click on the "Play" button and move the slider until the required volume is set.
- 8 To configure the microphone sensitivity, click on the "Adjust" button and read out the text in quotation marks until the configuration process is complete.
- 9 Click on "OK".
- When you switch on the option "Also signal incoming calls using internal PC speaker", a signal will also be produced over the PC speakers in addition to the telephone ring for incoming calls. This is particularly helpful if you use a Swyxlt! Headset but you do not wear it all the time.

The audio configuration is saved.

- **11** If you want to set the highlighted audio mode ("Handset", "Headset", or "Handsfree") as default, click on the button "Set Default". The audio mode is marked accordingly.
- 12 Click on "OK".

The settings in the "Audio Mode" menu are saved.

APP. C:DEVICES

In this appendix you will find information on the different devices (Handsets and Headsets), which are suitable for use with SwyxIt!.

All devices deliverable by Swyx are recognized automatically, as well as some devices from other manufacturers. For these devices, the optimal settings are automatically used.

C.1 OVERVIEW OF AVAILABLE DEVICES

You can use various devices with SwyxIt!:

- Handsets
- Headsets
- Desktop phones
- Wireless DECT phones

For more information on all the supported devices, see here.

C.1.1 HANDSETS

The handsets are connected to the USB port.

Product	Explanation
Swyxlt! Handset P280, P300	Handsets with outstanding voice quality including HD audio and headset connection.

C.1.2 DESKTOP PHONES

If a Swyxlt! is installed on the PC, it can be used to interact with a phone. You can easily configure your phone via Swyxlt!. Furthermore, you can use Swyxlt! directly to operate a phone.

The following desktop phones are available:

Phone type	Headset connec- tion	Explanation
SwyxPhone L62	Yes	IP phone with 2-line LCD display
SwyxPhone L64	Yes	IP phone with an extended LCD display, display light, connection for a Keypad module.
SwyxPhone L66	Yes	IP phone with a color TFT display (480x272) and a connection for a keypad module.
SwyxPhone Key Module 64		Additional Keypad module (with label templates) for extending SwyxPhone L64.
SwyxPhone Key Module 66		Additional Keypad module (key displays) for extension of SwyxPhone L66.
SwyxPhone L615		IP phone with 2-line LCD display
SwyxPhone L640	Yes	IP phone with an extended LCD display, display light, a connection for a Keypad module or for a Besetztlampenfeld.
SwyxPhone L660	Yes	IP phone with a color TFT display (320x240) and a connection for a Keypad module.
Key Module T6xx		Additional Keypad module (key displays) for extension of SwyxPhone L640 and SwyxPhone L660. A specific model is available for each of the phone types.
Busy Lamp Field		Additional Keypad module (with label templates) for extending SwyxPhone L640.

C.1.3 WIRELESS DECT PHONES

The Swyx product range also includes wireless phones. These allow you to be reached even if you are not at your desk. This requires an appropriate number of DECT base stations in the company premises where the phones are to be used.

SwyxDECT 500

- SwyxDECT 500 Base station
- SwyxPhone D510
- SwyxPhone D565
- Desktop charger

SwyxDECT 800

- SwyxDECT 800 Base station (Ascom BS330 GAP/CAP), Power over LAN
- Mains power supply for the base station
- SwyxPhone D843
- SwyxPhone D863

SwyxDECT 700

- SwyxPhone D710
- SwyxPhone D750
- SwyxPhone D765

C.2 CONFIGURATION OF THE TERMINAL DEVICES IN SWYXIT!

Most of the terminal devices can be configured in SwyxIt!.

Configuration of the Output

You can specify which terminal device should be used on the PC in the local settings for Swyxlt! (menu "Settings | Local Configuration", on the "Audio Mode" tab). Here, you can specify different devices for:

- the audio mode "Handset",
- the audio mode "Headset",
- the audio mode "Handsfree",

- the "Open listening" option and
- the output of the ringing tone.

Configuration of SwyxPhone Lxxx

The configuration of a SwyxPhone Lxxx can be carried out easily using SwyxIt!. While doing so, you can

- define the phone buttons and
- assign the phone buttons (e.g. with phone numbers).

Configuration of Call Signaling

A user status (available, away, speaking, logged off) can be signalled to other users.

If several terminal devices (Swyxlt!, SwyxPhone, SIP device) are logged on under the same user account, you can indicate which type of terminal device should signal the status of the user.

Use of a Headset with a SwyxPhone Lxxx

Frequent callers can connect a headset directly to a SwyxPhone Lxxx. If SwyxPhone Lxxx has a headset connection, you can configure its behavior in the user profile under the "SwyxPhone" tab. The following options are available:

• Option "Use SwyxPhone with headset" not activated

If the handset is down, the hands-free functionality is enabled in case of an incoming call. In this case, the connected headset will not be activated until the Headset button on the phone is activated.

• Option "Use SwyxPhone with headset" activated The acoustic output of the phone is signalled through the headset connection. The handsfree phone is then activated by pressing the Speaker button on the phone.

C.3 TERMINAL DEVICES FROM THIRD PARTY MANUFACTURERS

You can also use other terminal devices from third party manufacturers in addition to the terminal devices supplied by Swyx. Because of the broad variety of available devices, Swyx cannot ensure the interoperability.

C.3.1 SIP DEVICES

SIP Devices of SwyxWare are supported. The following supplementary services are offered:

- incoming calls
- Incoming Calls
- Fax T.38
- Call Swap, active

From the device it is possible to switch between an active call and a call on hold.

• Call Swap, passive

The device can be put on hold by the conversation partner and activated once again.

• Call Forwarding, Unconditional

The device calls another user, who then immediately forwards this call.

• Call forwarding, No reply

The device calls another user, who then immediately forwards this call with a delay.

• Call Forwarding Busy

The device calls another user, who then immediately forwards this call because the line is busy.

• Hold, active

It is possible to put a call on hold from the device.

- Hold, passive
 - The device can be placed on hold.

- Call Transfer, active You can transfer a call directly from the device.
- Blind Call Transfer, active
 You can conduct a blind transfer a call directly from the device.
- Call Transfer, passive The device can be transferred.
- Conference, active You can begin a conference directly from the device.
- Conference, passive The device can be added to a conference.
- Call Waiting An additional call can be signalled to the device (Call Waiting).
- Group Call The device can be a member of a group.
- Second Log On The device can be used as a second device (parallel operation).
- Sending and receiving DTMF tones

It is possible to send or receive DTMF tones from the device. These are sent via SIP INFO (out-band) and are Cisco-compatible; RFC2833 and in-band in the RTP data stream are not supported by SwyxWare.

In case of issues with third party devices, please consult the third party manufacturer or the Swyx forum.

C.3.2 IP A/B ADAPTER

Adapter to connect analog devices (e.g. fax or DECT phones):

- AudioCodes MP 112 (2 SXS/AC/SIP-3)
- AudioCodes MP 118 (8 SXS/AC/SIP-3)
- AudioCodes MP 124 (24 S/AC/SIP)

APP. D:OPERATE SWYXIT! IN A TERMINAL SERVER ENVIRONMENT

In this appendix you will find information on how to operate SwyxIt! in a terminal server environment.

The transmission of audio data in a terminal server environment is always a critical process, especially if the quality should meet the demands of telephony.

For current information, please refer to our knowledge base.

D.1 CTI SWYXIT! ON A TERMINAL SERVER

CTI is the abbreviation for Computer Telephony Integration and implies the combination of telecommunication with electronic data processing. Using Swyxlt! in a terminal server environment is only useful, if Swyxlt! is operated in CTI mode. CTI Swyxlt! on a terminal server can e.g. control a local Swyxlt! on another PC. The CTI mode can be preset by the administrator. See also help.enreach.com/cpe/14.10/Administration/Swyx/en-US/ index.html#context/help/Swyx_CTI_\$.

D.2 TAPI FOR WINDOWS TERMINAL SERVICES

On a Windows terminal server, the Swyx TSP (TAPI Service Provider) can provide any number of lines. When SwyxIt! is installed with an activated property "TSP", the properties dialog for TSP will automatically appear on a server. You can also open this dialog later within the telephony configuration of the server (Start | Settings | Control Panel | Telephone and Modem Options). On a server you can configure the Swyx TSP and also define the number of lines you want. If you change this value later, you will have to restart the Windows telephony service.

To configure the Swyx TSP on a terminal server

A TSP line must be configured for every user of a terminal server:

- Configure the number of lines the Swyxlt! user should have access to on the terminal server under the telephony configuration located under Start | Settings | Control Panel | Telephone and Modem Options.
- 2 Assign each TSP line to a Windows user account (*To assign lines to users*, page 169).

In a terminal window, only those lines which have been assigned to the user are visable. Only users with local administrator rights for the terminal server will see all TSP lines.

- 3 Select the corresponding TSP line in the TAPI application, which is run in the terminal client window of the same user. If you have specifically assigned TSP lines to individual Windows user accounts, only this one line will be visible here.
- 4 Select the same TSP line in Swyxlt!, which is run in the terminal client window of the same user (under "Swyxlt! local configuration..." on the "Terminal Server" tab).

If you have specifically assigned TSP lines to individual Windows user accounts, only this one line will be visible here, too.



It is important that a specific TSP line is used by only one user. This ensures that the assignment of TSP lines to terminal sessions can take place.

To activate the network provider

- 1 Click on Start | Run.... The Run window will appear.
- 2 Enter TapiMgmt.msc and confirm the entry with the enter key.

- **3** In the console view, click on the plus sign (+) next to **Telephony** to extend the tree.
- 4 Highlight the server you would like to configure.
- 5 In the context menu, open the properties of the telephony provider.
- 6 Highlight the checkbox Activate Telephony Provider to start the service.

0

If the checkbox is inactive, you must first start the telephony service. To do this, open the service configuration found under **Start | Settings | Control Panel | Administrative Tools | Services** and start the telephony service via the context menu.

7 After activating the telephony server, you assign administrator rights to the service.

Configure a User

A TSP line must be configured for every user of a terminal server.

To assign lines to users

- 1 From the console view, select the telephony configuration of the provider to be configured.
- 2 In the window on the right, highlight the line to be configured.
- 3 In the context menu, select "Edit user" and add a user.

The changes will go into effect after the next start of the telephony service.

APP. E:TECHNICAL TERMS

Here you will find more detailed explanations of technical terms used in connection to the "Voice over IP" technology.

Term	Explanation
Line	ISDN line for operating a single ISDN terminal. This is usually a telecommunications system with the option of dialling to an extension. In comparison to the multiple connection, the line has the advantage that the number of extension numbers is not limited.
ACD	Automatic Call Distribution Automatic call distribution
API	Application Programming Interface Interface for application programs
Block Dialing	All numbers of the destination phone number are entered before the handset has been lifted. In this case, it is still possible to change the phone number after it has been entered. The phone number will be dialled completely (as a block) when the handset is lifted. The opposite of this is 'Overlap Sending'.
CAPI	Common ISDN Application Programmable Interface CAPI is the software interface, which regulates the data transfer between the ISDN card and the applications. The CAPI is a standard, which also supports the D-channel protocol of the Euro-ISDN (DSS1) in the CAPI Version 2.0.
CCITT	Comité Consultatif International Télégraphique et Téléphonique International consulting committee for telegraph and telephone service; known as ITU-T today
CDR	Call Detail Record A call detail record provides statistical information, such as caller, duration and cost of the connection.
Client computer	The client computer is a single workstation computer (PC). Many client computers are connected to a server via the network.

Term	Explanation
CMI	Cordless Multicell Integration Multicellular wireless network for cordless equipment
CorNet®	A protocol developed by Siemens AG and used by SwyxPhone Lxxx to communicate with SwyxServer. This connection is only used to transmit information to the server, e.g. via an activated button, and to send display information from the server to SwyxPhone. The actual telephony functions are carried out in SwyxServer.
CTI	Computer Telephony Integration Term used for the connection of telecommunications systems and computer systems (e.g. databases) using a special interface. This enables the user to use telephony services from a computer.
DECT	Digital Enhanced Cordless Telecommunication European Standard for the digital cordless communica- tion between a base station and a transportable device for the range of a few hundred meters.
DHCP	Dynamic Host Configuration Protocol Instead of permanently assigning an IP address to a computer in a LAN, DHCP makes it possible to assign IP addresses dynamically and variably. Applications, which depend on an IP address, are immediately assigned one upon request.
DDI	Direct Dial In DDI refers to the direct dial from a telephone network to a subscriber. Direct dial allows you to dial specific exten- sions directly via this number.
DMZ	Demilitarized Zone In the context of firewalls, a DMZ is a protected logical network segment which contains the publicly accessible services of a company. Thus, a DMZ prevents external access to internal IT structures.
DNS	Domain Name Server A server, which translates the symbolic name (e.g. www.microsoft.com) into an IP address.

Term	Explanation
DTMF	Dual Tone Multi Frequency Seven different frequencies and additional mixture frequencies are transmitted in the telephone line in order to clearly communicate the activated button.
DSP	Digital Signal Processor
Direct Dialing-In line	ISDN line, to which a telecommunications system with so- called extension numbers is connected, which can be used to directly contact a subscriber. In the case of the number "(0231) 4777-227, "227" is the extension number within a telecommunications system. An extension number allows you to dial a specific extension of a telecommunications system directly via this defined number.
E.164	ITU-T standard for global telephone numbering (country code, local area code and subscriber number, e. g.+44 (20) 123456-789.
ENUM	tElephone NUmber Mapping ENUM is an application of the Domain Name System for converting telephone numbers (in the E.164 format) to Internet addresses. An ENUM registration of a VoIP number allows calls to be placed directly via the Internet, for example.
Ethernet	Network for limited local operation (10 m to 10 km) in the LAN. The individual computers are connected via a cable network. Data is transferred within this network at a rate of 10Mbit/s, 100Mbit/s or 1Gbit/s.
FD	Full Duplex (DX, sometimes also FDX, permits simultane- ous transmission of information in both direction, e.g. in telephony).
FTP	File Transfer Protocol (Network protocol for file transmis- sion)
G.711	ITU standard for compression, here: Audicodec 64 kbit/s
G.722	ITU standard for compression, here: Audicodec 64 kbit/s

Term	Explanation
G.723.1	ITU standard for compression, here: Audiocodec 5.3 kbit/s and 6.3 kbit/s
G.729	ITU standard for compression, here: Audicodec 8 kbit/s
GAP	Generic Access Protocol Standard for DECT Handsets, which allows the communi- cation between handsets and basis stations of different manufacturers.
Gateway	A gateway is a system, which connects two different networks and which can transfer the data in one network to the other network and vice versa. This means that the physical networks can be different and the protocols used (e.g. IP network and ISDN) can also be different.
GSM	Global System for Mobile Communication Global system for mobile communication
H.323	A collection of international specifications (ITU), which define the transmission of multimedia data to packet- oriented data connections.
H.323 Alias Name	A symbolic name (e.g. TOMMY), which can be used as the address of an H.323 terminal instead of an IP address.
H.450	Standard for additional performance specifications in H.323, such as Conference, Call Forwarding, Hold, Call Swap, etc.
HTTP	Hypertext Transfer Protocol. A protocol for transmission of data over a network. It is mainly used for loading websites and other data from the World Wide Web (WWW) into a Web browser.
Hub	A hub creates a network node in a star-shaped LAN and it connects several clients to the network.
ID	Identification
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers International standardization committee

Term	Explanation	Term	Explanation
Instant Messaging	Immediate message transfer. A service that uses the Instant Messenger software (client) to enable real-time communication (chat) with other subscribers. Short text messages are sent using push technology via a network (server) to the recipient (usually via the Internet), who can respond to them immediately. Files can usually also be exchanged by this means. In addition, many messaging programs offer video or telephone conferences.	IVR	Interactive Voice Response Interactive Call handling
		LAN	Local Area Network A local network, which is made up of numerous, intercon- nected computer terminals within one company location and which is used to transfer data.
		LDAP	Lightweight Directory Access Protocol A network protocol that allows querying and modification of information of a directory service (a distributed hierar- chical database in the network). The current version is specified in RFC 4511.
IPEI	Hardware address (12 digits) of a DECT handset which allows an unique identification.		
ΙP	Internet Protocol Fundamental protocol of the Internet, which combines packet-oriented networks with different technical bases to one large network. Thus this protocol (on layer 3 of the OSI layer model) is used for addressing and distributing data into packets.	LED	Light Emitting Diode Light emitting diode (small light) for displaying status information, e.g. for SwyxPhone.
		MAC-adress	Medium Access Control Address Each network card identifies itself with the MAC address.
IP-adress	An IP address is a 32-bit number, which is usually shown as a four-part number, e.g. 192.177.65.4, and which is assigned to every computer connected to the Internet. Domain names, which are unambiguously assigned to IP addresses using a DNS server, were introduced in order to make these addresses simpler and clearer for users		This address is an 8-byte address, which is uniquely defined worldwide.
		ΜΑΡΙ	Mail Application Programming Interface This Microsoft interface can be used by applications to send E-mails.
IP PBX	IP Private Branch Exchange A telephone private branch exchange (PBX) which is created by a software application. It uses Voice-over-IP (VoIP) technology for voice transmission.	Multiple connection	Basic Rate Interface for operating up to eight ISDN termi- nals (ISDN telephones etc.) on a S0 bus. It is possible to operate ISDN telephones, ISDN cards or ISDN telecommu- nications systems on a multiple connection. The devices are addressed via MSNs.
ISDN	Integrated Services Digital Network Service integrating digital network	MSN	Multiple Subscriber Number A non-direct dialling-in line can have several numbers
ITSP Internet Telephony Service Provider. An Internet telephony service provider offers an interface via a gateway between Internet telephony and the classic telephone network. Thus via an ITSP, VoIP users can also reach subscribers in the classic telephone network, and vice versa.			(MSNs). The assignment of these MSNs to the terminals takes place in the terminals themselves.

Term	Explanation
Name Resolution	Automatic association of a name to a phone number. Example: You receive a call from the public tele- phone network and the caller's phone number is transmitted. SwyxWare then searches, e.g. in Microsoft Outlook Contacts and in the Personal Phonebook, for a contact matching this phone number. If a contact is found, SwyxIt! will show the name of the caller in addition to the phone number in the display.
NAT	Network Address Translation is a method for replacing an IP address by another within a data package. This method is frequently used to map private IP addresses to public IP addresses.
NT mode	Network Terminator For ISDN (and other protocols) a different behavior is often required, depending on functionality. For ISDN, the exchange operates in NT mode and the telephones (terminals) operate in TE mode. An example of different behavior is the transfer of charging information, which is only possible from NT to TE, and not the other way around.
NetBIOS Name	A symbolic name (e.g. WS-SJONES), which is used for addressing a computer, if this computer should be contacted using the Microsoft NetBIOS protocol.
OPUS	Open standard RFC 6716 (.opus) Dynamically adjustable bit rate. Best audio quality/storage space ratio.
Overlap Sending	The numbers entered are dialled immediately. The desti- nation phone number can no longer be edited. The opposite of this is 'Block dialling'.
P2P	see Peer-to-Peer
PABX	Private Automatic Branch Exchange Private branch exchange

Term	Explanation
PBX	Private Branch Exchange Controlling device for telephone systems within a small telephone network, including transition to a public telephone network.
PDA	Personal Digital Assistant. Small portable computer, usually equipped with a quick start operating system, and used along with many other programs mainly for personal calendar, address and task management.
PIN	Personal Identification Number This number is linked to the user name, and is used for user authentication.
Peer-to-Peer	Network principle in which the data exchange occurs decentrally, directly between the individual computers. In the VoIP field, this means that the connection exists directly between the two subscribers, without server or provider.
POTS	Plain Old Telephony System This is the classic analog telephone.
Power over LAN	Power over LAN is used to identify a property of devices with Ethernet connection, e.g. IP telephones. Thus, the power supply is provided via the Ethernet connection line and not via a power mains plug, as usual. In this case, the Switch or the Hub to which this device is connected per Ethernet must be able to guarantee the power supply via the Ethernet line.
PSTN	Public Switched Telephone Network Umbrella term for analog telephone networks, which usually use digital switches.
QoS	Quality of Service The quality in communication networks. Depending on the standard or protocol, different parameters are used for evaluating the properties, such as loss rate, availability, transfer rate and delay.

Term	Explanation
Router	A router connects different kinds of networks to each other. It recognizes the bordering networks and neighbor- ing routers and it determines the path of the data packet. This connection can be created by using either a software or a hardware solution.
RSVP	Resource Reservation Protocol IETF standard to guarantee a certain transmission quali- ties, such as bandwidth and priority via TCP/IP.
Servers	The workstation computers are connected (e.g. via Ether- net) to the server, which is the "central computer".
SIP	Session Initiation Protocol A network protocol which establishes a communication session between two or more subscribers.
Smartphone	A smartphone unites the functional scope of a mobile phone with that of a PDA. You can use a full keypad or touch screen and speak from a PDA phone. Digital cameras are sometimes also incorporated, as in many mobile phones.
SNMP	Simple Network Management Protocol Network protocol developed by the IETF - an open inter- national voluntary association of network engineers, manufacturers and users, which is responsible for proposals for Internet standardization -, to enable network elements (e.g. routers, servers, switches, printers, computers etc.) to be monitored and controlled from a central station.
SNTP	Simple Network Time Protocol Standard for synchronizing clocks in computer systems over packet-based communication networks. Although mostly handled via UDP, can also be transported using other layer 4 protocols such as TCP. Specifically developed to enable reliable timing over networks with variable packet propagation time (ping).

Term	Explanation
Voice Compression	The voice data are compressed and sent via the network. This reduces the amount of data to be transmitted. This is especially important for the Home Office connection and the coupling of several branch offices via the Internet.
STUN	STUN is a simple network protocol that recognizes the existence and type of firewalls and NAT routers and uses this information to bypass them.
Subnet	A network can be divided into several subnets. For example, it is possible to use the IP address 192.177.65.xxx to address all computers, which have the number 192.177.65. in common and which only differ from one another in terms of the last three digits (xxx). The subnet mask indicates which positions should be used for differentiation within the subnet. In a subnet, two subscribers communicate directly with each other. The IP packets only have to pass through the router if subscrib- ers communicate outside of the subnet.
Switch	A Switch is an active hub, which functions as a kind of exchange. In contrast to the hub, the switch does not forward the incoming data packets to all lines, but rather only to that line which leads to the destination of the packet.
TA	Terminal Adapter
ΤΑΡΙ	Terminal Application Programming Interface Interface for programming terminal applications
TE mode	Terminal Endpoint, see <i>NT mode</i> , page 173.
TEI	Terminal Endpoint Identifier With the help of the TEI, different terminals are addressed to an ISDN bus on Layer 2.
TCP/IP	Transmission Control Protocol / Internet Protocol Two commonly used protocols for the transfer of data and for Internet connection, which can be implemented on different types of transport media.

Term	Explanation
TLS	Transport Layer Security Internet protocol for encrypted data transfer (SSL advancement)
TSP	TAPI Service Provider Driver for TAPI devices
Unified Messaging	Message management system developed in 1989. It denotes a method of bringing incoming and outgoing messages of any kind (e.g. voice message, email, fax, SMS, MMS, etc) into a standardized form, and granting the user access to this via a wide range of clients (fixed network or mobile phone, email client).
USB	Universal Serial Bus Bus system for connecting a computer to ancillary equip- ment. A USB port takes little space, and can supply power to simple devices such as a mouse, a phone or a keyboard. Devices equipped with USB can be connected to each other during active operation (hot plugging), and their properties can be detected automatically.
VLAN	Virtual LAN Virtual local network within a physical network. A widespread technical implementation of VLANs is partially defined in the standard IEEE 802.1Q.
VoIP	Voice over IP Collective term for all techniques for transmitting voice over IP networks.
WAP	Wireless Application Protocol The Wireless Application Protocol denotes a collection of technologies and protocols, whose aim is to make Internet content available for the slower transmission rates and the longer response times in mobile radio, as well as for the small displays of mobile telephones. WAP is thus in direct competition with the i-mode services.
WAV	A file format used for recording voice or music, for example, announcement texts, music on hold, or Voice message. 16KB of memory are required for each recorded second.
APP. F:FUNCTION CODES

This appendix provides an overview of the available function codes. This gives you quick access to certain functions by pressing the corresponding keys.

Within SwyxWare, certain functions can also be started by entering a function code. The character string is interpreted and executed as a command by SwyxServer. A differentiation is made between

• Template Script Code

These character strings are detected and interpreted by the user's script template.

Note that these codes can only be used within SwyxWare, and not externally.

• CTI+ Code

These DTMF strings are being used in connection with CTI+ (control of telephony devices and control of phones via your phone number). Certain SwyxWare functions can be executed via DTMF function codes, independently of SwyxIt!, directly at the connected devices.

• Call Intrusion

These function codes are only used in the context of intrusion on external calls (SwyxMonitor option pack required). They are only possible in block dialling, i.e. before the handset is lifted (e.g. with an abbreviated dialling button).



When saving and processing personal data, observe the respective applicable legal data protection regulations. If you have any questions especially regarding data protection in SwyxWare, please contact your administrator.

• Feature Codes

These character strings relate to remote inquiries of external voice messages. They are only possible in block dialling, i.e. before the handset is lifted (e.g. with an abbreviated dialling button).

The following function codes are available:

Template Script Code (internal only)

Code	Function	Description
##	-	Initial sequence, which routes a call directly to the user. Additional characters are processed by the user's script (template.vbs).
##10	Remote Inquiry	The remote inquiry for the user is activated; the PIN is not queried since the user himself is calling (from his own device)! Sub-menus of the remote inquiry can be reached directly by suffix.
##20nnn#	Call Forwarding Unconditional to nnn	 Enable Call Forwarding Unconditional to "nnn[*]". If "*" is entered instead of "nnn", Call Forwarding Unconditional to Voice Box is activated. Without "nnn", Call Forwarding Unconditional is deactivated.
##21nnn#	Call Forwarding Busy to nnn	 Enable Call Forwarding Busy to "nnn*". If "*" is entered instead of "nnn", Call Forwarding Busy to Voice Box is activated. Without "nnn", Call Forwarding Busy is deactivated.
##22nnn#	Call Forwarding No Reply to nnn	 Enable Call Forwarding No Reply to "nnn*". If "*" is entered instead of "nnn", Call Forwarding No Reply to Voice Box is activated. Without "nnn", Call Forwarding No Reply is deactivated.
##23	Deactivate Call Forwarding Uncon- ditional	Deactivate Call Forwarding Unconditional
##24	Deactivate Call Forwarding Busy	Deactivate Call Forwarding Busy
##25	Deactivate Call Forwarding No Reply	Deactivate Call Forwarding No Reply
##70*	Call All Devices	Regardless of the redirection rules, all logged-on terminal devices of the calling user will ring.
##71*	Connect to Voice Box	Regardless of all forwarding settings, the calling user will be connected to his own Voice Box. He can then leave himself a voice message.

Code	Function	Description
##8nnn*ppp#	Call Forwarding Unconditional from nnn	For the user with the number "nnn", Call Forwarding Unconditional to the calling line is activated. The given PIN "ppp" is checked.
##9nnn#	Remote Inquiry from nnn	The remote inquiry of the user with the number "nnn" is called. The PIN is queried in the Remote Inquiry menu.
*. <nnn> s in forma</nnn>	tands for extensior at **49231123456	or external number with public line access or

<ppp> stands for the PIN

CTI+

Code	Function	Description
*0	Disable DTMF recognition	The DTMF recognition is disabled. This can be necessary in order to send DTMF signals to the call partner. Please use the sequence ## for # here.
#0	Enable DTMF recognition	The DTMF recognition is enabled.
##	Send single #	Sends a # as a DTMF code to the caller (transparent), when the DTMF recognition is disabled.
*3	Starting a confer- ence	A conference is started with active callers and those put on hold.
*7	Hold/Call Swap/ Activate	The active call is put on hold. A switch is made to a free line or to another line on hold. If a call has already been put on hold, it can be re-activated by pressing *7.
*8	Exit	The currently active call is terminated.
*9	Call Transfer	The active call is connected to the call on hold.
*9nnn#	Blind Call Trans- fer	The active call will be connected to "nnn" without inquiry. Requirement: You have only one call. If the connection with the destination subscriber cannot be established within 20 seconds, the originally received call will be displayed in your SwyxIt! as a call on hold. By pressing *7, the call on hold can be re-activated.



A

In order to use DTMF in connection with SwyxCTI+, the SIP termial devices must support DTMF via SIP-INFO.

The following applies for using DTMF in connection with SwyxCTI+: If there is an active call on hold and a second call needs to be aborted before being connected, then the DTMF code cannot be used. In this case, hang up on the controlled device. You'll now receive a call back for the line still on hold, and a second call can be initialized again by entering *7.



For SwyxDECT 500 in CTI mode function keys replace the function codes for "Starting a conference", "Hold/Call Swap/Activate" and "Transfer". The "Blind Call Transfer" feature is only available via function codes.

Call Intrusion (only possible as block dialling)

Code	Function	Description
nnn*24*1#	Call Intrusion (listening only)	A call that the agent is making with the number "nnn" is intruded in 'listening only' mode.
nnn*24*2#	Call Intrusion (speaking with agent)	A call that the agent is making with the number "nnn" is intruded on; the agent can hear the intruder.
nnn*24*3#	Call Intrusion (Conference)	The call that the agent is making with the number "nnn" becomes a conference.

Feature Code (only possible as block dialling)

Code	Function	Description
nnn [*] 71*	Voice Box	Calls the Voice Box of user "nnn", regardless of the selected call forwarding. You can leave a voice message directly.
nnn*72*	Direct Call	Calls the user "nnn" as a direct call (Intercom), i.e. a device of the called person is switched at once to output.

Code	Function	Description
nnn*ppp*8*	Call Forwarding Unconditional from nnn	For the user with the number "nnn", Call Forwarding Uncondi- tional to the calling line is activated. The given PIN "ppp" is checked.
nnn*9*	Remote Inquiry from nnn	The remote inquiry of the user with the number "nnn" is called. The PIN is queried in the Remote Inquiry menu.
*. <nnn> in form <ppp></ppp></nnn>	stands for exter nat **492311234 stands for the P	nsion or external number with public line access or 456 'IN